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PART I 

THE DEBATES 



DEBATES - Tuesday 3 May 1977 

Tuesday 3 May 1977 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

DARNIN CYCIDNE REUEF TRlBT FUND 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I table the Darwin 
Cyclone Relief Trust Fund reports for 
the months of July, August and Sept­
ember 1976. I do not believe that 
there are any subsequent reports. 

Mrs LAWRIE (by leave): I mov,e that 
the reports be noted and seek leave to 
continue my remarks at a later dat'e. 

Leave granted 

Debate adjourJ;led. 

POISONS AND DRUGS BILLS 

Mr TUXWORTH (by leave): I move that 
items of government business numbers 1, 
2 and 3 relating to the Poisons Bill 
Serial 178, the Drugs Bill Serial 188, 
and the Prohibited Drugs Bill Serial 
189, be postponed until Thursday morn­
ing of this week. 

As honourable members ,,,ill be aware, 
the Maj ori ty Party has been endeav­
ouring for some time now "to h§ve these 
bills introduced as a matter of civic 
importance. On the last day of the 
previous sittings, I indicated that 
these bills would be introduced t'oday. 
However, there has been a holdup ~th 
the printing of the bills and they will 
not be ready until Thursday. The 
holdup has been brought about in part 
by a change in policy in one respect 
and in another by amendments proposed 
by the Health Department. It was felt 
that these things should be included in 
one bitl rather than have amendments 
floating around. 

Motion agreed to. 

V.JORKJVlEN! S COMPENSATION BILL 

(Serial 171) 

Continued from 3 March 1977. 

Mr 
hill. 
ment 

DONDAS: I rise to support the 
It was instigated by the Govern-

to conform with International 
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Labour Organisation policy on standard-
1s1ng co~ensation for employees who 
die or who are incapacitated by dis­
eases contracted during their employ­
ment. I find this amendment necessary 
,if w'e are· to accept the responsibility 
of having an ordinance to cover general 
injury by disease. 

Upon studying the fourth schedule, I 
find it covers all the situations 
regarding contamination by dangerous 
substances ,.,hich could cause distress 
in the event of an industrial accident 
or contamination. Clause 4 of the 
fourth schedule interests me because it 
makes provision for a mineworker to be 
compensated for any lung disease that 
he could contract during or because of 
his employment. The main purpose of 
this amendment, which is well overdue, 
appears to be to provide automatic lia­
bility against an employer where a 
worker contacts a prescribed illness or 
disease and has been engaged in a pres­
cribed occupation. I support the bilL 

Mr TUXWORTH: I would just like to 
stress a remark made by the honourable 
member for Casuarina concerning the 
importance of this bill to people who 
work in the mining field. As members 
of this Chamber would know, there is 
already in the Northern Territory 
legislation that provides for people 
who can be proven to have contracted 
silicosis in the Northern Territory to 
be catered for. However, one of the 
great difficulties in catering for 
these people over the years has been 
that establishing where and when a per­
son contracted silicosis or' tuber­
culosishas been extremely difficult. 
In some cases, it has been almost 
impossible to establish. Persons who 
moved out of the Northern Territory 
were never able to establish whether 
they contracted the disease here or had 
it before they came to the Northern 
Territory. Consequently. t.heir claims 
for compensation have been disallowed 
or treated in a manner that was perhaps 
not fitting. I believe the proposals 
in the bill will enable the matter to 
be dealt with in a more humane fashion. 

Debate adj ourned. 
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NON-ASSENT TO NOR'I'I-im'J TERRITORY 
DISAS'IER3 ORDINANCE 

Miss ANDREW (by leave): I move that 
this Assembly express its concern that 
the Northern Territory Disasters Ord­
inance passed by this House last Dec­
ember has not yet received ass en t and 
urge the Commonwealth Government to 
remove any obstacles to bring about the 
activation of this legislation as a 
matter of urgency. 

In speaking to the motion, I would 
like to say that this is in no way a 
criticism of the actions taken last 
weekend by the comndttee which stood in 
the stead of the C01.mter Disaster Coun­
cil. I would like to pUblicly commend 
the actions of the acting Police 
Commissioner and Mr Simmons who was 
acting in the capacity normally held by 
Mr Bob Phillips, that of Director of 
Emergency Services. The preparations 
which took place for Cyclone Verna were 
done quietly, without any emotionalism 
and they were done most efficiently. 
They led me to have great faith in the 
people concerned with preparation for 
the handling of disasters in the North­
ern Territory. However, these people 
were acting with virtually no legal 
backing. As it turned out, the fears 
that were held on Sunday night were not 
realised. By 11 o'clock on Monday 
morning, the whole operation was scaled 
down and even a white alert was no 
longer continued. 

However, we had no legislation. As 
mentioned in question time this morn­
ing, the authority came from a letter 
written by the Minister for the North­
ern Territory to the Administrator. 
Now the legality of that authorisation 
can no doubt be questioned. Fortun­
ately, it was not needed. It might 
have been; it could happen again tomor­
row. Members of this HOl.5e will recall 
the meeting which took place in here, 
with no lights, no airconditioning and 
very little of anything else, to ratify 
the action that had taken place in ,the 
week following Cyclone Tracy. ~e do 
not want to have to meet like that 
again and pass such legislation. 

I assumed the responsibility legis-
latively for emergency services in 
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about May of last year, some prepara­
tory work had already been done by off_ 
icers of the Department of the Northern 
Territory on this legislation. 
However, my first move was to implement 
discussions between the police, the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
and the Legislative Assembly and to 
prepare legislation. A review of all 
available state legislation, with spec­
ial reference to Tasmania, was done 
and, in September last year, a set of 
principles for drafting was forwarded 
to the drafting office. This was done 
in full consultation with the officers 
of the Department of Northern 
Territory. They took part in the 
negotiations. Officers of the Depart­
ment indeed prepared some of these 
principles. It was with full knowledge 
and consent of the Department that 
these principles of legislation were 
forwarded to the draftsman. We still 
do not have any legislation because it 
has not been assented to. The bill was 
passed in December 1976. On that 
occasion, I said that the bill was the 
result of long months of discussion and 
preparation by the Executive which had 
been concerned since the cyclone with 
the urgent need for disaster legis­
lation so that actions would not have 
to be retrospectively legislated for as 
happened on 22 January 1975. 

Since this ordinance was passed in 
December, officers of the Department of 
the Chief Secretary, officers of my 
department, the Director of Emergency 
Services and myself have been making 
constant inquiries about the ordinance 
One government official referred to 
section l3F which gives the Director 
power to raise and train units and ap­
point persons as voluntary members of 
the emergency service. As I have al­
ready mentioned to the House, he said 
that the ordinance would not be ass­
ented to while such wide powers were 
extended to one man because it gave him 
an opportunity to raise'and train his 
own army. This is the attitude of some 
officials towards a piece of legis­
lation that could save lives because 
the organisation outlined in this 
legislation and defined by it could 
mean hastier action in time of dis­
aster, 
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We discover now that they seem to 
have resolved their reluctance about 
section l3F. Now the problem is 
section 30 concerning compensation for 
personal injury. This legislation is 
in line with all state legislation. 
Surely, during that long period of 
nego ti a tions be tween Chris tmas Day 1974 
and Decembet; 1976, some officials some­
where should have discussed the compen­
sation with the Treasurer. We are 
still waiting for the Commonwealth to 
accep t responsibili ty in respect of the 
loss of life or injury to a person 
occurring while the person is engaged 
in counter disaster activity. Surely 
that is the whole crux of an emergency 
services bill. The bill was discussed 
in this House with special reference to 
that particular compensation section 
but we still do not have assent. I 
have personally appealed to higher 
officials of the Departrrent of the 
Northern Territory, to Treasury offi­
cials, to the Administrator, to General 
Stretton and to the Departrrent of 
Defence. Nevertheless, along comes a 
cyclone on 1 May and we still do not 
have legislation. The problems that 
arise as a result of this are very real 
for the people concerned in adminis­
tration. Since Sunday night, I have 
had discussions with Mr Texter and Hr 
Simmons and they have expressed anxiety 
that, had Verna come, there would have 
been no legality. There is no defin­
ition in some areas of exactly the 
powers and responsibilities of the var­
ious people involved. Whilst all Iqent 
smoothly because common sense was used 
by the people concerned, this may not 
have been so if mayhem had ensued as a 
result of a disaster. 

There was no ratification of any of 
the plans. The plans existed but they 
had never been ratified. The council 
could not meet because it does not rea­
lly exist until such time as this 
legislation is assented to. Possibly, 
there are certain points within those 
plans that could be vastly improved and 
round table discussions by the council 
could bring these out. Planning is 
being beld up because of a lack of 
definition. The Director of Emergency 
Services has a responsibility to pre­
sent all plans to the council under the 
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new legislation whereas, under the old 
legislation, it was pLesented to the 
co ordinator. There is little defin­
ition of the regional areas. Finally, 
there is no difinition of respon­
sibility. When does the Territory 
co ordinator take over? Does he op­
erate under the old plan or the new 
plan? 

These problems are rather frightening 
and this has just been brought home to 
us over the weekend. Meetings were 
held left, .right and centre on Saturday 
morning after the cyclone had reared 
its ugly head on Friday, Why could 
not these have taken place last 
January? People of the Northern Terri­
tory have been most fortunate that 
there have been very few cyclone scares 
this year. I am reluctant to say that 
I almost wish that there had been a 
couple. At leas t, it might have made 
people realise that, when you are liv­
ing in an area prone to natural disas­
ters, you need legislation to cover 
action taken and protect those people 
who are trying to protect the comm­
unity. 

I would like to draw your attention 
to a motion that I presented on 25 
February 1976 regarding the non assent 
to the ordinance. In my remarks 
follOlqing the moving of this motion, I 
said "the Administrator shall declare 
according to his discretion". I ask 
members to note that the word "shall" 
and not "may" was used, This implies 
an obligation and a time limitation on 
that obligation 'Ylhich is defined in the 
words "upon the presentation of the 
ordinance". This is an emergency bill 
and we 'have waited during January, Feb­
ruary, March and April; and we are now 
into May, I think that the contents of 
that motion should be borne in mind. 

Dr LETTS: At the outset, I would 
just like to say that the wording of 
the motion does leave a little to be 
desired; I know it was done in a 
hurry. It seems to me that in the lat­
ter part of the motion, following the 
words "the Commomqealth Government", we 
should be saying either "to remove any 
obstacles to the activation of this 
legislation as a matter or urgency" or 
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"urges the COl1ll1omealth Government to 
being about the activation of this 
legislation as a matter of urgency". 
The combination of the two phrases that 
are there is somewhat clumsy and 
ungrammatical. While other speakers 
are speaking to the motion, somebody 
might give attention to the words so 

. 'that we can, in its final form, have 
something which will be in the records 
in a way we would like it to be. 
However, everybody in this Assembly 
sympathises wi th and agrees enti rely 
with the spirit and the intention of 
the motion. 

Let me say at the outset that the 
Administrator, I believe, has been "n­
tiring in his efforts' to get some 
finality and assent to the ordinance. 
I . imagine tha t the Adminis trator has 
found the' delays qui te embarrassing be­
cause he has always shown his keenness 
to act in the spirit of the motion 
which the Cabinet Member for Law refer­
red to at the end of her remarks. 
Certainly the' Administrator took his 
duties in relation to this recent 
crisis very seriously, to the extent 
that, at the weekend, he was un ab le to 
go to a very important engagement he 
had at Katherine. But some aspects of 
the events of the weekend resemble a 
Laurel and Hardy show. The calling to­
gether of the Counter Disaster Council 
ona couple of occasions, presumably to 
cope with emergency situations, is 
really quite foreign to what we intend­
ed the functions of that body would be 
in the legislation. Quite clearly the 
functions of the Counter. Disaster 
Council is planning in the broad sense 
for the Territory. The functions are 
set out quite well in the bill: to lay 
down general guidelines and, where 
necessary, give directions to be 
followed by the director in' counter 
disaster planning; and to examine and 
approve regional and Territory counter 
disaster plans. These are the funct­
ions'of the Counter Disaster Council. 
It is obviously, from reading through 
those and other functions, a forward 
planning, advisory and review body. It 
is not the body which takes charge of 
an emergency on the spot as it occurs 
and the.reafter. The ordinance sets up 
people to do that. Firstly, there is 
the Territory Co-ordinator, the 
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Commissioner of Police, whose part­
icular fun'ctions are to co-ordinate 
counter disaster activities during a 
state of disaster. Secondly, the 
Director of Emergency Services has a 
continuing role both in pre-planning 
and at the time of the disaster. These 
are the people, together with the Cab­
inet member for Law and the Adminis­
trator and the Executive Council, who 
have the action role in this situation. 
The fact that the machinery did not 
work is due in part to the fact that 
the legislation has not been commenced 
and in part to a misunderstanding of 
how the ordinance is put together and 
how it is supposed to work. 

The Minister came here yesterday and 
he has now gone again. I commend him 
for having the interest to come here on 
behalf of the Commorrwealth Government 
to see what was happening, even though 
I believe that he could have probably 
had some reassurance by virtue of some 
telephone calls yesterday morning 
before leaving that things were impro­
ving. But h~ came here. He made con­
tact, as I understand it, with the Cab­
inet Member for LaY7, but he made no 
contact with me whatever. He came 
virtually unannounced; we had to hear 
it on the radio, The principal people 
who would be responsible for doing 
something if there was a crisis situat­
ion'about us - that is to say, the Cab­
inet Member, th~ Territroy 
Co-ordinator, the Commissioner of 
Police, the Director of Emergency Ser­
vices - were all left in the dark about 
what was going on. Obviously, the Min­
ister does not understand the machinery 
which we proposed to put into the 1a~~ 

and did not know the people to whom he 
should have been talking. The chief 
point is that, vlhatever the reason, the 
Government has failed in its obligation 
to clear up problems which it may see, 
to negotiate with the representatives 
of this Assembly and to get this legis­
lation off the ground. Last October, 
they wanted it in a hell of a hurry. 
It was brought in here and treated as a 
matter of considerable urgency. Now 
they have sat around in typical bureau­
cratic fashion and have to be needled 
from time to time by ourselves or by 
the presence of a cyclone before some­
body is prepared to take any action. 
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This is an extremely good illust­
ration of government from Canberra. We 
have put up with this for years and 
years and this is particularly sad to 
see because the question of emergency 
services was supposed to be a trans­
ferred function as from 1 January. 
They will not give us the necessary 
machinery to make that function work. 
I am glad that the Cabinet Member for 
Law referred to the earlier motion this 
Assembly passed dealing: in general wi th 
the question of assent to legislation 
because it gives me the, opportuni ty to 
also mention that, inl respect of an­
other transferred funct~on - environ­
ment, national parks and wildlife - we 
have seen an extraordinary situation of 
delay by the Commonwealth Government. 
A bill which we passed 12 months ago, 
and admittedly amended a couple of 
times afterwards, has now been in their 
hands for well over 6 months. It 
creates the new Territory Parks and 
Wildlife Commission in the Northern 
Territory and gives us the machinery to 
discharge our obligations under the 
transferred functions. 

On 9 March this year, I took the 
opportunity to see the Minister for 
Environment and Housing in person and 
to make very strong representations 
about the delays which had occurred in 
the assent to this bill. I was given 
the personal assurance of the Minister 
that they expected to be in a position 
to clear the way for assent within a 
couple of days. After a furth~r 6 weeks 
nothing had happened although we had 
been inquiring weekly about the' pro­
gress. I was going down to Canberra 
again 'so I sent a telex to the Minis­
ter's office. Back came a telex on 21 
April, 6 weeks after the assurance had 
been given, saying "I am pleased that 
the way is now clear for us to support 
the Territory Parks and Wildlife Ordin­
ance going forward for assent", The way 
is now clear. Just when we will get 
that assent, I suppose, will depend on 
Executi ve Counci 1 meetings. I wi 11 not 
believe it until I see it finally. 

Both of these instances are com­
pletely disgraceful and certainly the 
emergency Counter Disaster Ordinance is 
more serious because it is something 
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which could affect the lives of many 
people and the safety and well-being of 
the whole Territory. I support the 
motion. 

Mr WITHNALL: I certainly support the 
motion and I rise to remark that I was 
not only astonished but completely dis:­
mayed to hear the anSwer given by the 
Cabinet Member for Law this morning. I 
was dismayed at the proposal that peo­
ple should act as thought the ordinance 
had been assented to. That is one of 
the most extraordinary concepts that I 
have ever heard. Since the ordinance 
has not been assented to , and since it· 
is not law, the proposition apparently 
was that people should act without' 
authority and that all the powers to be 
given to persons under the ordinance 
should be exercised unlawfully. I find 
that incredible. 

However, my chief concern is to ex­
press again my dismay at the way in 
which the Commonwealth Government 
treats this Legislative Assembly and 
treats the ordinances which are made 
here. I complained at the last meeting 
about the Minister for Aboriginal 
Affairs who was so rude towards this 
Assembly as to say that, as far as his 
portfolio waS concerned, only the laws 
that he wanted would be passed by this 
Assembly. However, the matter is far 
worse when one considers the history of 
the Counter ~isaster Ordinance because 
one realises that it is a prime example 
again of the passing of so many opin­
ions by the public service upon ord­
inances passed by this Assembly. This 
is the cause of the delay. 

A most extraordinary thing happened 
in relation to a Crown Lands Bill which 
by the terms of the Administration Act 
must be reserved for the Governor-Gen­
eral's assent. When this Legislative 
Assembly passed a bill relating to 
Crown lands. the bill was sent to the 
Department of the Northern Territory so 
that department could Consider whether 
or not to a·dvise' the Administrator to 
reserve it. This little exercise took 
about 6 weeks because the persons con­
cerned happened to be in Brisbane at 
the time. Eventually, the persons in 
Brisbane said that the Administrator 
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could reserve the bill. When a bill is 
reserved, a much more frightening thing 
happens. It then goes around every 
department of the Commonwealth Govern­
ment which could possibly be concerned 
about it. It does not go to the 
Ministers; it goes to the departments 
themselves. If there are any people to 
be employed under it, it goes to the 
Public Service Board; and if it invol­
ves the expenditure of any moneys at 
all, it goes to Treasury; if it is con­
cerned in any way wi th indtS trial rel­
ations, it goes to the Department of 
Labour and Industry; and'if it is con­
cerned even remotely with the use of 
land, it will go to the Department of 
Primary Industry or some other depart­
ment according to the land concerned. 
All these people do not receive the 
bill at the same time. It is shopped 
around and, if this is not clear cut 
case of government and legislation by 
the public service, I do not know what 
is. 

This Legislative Assembly has been 
completely ignored and treated as shab­
bily as it ever could be treated by the 
public service and by the Ministers who 
ought to know better. This is sup­
posed, and I use the word "supposed" 
advisedly, to be a democratic form of 
government that we have here. It is 
not a democratic fom of government as 
this instance now before this Assembly 
makes quite clear. It is a form of 
government by the public service. I do 
not even use the work "bureaucracy" be­
cause it is not the system, it is the 
people themselves. The legislature in 
the Northern Territory is completely 
under the hand of public servants in 
Canberra who know nothing about the 
situation here and who care less. 

If this cyclone over the weekend had 
struck, it would probably have been a 
worse disaster than Cyclone Tracy be­
cause, on that occasion, everybody 
pulled together and got the organi­
sation going. On this occasion, there 
would h~ve been ~uch more disorgan­
isation because we had set up a system 
for the handling of this situation 
which, because of a number of' public 
servants and a number of departments, 
just did not get off the ground. 
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The matter of assent to ordinances by 
the Commonwealth Government must be 
taken up most urgently by the Majority 
Leader and at the highest level. The 
fact that this Assembly's ordinances 
come under the scrutiny of so many un­
elected persons is a disgrace. I sug­
gest to the Majority Le,ader that this 
is one of the most burning questions of 
the day. We should insist that, when 
bills leave this Assembly. they go 
directly to the Administrator and from 
the Administrator they go directly to 
the Minister concerned not through 
public service departments, not through 
a number of public servants who are 
seeking to enlarge their own empire, 
and who enjoy telling people in the 
Northern Territory exactly what sort of 
laws they are going to have or not 
going to have .• 

There is a further matter that I 
would also like to draw to the Majority 
Leader's attention. This concerns what 
I regard as the most pernicious prov­
ision that any law relating to any 
constitution of a legislature can ever 
contain - the provision in the Northern 
Territory (Administration) Act that the 
Governor-General may refuse assent to 
part of an ordinance. That must be re­
moved immediately. There is no pre­
cedent for this anywhere in the history 
of lVestminster parliaments, That pro­
vision has been abused and one can fear 
that, in future, it may be abused even 
to the extent of not assenting to the 
word "not". It is an absurd provision 
and I commend to the Majority Leader 
the task of seeing it removed immed­
iately. 

I also commend to the Majority Leader 
that there should be some effort made 
to remove from the Northern Territory 
(Administration) Act another provision 
which enables ordinances to be sent 
back. If there is a mistake in an 
ordinance, it does not need to be sent 
back. If it is our mistake, we will 
acknowledge it and we will amend it 
ourselves. We do not need "big 
brother", we do not need a teacher to 
correct our exercises and send them 
back and say "Please do it this way". 
This is a responsible legislature and 
it is fully elected. It is about time 
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the Commonwealth Government "lOke up to 
the fact that it is fully elected, that 
it is fully responsible and is not to 
be charged with acting irresponsibly in 
the fashion which ministers and depart" 
ments of the public service seem in­
clined to do. 

I support the motion and I hope that 
the Honourable Majority Leader will 
take up what I have said with the 
Minister and with the Prime Minister 
and, as an urgent move, amend the 
Northern Territory (Administration) Act 
so that we can hold up our heads even 
amongst those people who particularly 
are looking to our downfall, that is to 
say the bureaucratic departments in 
Canberra. 

Mrs LA\-lRIE: Probably all that needs 
to be said has been said by the former 
speakers, but I think it is important 
to indicate support for this motion 
along the lines that all shades of 
opinion in this Assembly need to say 
clearly to the Australian Government, 
and anyone else who is interested, that 
the non - assent to ordinances and the 
con temp t wi th whi ch this Ass enD ly is 
treated is a reflection not only on the 
Majority Party but on the Asserrbly as a 
whole and one \~hich I personally abhor 
and rej ect. 

This Assembly has greater need than 
ever to jealously guard its rights to 
legis la te and to speak in the bes t 
interes ts of the _ Terri tory. He swore 
to do that when we were firs t elected 
and first took our seats in this House. 
Yet, as the honourable member for Port 
Darwin has so clearly shown, we are 
prevented by faceless people within 
various Australian government depart­
ments. lfuen this legislation was 
before the House, there were some as­
pects of it which I criticised and 
about which I sill have reservations. 
I exercised my right as a member to 
speak on those occasions, both in the 
second reading and in committee~ The 
House listened and made its decisions 
accordingly. This legislation was then 
presented for assent and there appar­
ently it still lies - in limbo. 

I will not rehash the reasons that 
have been so recently brought home as 
to the particularly reprehensible act-
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ion in having done nothing about this 
ordinance, but may I say that it would 
have been reasonable for the Majority 
Leader. upon the passage of the bill, 
and for the relevant Cabinet Member, to 
have had discussions with such people 
as the Attorney-General and the Minis­
ter for Defence ~ because we are still 
regarded as a strategic defence area; 
not that you would know it when they 
close the railways and do not provide 
roads - to have discussions with these 
2 important people as to the necessity 
for this legislation becoming law in 
the shortes t possible time. 

Honourable members will notice that I 
have not mentioned the Minister for the 
Northern Territory. I accept fully the 
assurances given then and again now by 
the Cabinet Member that this legis­
lation had the full approval of the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
and one assumes, therefore, that the 
legislation had been discussed between 
the relevant Cabinet Member and perhaps 
the Majority Leader and the Minister. 
Yet notwithstanding all these things, 
we have seen nothing happen. Honour­
able members will forgive me if I feel 
that this sad story has been heard so 
often before, \-le have had in -the 
Northern Territory an acceptance of a 
form of government by Territorians and 
limited powers, certainly, but some 
powers going across to Cabinet Members 
-and the Majority Party. He are to see 
a one-line budget presented in this 
House for the first time. These are 
significant things, and yet we are not 
operating as people expect and believe; 
as the member for Port Dan~in has said 
and as the Cabinet Member responsible 
has said - we are being put aside by 
these public servants. 

I support the motion and I can only, 
in closing, repeat that I think it is 
important for members who are not mem­
bers of the Majority Party to indicate 
extreme disquiet with the procedures 
which are being adopted. 

MrDONDAS: I also feel that it is 
disgusting that the time of this Assem­
bly must be used in debating a counter 
disaster bill which was introduced to 
the Assembly on 17 November 1976 and 
passed all stages during December of 
1976. Hhat this ordinance is all about 
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is to. provide for the training of 
counter disaster and civil defence 
personnel, the adoption of counter dis­
aster or civil defence measures during 
natural or other disasters, and for 
other purposes. I find it disgusting 
that the Commonwealth Government cannot 
assent to a bill that is going to pro­
tect the rights of individual, members 
of the communi ty in the event of a 
disaster, The bill has a prc.per regard 
to those rights and the citizens of the 
Northern Territory need the assurance 
of this type of legislation and are 
entitled to it. Long months of hard 
work have been put in by Cabinet 
Members and other members of the com~ 
u~ity to provide this legislation and 
th'e machinery to enable the legis 1ation 
to function. Cyclone Verna over the 
weekend proved that the machinery could 
be put into operation - yellow alert, 
white· alert, radio broadcasts and so 
on. If they can prove them elves even 
before legislation is assented to, .they 
must certainly be organised. 

The legislation covers most contin­
gencies; for· example, Counter Disaster 
Council, a Territory Co~ordinator, a 
Director of Emergency Services. volun­
tary regional organisations, states of 
disaster and various other things. We 
mtist have this legislation if we are 
going td meet any day-to day emergency 
which may arise. I call upon the 
Commonwealth Government to assent to 
this legislation immediately and to 
formalise arrangements which have been 
made since the bf11 passed through this 
house last December. 

Other members have spoken on varioUs 
areas pertaining to the bill. I am not 
going to go along the same line; I sup­
port the motion. 

Mr ROBERTSON: In rising to support 
the motion, I note that all honourab le 
member·s today have referred to the 
event or possible ev~t of cyclones. t 
can understand how honourable members 
from Darwin think in term of cyclones;; 
certainly,. anyone who was here during 
the 1974 one would not want to see a 
repeat of that event. But it is per­
haps fortunate really this cyclone did 
show its ugly head off the coas t of 
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northern Australia and did catalyse 
this debate. 

Mr Speaker, the types of disasters 
that we are likely to have in the 
southern regions are not so considerate 
as cyclones. It is difficult to detect 
a freak storm on radar. It is very 
difficult to detect a flash flood on 
radar. It is very difficult to detect 
a fire, an oil spillage, an explosion 
of a tanker or the spillage of a 
dangerous chemical, on radar. In other 
words, we do not get any warning at 
all. The fact that the cyclone .was 
detected on radar sometime before it 
was expected to strike the Northern 
Territory coast allowed the Minister 
time to write his absolutely meaning­
less epistle to the Administrator and 
set a certain jumped-up mechanism into 
process. 

If we in the south were to have a 
disaster, there would be no such 1ead­
time whatever. That is why I find the 
prospects of the type of disaster we 
are likely to have in the southern area 
even more frightening than the pros­
pects of a cyclone in the northern end. 
I would also remind honourable members 
from the northern electorates that a 
cyclone is only one of the types of 
disasters that they can face too. 
Darwin could share in any of those 
types of disasters which I have just 
outlined and without an operational 
mechanism. You too are not going to 
get any advance warning. You are not 
going to have the advantage of 2 or 3 
days in which to act. 

The net result would be a shambles 
and the awful spectre of exactly what 
happened in 1974: police officers from 
all sorts of places coming in and act­
ing entirely illegally. That is what 
appalled all of us after the 1974 cyc­
lone. It is the utter illegality of it 
that bothers me - people's rights of 
movement, their freedom, infringed upon 
by the state without any legal validity 
for those actions whatsoever. What if 
we. had to get some sort of an ad hoc 
system going, and this would have been 
ad hoc, it would have had no basis of 
law whatever despite a letter from the 
Minister to the Administrator •. What are 
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we expected as a legislature to do 
then? I suppose we would have had to 
do exactly the same as we were called 
upon to do last time: pass retros­
pective laws in respect of illegal 
actions or face the prospect of having 
our machinery, our bureaucracy, our 
police force, showered with writs of 
all kinds. 

Perhaps, if it had happened, the most 
responsible thing that this legislature 
coul'd have done would have been not to 
pass any retrospective legislation, 
Perhaps that sort of at ti tude wi 11 be 
the only way we will be able to get the 
message across to Canberra that we do 
not act flippantly or lightly in 
matters of legislation such as the 
Disasters Ordinance. It is enacted or 
ordained by this place for a purpose. 
It is not a plaything for the public 
service to modify, to hack around as it 
sees fit, to come up with idiotic rea­
sons like the establishment of a separ­
ate independent army in the Northern 
Territory, or to come up with reasons 
within Treasury as to why they should 
not compensate people who are acting, 
in many cases voluntarily and in 
danger~s circumstances, for the comm­
unity. The purpose of the legislation 
is to make provision in the event of an 
emergency. Perhaps this legislature 
should act as a "dog in the manger" on 
some occasions to get the message 
across that these are serious matters 
and are not to be dealt with lightly. 
We have the mechanism under the act' to 
have these pieces of legislation assen­
ted to and brought into operation. Not 
only are we risking inposing upon the 
community a series of illegal acts 
purported to have been done by the law, 
we are also asking that community to 
accept government by the public ser-

,vice. The legislation is there. It is 
no longer a bi 11; it is an 0 rdinance of 
the Northern Territory. The only 
difference between it and formal law is 
a small matter of assent. 

The areas of concern for this Asse~ 
b1y and the slights that have been 
dealt to this Assembly have been adeq­
uately dealt with by the member for 
Port Darwin, and I support everything 
he said. I support the motion and I 

199 

support the Majority Leader's remarks, 
particularly those in relation to other 
pieces of legislation. Unless we take 
a stand on this particular one,the 
slights that have been perpetrated on 
the people of the Northern Territory 
will continue. I commend the motion 
and I urge honourable members also 
individually to bring their extreme 
disp1easur~ to the notice of everyone 
from the Prime Minister down in the 
Federal Government. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I move that the mot­
ion be'amended by deleting the words 
"bring about" in the fifth line. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: Mr Speaker, you are 
no doubt approached by Cabinet Members 
from time to time with a request that 
you grant a certificate of urgency in 
respect of certain legislation pres­
ented by them to this House. It ,seems 
to me that these approaches to you are 
made in the best of faith and are us­
ually made in respect of legislation 
which the Cabinet Member concerned 
would be presenting to this House on 
behalf of the Government. There have 
been a considerable number of requests 
for urgency from what I have heard and 
certainly there have been a good number 
of certificates of urgency granted. I 
may be wrong but I think a certificate 
of urgency would have been granted in 
respect of this piece of legislation 
because it was passed within a period 
of 28 days from its first presentation 
to this House. It was prese~ted on 17 
November and passed on 7 December so it 
would seem that you must have granted a 
certificate of urgency. It seems that 
the Australian Government's right hand 
does not know what its left hand is 
doing because the honourable Cabinet 
Member, with the full support of her 
colleagues in her party, approached you 
for a certificate of urgency for this 
piece of legislation, which obviously 
any responsible member would have want­
ed to see in force in the Northern 
Territory before the onset of the 1977 
wet seas,on, and you granted the certif­
icate of urgency, We find ourselves in 
May 1977, five months later, haranguing 
one another and you, sir, with the 
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culpability of public servants in not 
having processed this piece of l~gis-
1ation sooner. 

The second matter which I would like 
to draw to your attention - I know that 
the honourable Cabinet Menber herself 
has already mentioned it in her remarks 
- is the resolution of this Assembly on 
25 February 1976. I will read the last 
paragraph of that resolution: 

No~ the~efo~e this AssembZy ~es­
o Zves that the CZe~k shaH p~l?pa~e 
~th the Zeast possibZe deZay eaah 
o~dinanae made by the Ass errb Zy and 
shaH fo~t~ith p~esent it to the 
Administruto~ in aaao~danae ~th the 
Aat; and in the event that the Admin­
ist~ato~ does not ~thin a ~easonabZe 
time deaZa~e his assent o~ otha:twise, 
the CZe~k shaZ Z notify Mr Speake~ ~o 
shaH, if the Assembbj is sitting, 
info~ the AssembZy o~. if the Assem­
bZy is adJ oUX'ned. fix a si tting day 
in o~de~ that the AssembZy may aon­
side~ the matte~. 

Sir, I hesit-ate to criticise you, and 
certainly I must accept at least as 
much criticism as you became it ha.d 
not occurred to me, between December 
and almost last weekend, to find out 
whether this particular -ordinance had 
been assented to, but I feel that you 
may well investigate the position of 
other pieces of legislation at the pre­
sent time pursuant to the terms of that 
motion which is more or less a standing 
fiat to you to act as watchdog on the 
swift passage of legis 1adon from the 
Assembly through the assent stage and 
into force. Sir, I ur~ on you to con­
sider with a great deal more scepticism 
applications for a certificate of 
urgency. I do not believe the Austra­
lian Government is being sincere when 
it makes these applications. I feel 
that we are being treated in a contemp­
tous fashion by the Government. I feel 
that -it may well be a consideration 
that other members migh t like to take 
up, that the official responsible for 

-delays should perhaps in the event of a 
repeti tion of lack of action of this 
nature, be brought before the Bar of 
this Assemb1y- to explain his conduct or 
lack of conduct. 
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Finally, I do second most heartily 
the remarks of the honourable member 
for Port Darwin, although I do wish he 
would not get himself worked up into 
such a choleric state. I fear some­
times, at the height of his passion, 
that he will not be long with us; it 
cannot really be good for his heart at 
his delicate stage of life. He is a 
man who is very sincere in his desire 
to see real responsibility passed into 
the hands of the people who must wear 
the cap. It seelns to me that in 
situations like this the people who 
have d ragged the chain should be called 
on to explain themselves. One never 
hears of dismissals of persons for 
such 1axi ty as has occurred in this 
situation. I would like to know what 
happens to these people that do noth­
ing. _Do they just keep on doing noth­
ing for ever and ever? Mr Speaker, 
perhaps you could take up through your 
officials in the Assembly the invest­
igation of what chastisement or punish­
ment happens to the official who just 
lets a matter such as this, where human 
lives are endangered, go begging by de­
fault. 

Mr SPEAKER: Honourable members, l, 
as Speaker, accept the blame for not 
complying with the terms of the motion 
passed by this Assembly on 25 February 
1976. The Assembly itself might feel 
some guilt for not raising the matter 
at its March sittings. However, I 
would point out that, in relation to 
the presentation of ordinances gener­
ally, there is a difficulty in that 
prior advice is required from the 
Administrator as to his intention so 
that the correct certificate may be 
attached to the ordinance when it is 
presented. This a matter which needs 
to be resolved and I will discuss it 
with the Majority Leader with a view to 
devising a new procedure so that every­
one may be informed when an ordinance 
is presented with or without result. I 
understand that this is the only piece 
of legislation outstanding. 

Miss ANDREW: In exercising my right 
of reply in closing the debate, I would 
like to comment on a couple of remarks 
made by 2 of the honourable members. I 
thank members for their support of this 
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motion. I can assure the honourable 
member for Gillen that we have not 
simply been looking at the 
cyclone-prone top end in our concern 
about the assent to this legislation. 
All disasters come under attention of 
and are in the concern of the emergency 
services section which is of course in 
the Department of Law, 

Regarding the matter of the Assembly 
not brin&ing to your attention, Mr 
Speaker, the fact that this particular 
ordinance had not been assented to, 
officers of my departmen t and the Chief 
Secretary's department and myself have 
been untiring in the search for infor­
mation regarding assent to this bill. 
We have constantly been assured that 
assent is really just around the corner. 
and that no undue delays can be expect­
ed. For this reason, we have tended to 
live in more hope than was warranted. 
I thank menDers for thei I' comIMmts and 
I trust that Cyclone Verna plus the 
debate in this House wi 11 make some­
body, somewhere, move. 

Motion, as amended, agreed to. 

BRANDS BILL 

(Serial 168) 

Continued from 16 March 1977. 

Dr LETTS: I rise merely to say in 
the second reading that the Brands Ord­
inance is one which has served the 
Northern Territory faithfully and well 
for a long time. We have always had 
the advantage over many of the other 
states in that it is a statutory 
req uirement to brand hots es and cattle 
with a 3 - letter brand. The origins 
of the bill go' back to the early days 
of settlement when there were few 
fences and, in order to avoid disputes 
of ownership on boundary lines, some 
clear ide~tification was required. It 
also relates to the days of droving. As 
recently as 20 years ago, nearly all of 
the Territory turn-off of 150,000 head 
moved down the stock routes, passing 
through many other stations in transit, 
and provided opportunities for the 
unscrupulous drover to build up the 
size of his travelling herd from the 
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properties through which he passed. Be­
cause of these sorts of considerations, 
the Brands Ordinance was orginally dev­
ised and it has served us well. Today, 
it puts us in the additional advan­
tageous position of being able to use 
the system of branding for the ident­
ification of cattle for disease control 
purposes. Every beast going through 
the abattoirs has a Territory brand on 
it and any horse which is sampled for a 
suspected disease has a known brand on 
it and so the diseases can be traced 
back to the property of origin. 

Having said those words in praise of 
the Brands Ordinance, we have found 
from time .to time the need to amend it. 
I foreshadow that, in the near future, 
an additional amendment will be req­
uired because, as we found .with the 
Stock Routes and Travelling Stock 
Ordinance, circumstances can change and 
make what was once a good piece of 
legislation somewhat absurd in the 
light of current circumstances. We 
found it necessary to change the Stock 
Routes and Travelling Stock Ordinance 
so that ponies travelling from a plac~ 
in the suburbs or outer suburbs to a 
gymkhana a mile away did not have to be 
subjected to the stockroutes and 
travelling stock permit system, With 
the great growth of equestrian sports 
in the Northern Territory, the placing 
of a three letter brand one and a half 
inches high on a foal which is only 
going to grow to a small pony size is 
rather disfiguring and somewhat 
unnecessary. It will be my intention 
to ask the Cabinet Member to examine 
this situation and bring in a further 
amendment so that special exemptions 
can be provided for other than station 
stock. 

Mr POLLOCK: I thank the honourable 
menDer for his support. I can assure 
the House that this very matter is 
under some con~ideration by the branch. 
I too hope that, in the near future, we 
will see some action to bring the 
ordinance into line with the thoughts 
he expressed. 

Motion agreed tOl bill read a second 
time 
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Bill passed 
wi thout debate. 

the remaining stages 

PRISONS BILL 

(Serial 169) 

Continued from 2 March 1977. 

Mr POLLOCK: I rise to support this 
bill. It does provide a very important 
machinery alteration to the ordinance 
in its recognition of the Director of 
Correctional Services. In recent 
times, the appointment has been made 
and the office has been occupied. The 
bill before us covers only a small area 
of the operation of the prison service 
and it could deal with a great number 
of other aspects relating to the proper 
operation of ,that particular service. 
From my time as the Executive Member 
for Social Affairs, a number of offi­
cers of that branch did bring forward a 
number of matters in relation to the 
operation of that ordinance. I would 
hope that the work that was done then 
will be carried forward. I ,appreciate 
that there are some difficulties in 
relation to some officers who carry out 
this work. With the appointment of ,the 
higher position of Director, many 
duties which were carried out by the 
Adminis tra tor and the Executive Member 
responsible will fall to him and that 
will greatly assist in the general 
operation of the ordinance. However, 
there,are still areas which can be fut'­
ther improved. 

Mrs LAWRIE: I rise to support the 
bill and take up a couple of the points 
raised by the previOUS speaker and the 
sponsor of the bill. The first point 
is the cost. references to which we 
have heard twice in this House today, 
and the shortage of spedalis t staff to 
service these executives in the proper 
and correct revision of ordinances that 
,already exist. The honourab le. member 
for MacDonne11 has already spoken of 
the. need to update the whole Prisons 
Ordinance and that is a need which all 
honourable members will recognise to be 
long overdue. It does seem that the 
Cabinet Members are being hampered in 
their efforts by a lack of parliament­
ary counsel specia1is ts advising them, 
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departmental staff in 
cutive. If this is 
should be highlighted. 

their 
so, I 

own Exe­
think it 

The administration of prisons in the 
Northern Territory, as the Cabinet Mem­
ber m,entioned in introducing this bill, 
is a history of disaster, of neglect, 
of being a century behind the times and 
the rest of Australia. This piece of 
legislation is at least one small step 
in catching up and making the Northern 
Territory appear to be on parity with 
what happens in the states. It is 
significant that, although it is a 
small amendment, at last we are going 
to have somebody within the system 
directly responsible to the Cabinet 
Member for the proper conduct of 
prisons in the Northern Territory. of 
the staff servicing those prisons, and 
of the legislation which enables the 
whole system to function. 

The Cabinet Member spoke of various 
reports which were tabled in the Legis­
lative Council dealing with this pro­
blem. The Ward Report, presented on 21 
August 1974, was scathing in its 
condemnation of the system which has 
operated and which has meant that the 
person administering the prisons, a de 
facto Director of Correctional Ser­
vices, although supposedly answerable 
to the Administrator, was, in fact 
answerable to a number of Commonwealth 
public servants, although not himself 
required to be a Commonwealth public 
servant - in fact, he was supposed to 
be a Northern Territory public servant. 
However. the decisions taken at that 
time by a Northern Territory public 
servant, with direct responsibility to 
report to the Administrator, were 
constantly interfered with, overturned, 
ignored, put aside by a variety of 
persons in the Commonwealth Public Ser­
vice. Their names are well known. I 
do not propose to repeat them because I 
do not think it is really necessary for 
them to appear in Hansard, 

With this bill, we at last see a 
change in that ridiculous and iniquit_ 
ious situation. We see someone 
directly responsible to this House 
through the Cabinet Member and who, 
hopefu11y,not only will push for the 
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updating of the physical prisons which 
are going to remain necessary for many 
years to come but will also, hopefully, 
be in a position to advise the Cabinet 
Member and to push urgently for a 
revision of the entire ordinance, In 
her reply, I hope that the Cabinet 
Member will say whether she is hampered 
in this worthy objective by a lack of 
specialist advice because it. is the 
right of this House to know, and for 
presure to be put upon the relevant 
Federal Government Minister to make 
such support staff available. I 
support the bill. 

Mr ROBERTSON: At the outs et, I would 
like to thank the honourable menDer for 
Nightcliff for her support. It is not 
often we hear it and it is very grati­
fying when we do. The point she rai­
sed in relation to expert assistance 
will be in the forefront of the 
consciousness of all honourable 
members. It is quite pointless to 
transfer executive functions unless we 
receive expert back-up for them. 

There are a number of areas in this 
particular legislation which I would 
like to raise. Far be it from me to 
usurp the role of the absent Cabinet 
Member for Transport and Industry as 
the devil's advocate; however, it is 
rather extraordinary that we call gaols 
"prisons" and we call prisoners "pris­
oners" yet we call the director of this 
service "the Director of Correctional 
Services". When are we really going to 
accept the fact that gaols are puni­
tive? 

Mr Withnall: 
them. 

You could still whip 

Mr Robertson: I would accept the 
honourable member for Port Darwin's 
words on this. If there was a whipping 
piece of legislation ever brought in, 
as Crown Law Officer in days gone by, 
he may have been responsible for it. 
Certainly, by his words, the honourable 
member scourges himself. 

Mr Withnall: In 1884. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I knew the menDer for 
Port Darwin was very ancient but I sup-. 
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pose cannot really attribute that 
particular statute to him, 

The point is that the world society 
seems to be going over further into 
this pussy-footing around with the 
wrongdoer, with the person who trans­
gresses against' what is regarded as 
normal behaviour. We see words creep­
ing into·law such as "correctional ser­
vices". For heavens sake, surely it is 
a prison first and foremost and a 
correctional institution second, the 
whole structure of penalties reflects 
that; and this is quite outside of the 
line I normally take, 

Mr Pollock: You can say that again. 

Mr ROBERTSON: The sergeant corrects 
me. 

Having made that observation, I do 
support the legislation. It brings 
into being the recognition of the Cab­
inet MenDer's responsibility within the 
framework of correctional services. It 
is a recognition of the transfer of 
powers which have occurred and it is 
under her wing now that these functions 
shall be governed. There is one point' 
I would like her to clarify for me. It 
is in relation to clause 10 which will 
amend section 22 of the principal 
ordinance. It is the clause which 
states that the director may cause all 
or any of the prisoners confined in a 
prison or police prison to be removed 
to any other prison or police prison. 
I am wondering how that is proposed to 
operate with people I_ho are overnight 
prisoners and who have not yet been tr 
ied and not yet been convicted. Is it 
proposed that the Director of Correct­
ional Services will have control over 
those people because, as far as I am 
concerned, those people are not pris­
oners, They are merely in detention 
pending the course of justice. I do 
apologise to the Cabinet Member for not 
having raised this earlier; in fact, I 
am somewhat remiss in only just having 

'noticed it, but it does cause me some 
concern. 

A Member: You can always 'put them in 
the Travelodge, 
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Mr: ROBERTSON: I will admit some evil 
people after the cyclone did dwell in 
the Travelodge, myself included. 

I would like clarification of that. 
The basic thrust of the bill is some­
thing that we can all support with some 
pleasure in that it does recognise the 
status of the Executive Member, it does 
recognise that the prison service is a 
transferred function and I think in its 
own way it is recognised as an Ass eni> ly 
responsibility to the community. For 
those reasons, with reservations, I 
support the bill. 

Miss ANDREW: I thank honourable mem­
bers for their support for this bill. 
In rep ly, I would like to make a coup le 
of comments. In particular, replying 
to the honourable member for Nigh to­
cliff's question about the shortage of 
specialist staff, the Northern Terri­
tory Executive and the correctional 
services section of the Department of 
Law in particular, not only suffer f~om 
a shortage of specialist staff but from 
a wholesale shortage of staff. 'Reform 
of prison legislation in the Northern 
Territory is long overdue, but I think 
tha t there are, a lot of 0 th er prob lems 
within the prisons system that are 
equally overdue for a solution. Work 
is being carried out on reform of pri­
son legislation, hopefully to the point 
wher~ we can repeal the current Prisons 
Ordinance and replace it with something 
more appropriate. However, when you 
get down to a situation where at times 
5 prison warders are operating, a jail 
accommodating 87 people, work such as 
reform in the legislative field cannot 
take priority. Secondly, we have a 
shortage of trained staff because, in 
the past, people have been taken off 
the streets if they have applied for a 
job. We have adopted a more enlight­
ened attitude and, as from last year, 
potential prison officers are now hav­
ing training, too short, a training, but 
nevertheless training. We have to 
start somewhere. We hope that this 
will be increased. At the moment, with 
the incredible problems caused by a 
lack of staff, the time taken to train 
them could put security, which accord­
ing to our legislation is of paramount 
importance, at jeopardy. I can assure 
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honourable members that all steps have 
been taken in our efforts towards both 
the new jail in the Darwin area, impro­
vements to the j ail in Alice Springs, 
the prison farm at Gunn Point and the 
implementation of new legislation. 

In replying to the comments from the 
member for Gillen, what we do have in 
terms of facilities in the Northern 
Territory could only be described as 
gaols, Indeed, Fannie Bay Gaol has 
been likened to some of those existing 
in more unenlightened areas of the 
world. for example, the Belgian Congo. 
In describing the director as a Dire­
ctor of Correctional Services, we are 
looking forward to a more enlightened 
approach to the treatment of criminals. 
New legislation and the design of the 
gaol have been aimed at weekend 
detention, community service, I.ork re­
lief programs as well as a series of 
rehabilitative programs. The Cinder­
ella that 'we inherited leaves us an 
opportunity only to move forward and I 
hope that, in the not too distant fu­
ture, we will be repealing this parti­
cular piece of legislation and replac­
ing the entire ordinance in toto. 

In answer to the question raised by 
the honourable member for Gillen 
regarding overnight imprisonment, it is 
my understanding that these do not come 
under the direction of the Director of 
Correctional Services unless the parti­
cular prisoner has been sentenced. It 
comes under the Police Commissioner. 

I look forward to a whole new spect­
rum of correctional services programs 
in the Northern Territory and see this 
only as the very beginning. I commend 
the biU. 

Motion agreed to; bi 11 read a second 
time. 

Bill ,passed the remaining stages 
wi thout debate. 

DISPCSAL OF UNooLIECTED 
GOODS BILL 

(Serial 179) 

Continued from 2 March 1977. 
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Mr WITHNALL: When this bill first 
came before the House, I had some cri t­
icism to make of it, and I think the 
honourable member in charge of the bill 
took a good deal of notice of what I 
had to say, I now have one comment to 
make which relates to 2 clauses of the 
bill. Under qlause 4(a), section 
8(1) (c), goods which are required to be 
advertised in the Gaze tte now have to 
be advertised in a prescribed form, I 
have the very greatest objection. When 
you are advertising condi tions for the 
sale of goods, to be circumscribed by a 
prescribed 'form means that you must 
limit what you have to say to that 
form. It may not only create diffi­
culties. but provides a lot more con 
trol by public servants of the sale of 
goods under the ordinance and, frankly, 
the benefi ts to be achieved by putting 
this provision in seem to me to be 
entirely illusory. 

I make similar remarks about the pro­
visions of clause 7 of the bill rel­
ating to the record of sales or dis­
posal. Again, it is now to be provided 
in a prescribed form. If somebody has 
to make a record, and the bi 11 sp ells 
out the things he has to record, why is 
it necessary to make it in the pres­
cribed form? I have looked at pres­
cribed forms, and I-generally find that 
they want a lot more information than 
the ordinance itself requires. I have 
a very great objection to the extension 
of bureaucratic control. If a man is 
bound to advertise the condi tions as to 
the sale of goods, let him do so in his 
own words and let him be responsible. 
If he is bound to make a record of the 
sale or disposal of goods, let him do 
so in his own words. There is no need 
to prescribe a form. One of the diffi­
culties about prescribed forms is that 
sometimes you find that you cannot get 
them. Then you have to go to all the 
trouble of getting someone to look up 
the regulations themselves and copy out 
the prescribed form or type' it out 
yourself. Prescribed forms, if they 
are not going to be available at all 
convenient places, merely mean a lot 
more work for the person concerned in 
disposal of the goods. 

It seems to me that no bep.efit can be 
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obtained from the inclusion. of clau~es 
4 and 7(a) and I object to any further 
provision that requires a person to 
rack the town for a prescribed form be­
fore he can do the things he wants to 
do. Somebody in Tennant Creek might 
want to take action over this ordinance 
and there will be no prescribed forms 
in Tennant Creek for sure. He has to 
put it all off until he can get a pres­
cribed form from somewhere else and 
maybe even then finds that there is not 
a prescribed form available in Darwin. 
So he has to get someone to copy it out 
of the regulations book. The sections 
are clear as to the conditions that 
must be advertised and the things that 
must be recorded. Why cannot we leave 
it at that and not talk about forms? 

Miss ANDRl1.W: I 
of the honourable 
win who has been 
this bill. 

accept the comments 
member for Port Dar­
the only speaker on 

Mr Robertson: That is because you 
rushed in. 

Miss ANDRl1.W: My apologies to the 
honourable member for Gi11en. 

I would like to point out that, in 
including clause 4 and clause 7(a), the 
intention was to ass is t the public. If 
someone has some goods and seeks advice 
about their disposal, the Disposal of 
Uncollected Goods Ordinance is thrust 
upon them but over half the population 
I.ould need to seek the advice of a 
solicitor in order to interpret exactly 
what. they should do. In this instance, 
if the prescribed form can be simply 
handed across the counter - and I do 
the people of Tennant Creek a greater 
favour ,than the honourable member for 
Port Darwin in thinking there would be 
a form there and, if there were not, 
they could at least get a copy of the 
regulations and type it out themselves 
- the gentleman can simply fill out the 
form and pro.ceed. If indeed he did 
have to seek the advice of a solicitor 
who mayor may not be available in 
order ,to interpret what this legis­
lation says, that would be doing the 
public a greater disservice than simply 
providing them with the form. I see 
these as formal amendments tidying up 
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an ordinance ready for its implement­
ation. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Committee stage to be taken later. 

SEEm BILL 

(Serial 11)4) 

Continued from 15 March 1977. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Bill passed the remaimng stages 
wi thout" , debate. 

OOILCONSERVATI: ON 
AND LAND UTIIJSATI:ON BIIL 

(Serial 187) 

Continued from 17 March 1977. 

Mr MANUELL: The bill has been dealt 
with quite adequately by previous 
speak!'\rs. However, in my capacity as 

,the mernDer ·forAlice Springs, I feel 
compelled to 'offer my ,support to the 
proposed amendments. At an earlier 
stage, I raised a question with the 
Majority Leader as to the satisfactory 
conduct of some members of the co~ 
unity in relation to soil conservation 
and. in particular, those activities 
that were undertaken by people' using 
off-ro,ad vehicles. I raised the quest­
ion whether off road, vehicles were 
d'ontributing towards soil erosion. 
,Subsequent investigation by the Lands 
Branch tended to confirm the obser­
vations that I had made and, in that 
',respect, I believe the present legis~ 
lation caters for that requirement in 
that it preserves the interes ts 0 fall 
people in what must apply to their nat­
ural heritage, their land. 

The amendments proposed in this 
legislation are a li ttle wider in 
application than simply catering for 
the interests of those who utilise 
land, in particular off-road vehicle 
drivers. It applies to soil conser­
vation under circullB tances where land 
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is utilised in any way, whether it be 
leased land or whether it be vacant 
crown land. It is my strong feeling 
that the adoption of these amendments 
will not necessarily curtail the acti­
vity of those people who are interested 
in undertaking recreational activity 
with off-road vehicles. It will simply 
provide the law with the ability to 
control those who are perhaps not 
necessarily 'aware of the damage they 
may do by undertaking such activity. 

It came to my notice at an early 
stage that, with the ready acceptance 
of off-road vehicles, not only 4 wheel 
drive but 2 wheel drive, and the appli­
cation of some of these vehicles on the 
land by people engaged in sporting and 
recreational activities, lasting damage 
could be done to the soil of our count­
ry. There are areas where off-road 
vehicles can be used with no damage to 
the soil; there are some areas where 
off-road vehicles can cause lasting 
damage. It is for this circumstance 
that this legislation is. in part, 
designed. 

I do believe that the maintenance of 
land in the Northern Territory should 
be the responsibility of this Assembly 
and it is fitting and proper that we 
should legislate accordingly. There is 
no doubt that our land is a national 
heritage and that land use is a nat­
ional responsibility. But when it 
comes to utilisation at a local level, 
I believe that clearly the responsi­
bility for the preservation of that 
land is this Assembly's. 

In addition to those matters, this 
bill sets out powers of the commis­
sioner. Once appointed. the commis­
sioner has the power to carry out the 
treatment or rectification of those 
soils and areas of land that have been 
damaged by utilisation. I believe this 
to be appropriate because, when we ob­
serve that damaged soils and erosions 
have occurred, we must have the power 
and the abili ty to go and put into mo­
tion rectification processes and these 
only can be done by law, I believe 
these powers have been made available 
through the proposed amendment' in clau­
se 11. Apart from that, I do not bel-
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ieve there is much more to say about 
this bill, I believe that it has been 
adequately covered by the members who 
have spoken. I do commend this bill to 
the Assembly and I look forward to its 
speedy passage, 

Mr TUXWORTH: In rising to support 
the bill, I would like to speak very 
briefly on one particular aspect that 
was raised with me during the period in 
which I was involved with the carriage 
of the bill, The point relates to the 
relationship between the landholder and 
the departmental officer whose duty it 
is to make an appreciation of the dam­
age that has been done to land, and the 
recommendation that may be ne ce ss ary on 
any s6il erosion inprovements that may 
be needed. In discussions I had wi th 
the Centralian Pastoralists Assoc­
iation, they made a very strong point 
concerning the relationship between the 
departmental individuals and the land­
holders in the Alice Springs area. 
They felt that too often the depart­
mental officer entered the land, made 
an assessment of the soil erosion in 
the area, returned to his office and 
sent out a screed to the landholder 
advising him what needed to be done, 
and what had to be done in a very short 
time, Quite often the assessment made 
by the departmental officer was one 
that the landholder could not conform 
with and, worse, he could not ration­
alise in his own mind. The Centra~ian 
Pastoralist's Association sought to 
have included in the legislation parti­
cular details outlining the power of 
entry and notifi cation that depart­
mental officers in the Soil Erosion 
Section would have to give to the 
owner. Having listened to their comp­
laints and understanding how bureau­
cratics do become a little carried away 
wi th their own importance, I did 
appreciate their argument, However, we 
may be well-meaning in trying to con­
trol the way officers carry out their 
duties, but it is just not practical at 
ground level. I have taken this point 
up with the Centralian Pastoralist's 
Association and explained it to them .,. 
and I do not doubt that my colleague, 
the Cabinet Member for Resources, has 
also had to explain to them that it is 
not possible, 
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One thing that I think we should 
emphasise during the debate on this 
legislation, for the benefit of depart­
mental personnel, is that it is the 
wish of this Assembly that the duties 
of the officers be carried out with due 
regard to the people they are looking 
after as well as the land they are try­
ing to protect. Unfortunately, many of 
the pastoralists have developed a siege 
mentality towards officers of the Soil 
Erosion Section. They believe the 
officers have nothing else to do in 
life but get at the pastoralist.. I do 
not think it is a fair attitude for the 
pastoralist to have adopted. On the 
other hand, there may be some actions 
of officers that have warranted them to 
take this stance, It is not possible 
for us, in the legislation, to insist 
that a departmental officer advise by 
phone or by mail of an impending visit 
to inspect the property for the purpose 
of checking on soil erosion on a pro­
perty. However, I do believe it is 
fair and reasonable for officers to ex­
tend to pastoralists and property 
holders the normal courtesies of life. 
The sort of activity whereby the 
inspector would come to the door and 
say. "lam here to inspect your pro­
perty ,would you care to accompany me. 
If you can't accompany me, could I 
call in on my way out and let you know 
what my findings are?", is not pre­
dominant in the soil conservation 
section of the department from my 
experience in working with it for 12 
months, Legislators and administrators 
should watch this carefully rather than 
have confrontation between people who 
have a mutual aim in the preservation 
of our soil. 

Mr WITHNALL: I have a number of com­
ments to make with respect to this 
bill. I do welcome all legislation 
which is deSigned by reasonable means 
to conserve land from ravages of the 
weather or the ravages which are 
occasioned by the use of vehicles or 
any other use in the Northern Terri­
tory, While I accept that a very large 
part of the Northern Territory is prob­
ably more fragile in this respect than 
other parts of Australia, I think that 
legislation of this sort has to be 
scrutinised very carefully before it is 
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passed. My comments on this bill will 
not be very detailed. However, I will 
ask the honourable member in charge of 
the bill if he could be more careful 
when he talks about a soii conservation 
order. He uses the expression in the 
amending bill and one assume;; that it 
has the same meaning as an order from 
the cominissioner in the principal 
ordinance. 'It seems to me that he is 
ere'cting the soil conservation order 
here into a much more powerful instru­
ment than is referred to' in the orig­
inal bill, This he does by vi rtue of 
c1alSe 11 which aniendssection 14 of 
the principal ordinance. 

I would like'to direct the honourable 
member's attention more particularly to 
his new proposed sub-section 2A which I 
think needs a little bit of attention 
from the drafi:ing point of view. His 
subc1aUse (c) of clause 11 proposes 
that a soil 'conservation order requi­
ring a person to reduce the number of 
livestock carried on an area of land 
shou1d,not be valid or enforceable un_ 
less it has first been approved by the 
Admtnistrator',in Council, so he has got 
to go to the,Administrator in Council 
and ask "May 1 issue this order?". He 
gets that approval, and then' he goeS 
along and issues the order. It might 
as well have been that the Adminis­
trator in Council 'should issue the 
order because. if every time an order 
is to be issued 'it has to go to the 
Administrator in Council, effectively 
it is the order of 'the Adminis trator' in 
Council and not the soil 'conservation 
officer ,himself. It seems to me that 
the'intention 'of the c1atB'e is not v'ery 
clearly expressed and I think somernore 
attention might be given to its term­
inology. 

Thenew subc1alSe 2B proposed to be 
introduced into' section 14 says that 
the corillliissioner may require a land­
owner to produce a plan of the existing 
use of land, referred to in that order 
and of that landowner's proposals for 
the future use' of the land. It is a 
nig'gling point, I do thoroughly agree, 
but I think the u'se of the word "plan" 
in that circumstance might confuse a 
nunber of people.' The word "s tatement" 
or ,some' other word of that sort would 
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have been far better than "plan". 

, Coming to clause 13, there is a new 
section 16A to be introduced which req­
uires the entrY of a memorial of soil 
conservation orders into the register, 
I thoroughly agree with that principle. 
I think that is certainly a proper 
thing to do. I accept that if there is 
an order of this sort, and it may in­
deed be a very savage order in force 
with relation to land Whether it be 
leased or freehold, the public who are 
searching i:he title of ,the land ought 
to be informed of it. But I direct 
attention to a couple of provisions in 
the proposed new section l6A. Subsec­
tion (5) says that where the require­
ments of a soil conservation order in 
relation to which a memorial has been 
entered in the register in accordance 
with this section have been carried out 
to the satisfaction of the commis­
sioner, the' commissioner shall so not­
ify the Regis trar - General in writing, 
thereupon the Registrar-General shall 
make an entry in the appropriate folio 
in the relevant register discharging 
the memorial of the order entered on 
that folio and the proprietor for the 
time being of the land concerned shall 
be discharged from the obligation of 
complying with that order. But surely 
he has already comp lied wi th it because 
compliance with a law of this sort is a 
question of fact and the 'commissioner 
must be satisfied, before he puts this 
thing in, that the requirements have 
been carried out to the satisfaction of 
the commissioner. If they have been 
carried out to the satisfaction of the 
commissioner, that is the end of the 
matter surely. There is no need to 
make the proprietor of land wait until 
this is registered by the Registrar 
General before he is discharged from 
it. He is discharged by performance 
and not by entry in the regis ter. 

The next subsection of the new sec­
tion l6A provides that the commissioner 
may by notice in ,writing to the Regis­
trar General request that the memorial 
be noted in the register as withdrawn. 
If he was s~rious in the first place 
about this memorial, then surely if 'it 
has been complied with, why do you need 
a provision saying that the commis-
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sioner may withdraw the order? 

I have quite a low key comrilent to 
make about subsection (7) of the new 
section 16A which relates to the'appli~ 
cation to the Supreme Court for art 
order that the memorial be removed from 
the register. The provision is that, 
upon such an application to the Supreme 
Court, that court may, upon proof of 
service of that notice of motion and 
upon such evidence as that court may 
require, make sud! order, ex parte or 
otherwise, as may seem just in setting 
the payment of cost of motion. Courts, 
generally speaking, like to be told in 
what sort of way a discretion given to 
them is to be exercised. Generally 
speaking, legislatures provide guide­
lines for courts to exe rcis e dis cretion 
which are imposed in those courts. 
This section simply says that, if you 
apply to the court; the court can do 
what it likes. Apparently there must 
be a law that you must bring in such 
evidence because the expression is 
"upon such evidence that court may req­
uire". It seems to me that the whole 
section is somewhat hastily conceived 
and drafted with a lack of partic­
ularity. I commend the honourable mem­
ber's attention to that section and 
suggest that some amendment is neces­
sary. 

The only other commen t I have to make 
is in relation to proposed new section 
20B to be introduced by clause 16 of 
the bill. That secti on relates to the 
control of the public in restricted use 
areas. It seems to sugges t in the 
definition that most of the effect of 
the section will relate to pmlic land, 
roads and other places over 'which per 
sons may pass at any time. "Open land" 
is said to be "any land whi ch is held 
by a 1andho1der under any tenure and 
over which members of the pm lic, whe­
ther unlawfully or not, may pass". 
That seems to be an odd sort of defin­
ition which imposes great restriction. 
Similarly is subsection (8) of the pro';' 
posed section 20B: "The Administrator 
may exempt from the effect of a declar­
ation made under subsection (2) such 
roads in the area of the land to which 
the declaration relates as the Admi.nis~ 
trator shall define in the dec1ar-' 
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ation". I suggest that the provisions' 
of new section 20B will go further than 
is 'really neces sary and that some 
attention should be given to textual 
limitation of the effect of section 20B 
rather than a limitation by declaration 
of the Administrator in Council. 

With those comments, I support the 
cortcep t of the amendments as I did sup~ 
port the concept of the bill in the 
first place. ' 

Mr BALLANTYNE: For some time, we 
have had a lot of trouble in the Terri­
tory and other states with erosion, 
both man-made erosion and that caused 
by the elements. There are very good 
methods of controlling this and the 
soii conservation officers are the ones 
on whom we could probably rely to see 
that this work is carried out. The 
proposed amendments lay down clearly 
the powers to enter on the iand and 
also the powers of the commissioner. 
These and other people have power to 
enter on land and stop people from 
destroying areas of land by the use of 
motor vehicles, motor cycles etc. You' 
have only to look at some of the damage 
done to crown land and even private 
land by the uncontrolled use of motor 
vehicles. 

A great deal of work has been done to 
protect the sand dunes surrounding the 
Gove peninsula from erosion by vehi~ 
c1es, motor cycles and sand buggies and 
also the sea has caused environmental 
problems there. Recently, the Abori­
ginal people, and Aboriginal land is 
not mentioned here, have restricted the 
use of that 'area to try to let nature 
restore itself. Natural damage can be 
increased by vehicles and it will get 
to tqe stage where major work has to be 
done to restore that particular area. 
Everybody here knows exactly what I am 
talking about because we have had comp­
laints, The member for A1ice Springs 
spoke about motorcycies. I am not 
against motorcyclists because I was one 
myself. In a properly controlled 
situation, these people can still enjoy 
their sport and not destroy the land. 
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Division 4 controls the public on 
restricted use areas and lays down 
penalties which do not seem too harsh 
when you think that thousands of dol­
lars worth of damage could be caused, 
A fine of $400 or $500 will not solve 
it. In the area where I live, there 
has been a case of people removing sand 
from an area: The amount of erosion 
caused to that area is unbelievable; it 
is not only an eyesore. There is not 
enough control over these contractors. 
The mining engineers who have been out 
to inspect it say that it looks all 
right but, to my way of thinking, it is 
very badly controlled. If we had proper 
control, people could still use the 
natural resources. You could have what 
you need for building construction but 
it could be controlled so that the land 
will not be left in the shameful state 
which it has been in the past. I 
conunend the bill and only hop e that 
these new laws can come into force so 
that we can get down to proper thinking 
and not have a repeti tion of what ,ye 
had in the past wi th erosion caused not 
only by the human e1emen ts but by 
nature itself. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Conunittee stage to be taken later. 

ADJOURNMENT DI'BATE 

Dr LETTS: I move that the AsseitD1y do 
now adjourn. 

Mr DONDAS: I rise this afternoon to 
air a few of the problems I have in my 
electorate. 

The first problem I would like to 
bring to the Assembly's notice is 
Nakara Primary Sthoo1. This morning, I 
ask~d a question 'without notice'of the 
Cabinet Member for Education and Plan­
ning. It has been brough t to my a tten­
tion that the Nakara Primary School is 
going to be used by the Education 
Department as an administration centre. 
tVhether it is going to' be an admini­
stration centre for the northern sUb­
urbs I am not quite sure; in fact, no­
body seems to know. At the moment, we 
are faced with several problem in the 
area. 
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Mr Stee1e: Pilot farm. 

Mr DONDAS: Whether it be a pilot 
farm, a school of linguistics, conunun­
ity college, craft and media cent-re, 
these particular areas are,looking for 
space. We have the Nakara Primary 
School sitting out there idle and 
rather than turn it into some type of 
office acconunodation for the Education 
Department I feel that the needs of the 
communi ty would be served better by 
putting in the services that the school 
was built for, primarily education. A 
school of linguistics is a form of 
education. The conununity college is 
suffering from a lack of space and I 
believe that their arts and crafts 
centre is now situated in Woods Street 
and various other areas and all their 
pupils are working under adverse 
conditions overcrowding and bad 
ventilation. The media centre is 
operating out of the Stuart Park Prim­
ary School. The Stuart Park Primary 
School is itself short of classroom 
accommodation and the media centre 
takes up something like 5 rooms. Why 
not move the media centre from Stuart 
Park out to Nakara Primary School? 

The basic question is, and I have 
been unable to get a proper answer, 
whether the Nakara Primary School is 
going to open up as a school for the 
people's children in the area. What 
about the people who bought their 
houses close to the school knowing 
their children would have a school 
within walking distance of their home? 
At the moment, children in the area 
must go either to the Tiwi school which 
is over a major highway, Trower Road, 
or to the A1awa Primary School. The 
A1awa school at the moment has 2 
demountab1es and in fact they are look­
ing for a third demountab1e. That means 
they must be short of space. Why are we 
not opening the Nakara Primary School? 
You ask the Education Department the 
question ••• 

Mr Ba 11antyne: No money. 

Mr ,DONDAS: You do not need any money; 
the building is already there. All they 
need are a few teachers. 
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Mr Ballantyne: All right then, they 
may be short of teachers; you only take 
them from other places. 

Mr DONDAS: The Nakara Primary School 
is there and it has been si tting there 
since the cyclone; in fact, it tvas al 
most completed before the cyclone. At 
each si ttings of the Assenb ly, I have 
asked the person responsible when the 
Nakara Primary School was going to 
open. I have been told, "At the begin­
ning of the next school term". Two 
years have gone by and I am asking the 
same question and now the reply I am 
getting is that it might not be used as 
a school, that it might be used as 
administration accommodation for the 
Education Department. 

My next ques tion is why do we need 
the new schoo 1 at Hulagi that is 
currently on the drawing board at a 
cost of $3 or $4 million if we are as 
short of money as the honourable member 
for Nhulunbuy assures me that we are? 
They are thinking about building an­
other school at Anula. That is almost 
completed. 

Mr Everingham: Don't clos e d otm any 
other projects, please! 

Mr DONDAS: He do not tvant to close 
down any projects but, at the same 
time, we will have a school sitting out 
there and they claim that lye do not 
need it. He have been wai ting for 6 
weeks now for 2 demographers to "give a 
report on educational needs in that 
particular area. How long are we going 
to wait? He have a school and lye have 
children but, unfortunately, we do not 
have enough children to fill the 
school. Will the Education Department 
take it upon its own shoulders to turn 
Nakara Primary School into an admini­
stration centre for the Education 
Department? I certainly hope the answer 
is no, and that they do make room for 
the community college to take over 
certain areas for their arts and craft 
department and that they do make it 
available for the media centre so that 
they can operate efficiently. 

Another area of concern 
Brinkin subdivision. I would 

is the 
like to 
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refer to a press release dated Thursday 
17 February 1977: "The Hooker Corpora­
tion has put alternative propositions 
to the Government on the development of 
proposed Brinkin subdivision". Hookers 
have been talking to the Department of 
the NT for 5 years and are still talk­
ing. They might be blue in the face by 
now, I do not know. I would have cert­
ainly given the idea of development 
away after waiting 5 years. He are try­
ing to get people to put money into the 
Territory hut the Department is sitting 
on its backside and doing nothing. Some 
departments are not doing anything and 
they should be held accountable for 
their lack of actiori. It continues: 
"Announcing this, the Acting Secretary 
of the Department, Mr Frank Dwyer, said 
Tracy and other factors including 
escalating development costs had 
affected the Brinkin situation. Prior 
to the cyclone, Hooker Corporation had 
been about to start development of the 
Brinkin subdivision which involved 
about 650 home sites and a lake. Mr 
Dwyer said the Government was now exam­
ining alternative plans put by Hooker 
Corporation and further talks would be 
held wi th the company." 

That was 3 months ago and we still 
have not heard. I asked the Cabinet 
Member for Education and Planning 
whether he was involved in any·discuss­
ions on the Brinkin subdivision and he 
assured me that the only inroad that he 
has been able to make was to advise the 
Department.of the NT that he would like 
to be included in any discussions 
regarding the Brinkin subdivision. To­
day he has not been invited to attend 
such talks, so I can only assume that 
nothing has happened about talks with 
Hookers and the Department of NT 
regarding the Brinkin subdivision. I am 
aware that cyclone Tracy and the tidal 
surge brought some complications, and 
that they are going to build a very 
expensive lake there for the beauti­
fication of the foreshore and the sur­
rounding blocks but, at the same time, 
if the Government and I mean the 
Department of NT - do not l>1ant to go a­
head with the Brinkin subdivision, let 
Hookers know, let the community know, 
because people are holding back. There 
are 650 prime blocks there and people 
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are wai ting to buy a prime block there. 
They are not looking for a cheap block 
but they are looking for a block of 
their choice, as I have mentioned in 
this House on severs1 occasions. A lot 
of us have not had a choice as to where 
we were going to purchase our house. We 
have had to wait for a government auc­
tion. We had to go along to that auc­
tion and hope that we were successful 
in being able to buy a block, whether 
it be in Wagaman or Wanguri or Nakara 
or Tiwi or A1awa. These people who have 
been waiting to be able to buy a block 
in an area of their own choice might be 
prepared to pay an extra 3 or 4 thous­
and dollars for a better site. At the 
same time, we have the Department of NT 
which for 5 years has been talking to 
and fro and there has still been no 
decision. I refer again to this press 
release of 17 Februaty 1977 but still 
no talks have been held. What are we 
going to do? Are we going to allow this 
situation to go on for another 3 or 4 
years? I certainly ,hope not. 

This brings me to another area of 
concern, the Alawa oval. I would 11 ke 
to thank the honourable menber for 
Nightc1iff for bringing it to my atten­
tion by way' of a note on Monday 25 
April: "Are you aware that the city 
council is considering establishing a 
council depot in the vicinity of the 
A1awa sports oval? It is to be discuss­
ed at next Wednesday's council meeting. 
I have expressed my opposition to the 
proposal and I hope you also will 
oppose it." I thank the honourable mem­
ber for Nightc1iff for bringing it to 
my attention. The Corporation of the 
City of Darwin wants to put a depot on 
a recreation area; it is an open area, 
nobody has leased it; it is just open 
crown land. The first argument is, if 
Brinkin goes ahead, then we are going 
to finish up ,wi th a sub-depot there. We 
do not want a sub-depot there. But even 
if Brinkin does not go ahead, why 
should the Corporation of the City of 
Darwin be able to say, "We want that 
piece of land; we want to put a main 
tenance sub-depot on it", knowing vety 
well that they have been negotiating 
for another block of land, which I be­
lieve they have purchased with the 
improvements. This is the old Gro1lo 
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site camp on Vanderlin Drive in the 
Wulagi area which is quite suitable for 
what they want to do. I agree with the 
council that they are trying to save 
time and trying to save the taxpayers' 
money by putting in a maintenance depot 
in the northern suburbs. I agree that 
it should be done because it does take 
a c,ertain amount of time to drive the 
slow moving thrashers, slashers, front­
end loaders etc from the Council depot 
in town on heavy traffic mornings. It 
might take them an hour to get there. 
They leave at 8 o'clock and they are 
there at 9. By half past 9, it is smoko 
and by the time they get back onto 
their motor and kick it over it is 
lunchtime. By the time they have lunch, 
it is time for smoko again and then it 
is time to drive back in with it again. 
They have done 2 hours work out of an 8 
hour day, I appreciate the fact that 
they want a depot out there, but why 
take an open recreational area when 5 
or 10 minutes away they are negotiating 
to purchase the improvements of a work 
camp? There are 2 or 3 acres there. Why 
do they want a quarter of an acre or 
half of an acre of land on an open 
area? The thing that gets my goat is 
that the area they have picked is right 
next to the toilet block. 

Mr Withnall: Where would you 
then? You don't expect them to 
you? 

put it 
walk do 

Mr DONDAS: If the honourable member 
would like to wait to hear what I have 
to say, Mr Deputy Speaker, he might 
learn something this afternoon. All 
right, they need toilets, I admit, but 
if you are going to look at a long term 
development of 20 or 30 years in the 
northern suburbs, you should be able to 
afford an investment of $20,000 or 
$30,000 to put into an ablution block 
on a permanent basis. Why should it go 
into an open area? At the moment we 
have 2 or 3 ovals that are being con­
stantly used over the weekend by thous­
ands and thousands of sportsmen and 
sportswomen. If you have a toilet that 
has a maintenance depot right next to 
it, that means that you are going to 
take up in the area I am talking about 
a certain amount of parking area. Once 
you have more squeezed into the parking, 



DEBATES - Tuesday 3 May 1977 

area, then people are going to park in 
the road. Once they start parking in 
the roadway, then you a re going to 
start creating traffic hazards. You are 
not talking about 10 cars, you are 
talking about hundreds of cars and the 
council wants to, put their depot right 
,.,here the parking area is and right 
where the toilet is. I say it is no go. 

Mrs Lawrie: Hear, hear! 

Mr DONDAS: Another area out there is 
the Marrara sub.division. If honourable 
members from the southern part of the 
Territory do not know where I am talk­
ing about, it is adjacent to the RAAF 
Base. There are hundreds of acres 
available out there for all kinds of 
sporting complexes. The Department of 
NT has not made up its mind; the DRC 
has not made up its mind; but if the 
council want to put another depot in, 
let them take 3 or 4 acres of the 200 
acres out there. 

I have a copy of a press release 
issued by the Mayor: "The Mayor of Dar­
win, Dr Stack, said last night: 'The 
city council would be delighted if it 
could avoid siting a work sub-depot for 
the northern suburbs on the Alawa oval 
complex. However, an alternative site 
would have to be found and, if it did 
not have an ablution block, the council 
would have to raise $30,000.' The Mayor 
was replying to cri ticism of a proposal 
to build a depot on Alawa Oval on Lake­
side Drive. The city council decided 
that no action be taken on establishing 
a depot until reports on the matter are 
received from the Town Clerk, the City 
Engineer, and Director of Parks and 
Gardens. They will also report on the 
possibility of an alternative site for 
the proposed works sub-depot in the 
northern suburbs". She would be 
delighted if another site were there, 
but there are no other sites out there 
with ablution blocks on them. So the 
ci ty council is going to be forced to 
spend $20,000 or $30,000 on a pennanent 
basis, or over 20 years or 30 years, 
not to get into the public areas. 

This morning I asked how much it cos t 
for this park. over the road. I was 
under the impression that it was under 
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council funding. The honourable member 
for Finance and Local Government 
"semi-assured" me - he was not 100 per 
cent sure - that the finance would come 
from the DRC. 

Mr Tambling: I can assure you now. 

Mr DONDAS: All right, so how much was 
it $20,000 or $30,000 '" 

Mr Deputy Speaker: Order! The honour­
able member's time has expired. 

Mrs LAWRIE: Perhaps I can take over 
where the honourable member for Casua­
rina has had to leave off. Firstly, I 
express my appreciation of his feelings 
and the action he has taken to bring to 
the attention of the public the pro­
posal of the Corporation of the City of 
Darwin to establish this contentious 
sub-depot. It came to my attention when 
a constituent said to me, "By the way, 
have you heard,.,hat the city council 
are going to do? They are going to put 
a sub-depot on our oval". I did not be­
lieve the city council would even con­
template such a matter and it was 
difficult to substantiate this story. 
However, substantiate it I did and i 
found that. it was a recommendation go­
ing from a works committee of the coun­
cil to the general meeting of the coun­
cil the 'following Wednesday. Knowing 
that Alawa sporting complex well, hav­
ing visi ted it at least t,.,ice a week 
for the past 3 years, I realise what a 
tragedy this would be, not only for the 
sportsmen and women using that oval but 
for the public of Darwin. It does seem 
that every time we have an open, green 
area which is reasonably developed and 
which has an ablution block to service 
the public, it is at risk. For example, 
we had the fiasco at East Point last 
year. Accordingly, I expressed my con­
cern to the Legislative Assembly member 
for the area ,.,hom I guessed could not 
have heard 0 fit any more than I had or 
we would have heard from him. I 
expressed my concern by way of a tele­
gram to Her l~orship the Mayor and all 
the alder~n of Darwin in the following 
terms : 
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, . I underetand you are considering a 
proposal to establish a council depot 
viaimty AlC1JJ)a Sports OVal. Urge you 
to reject such proposals as depot 
would restrict use of present sports 
faai limes and may also constitute 
traffic hazard. 

I have had rep lies as follows. From 
the Mayor of Darwin: "Proposal for 
small sub-depot on undeveloped land 
near toilet A1awa will not liml. t use 0 f 
sports facility. Will save ratepayers' 
money". From Alderman Firman: "Do not 
consider small council security yard 
vicinity A1awa Oval restrictive to 
sporting bodies or traffic hazard, How­
ever, suggest you contact me for fur­
ther discussion and/or visi t si te to 
enable you to be fully informed". 

I notice from a report in the NTNews 
of Friday 29 Apri 1 that, when lthe pro­
posal came· up for disClBsion in coun­
cil, Alderman Firman did in fact oppose 
such a move at this stage, pending fur­
ther reports. I would like to thank him 
for obviously reconsidering his decis­
ion and for the backing of the Deputy 
Mayor, Cec Black, and a couple of 
aldermen in opposing the establishment 
of the depot without investigating the 
priorities for the area, the status of 
the land and whether in fact a sitrp le 
sub-depot could be established some­
where else as the member has so clearly 
suggested. 

There are a couple of thin~ which 
sho1l1d be mentioned in relation t,o this 
whole fiasco. On Sunday of that week 
when I left the oval at the conclusion 
o'f a successful sporting carnival, I 
spoke. to some of the ratepayers in the 
area, p,one of whom had the faintest 
idea that this proposal was even being 
contemplated. The reason is that meet­
ings of StD committees are confidential 
and are held in camera. Some people 
oppose that principle and some people 
approve of it. Quite clearly, a major­
ity of. a;I.dermen approve of it. If they 
are to continue in that manner, there 
mw; t be some means whereby recommenda­
tions going from those confidential 
subcommittees to a full council meeting 
can be made known to the general public 
who would be affected. Daily in the 
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press, there is criticism of this 
Legislative Assembly, either collect­
ively or individually. That is to be 
expected in politics. You cannot please 
all of the people all of the time; you 
are damn lucky if you can seemingly 
please 10% of the people 15% of the 
time. At least, what we intend to do is 
public knowledge. The debates are pub­
lic, they are reported in the press in 
varying degrees of accuracy, but the 
people do know what the hell we are up 
to, and one of the restrictions this 
Assembly has placed upon itself through 
standing orders is a restriction to en~ 
sure that, unless it is very unusual, 
legislation is not introduced and pass­
ed quickly at one sittings without full 
public knowledge and debate. 

I would like to suggest to the alder­
men of the city council that there have 
to be some steps taken, and they are 
the people best to implement such 
steps, to ensure that, when a decision 
or a proposal is going to be debated by 
that city corporation, the people IVhom 
it is likely to affect can know about 
it. If they care, they can voice their 
objections to the relevant alderman. Of 
course, this whole debate brings for­
ward again the necessity 'for a ward 
system. After the next city council 
elections, which will be conducted 
under the .lard system, there will be 1 
or 2 or perhaps 3 aldermen representing 
a ward of the city as we represent 
electorates. We hope those aldermen 
would take urgent steps to inform the 
people whom they represent as to what 
happens in counci 1 meetings. I am glad 
that some aldermen saw fit to call for 
further ramifications but I hope that, 
in the future, all this heart burning, 
all this urge~t action taken by Assem­
bly members will not be necessary. 

How is it that the people did not 
know? They did not know because appar­
ently procedures did not allow them to 
know and I find that equally if not 
more.disturbing than the issue of the 
siting of the sUb depot. To return to 
that specifically, may I support the 
remarks of the member for Casuarina and 
say that, in my opinion, the siting of 
a sub-depot by the ablution blocks on 
the A1awa oval would seriously detract 
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from the use of that area. Even if we 
did not have sports played regularly on 
the oval, which of course we do, it 
would be a ·big detraction and I believe 
it would constitute a traffic hazard. 
Those ovals are· one of the few complex­
es in Darwin which are regularly used. 
Gardens oval would be the only other 
oval in such constant public use. It is 
quite a beautiful area and, wi th the 
development of the lake at Rapid Creek, 
it will become more beautiful. It is 
not a simple matter of its being 
advantageous to the ratepayers or citi­
zens living adjacent to it, it is a 
community facility that we should all 
appreciate and we should all fight to 
preserve. 

Mr Ma cF ARLANE: I was in Br isb ane at 
the end of March attending a meeting of 
the Cattlemen's Union. After one busy 
day, I was approached by the publicity 
officer of the Cattlemen's Union who 
told me that a reporter from Time maga­
zine 'vished to get some information on 
the Top End. I said that I had a taxi 
waiting and I declined to be interview­
ed at that particular time. Hhen I read 
the complaints about the terrible Top 
End by various disgruntled people, I 
was sorry that I was not available to 
be interviewed that night. However, the 
reporter could have contacted me later 
that night or the next day. When you 
read the complaints by Sir Hilliam 
Gunn, Mr Killen and others, you must 
admit that these people have a point. 
They have gone broke; they have put 
thei r money where thei r mouth 'vas and 
the terrible Top End has killed them. 

I do not take the view that thESe 
people are completely out of step. I 
just say that it is· another episode in 
the saga of the undeveloped, high rairr 
fall area of north Australia. Hhat do 
yo.u do with this area? At the cattle 
industry conference at Alice Springs a 
short time ago, great emphasis was 
placed on disease control. How do you 
control disease and the possibleintro­
duction of a disease like foot and 
mouth. and other exoti c diseases unless 
you do develop the Top End? The Top End 
is here, whether you like. it or not. I 
do not know where it starts and where 
it finishes but, apparently, anyone who 
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goes broke blames the terrible Top End 
for it. In the old days, it· used to be 
the drought in the centre and various 
other problems which have been overcome 
with good seeds but now it is the 

. terrible Top End. If you do not develop 
it, you have these problems. You have 
feral buffalo, you have feral cattle, 
feral pigs, roaming around which can 
spread these diseases, not only TB, not 
only foot and mouth, but any other dis­
ease which is introduced. 

Then you have the matter of defence. 
I suppose one of these days someone in 
the north will decide that, as we· are 
doing nothing with the Top End, nothing 
with the north 0 f Aus tralia, they might 
as well have some of it. Illegal immi­
grants ,vill come in, drug running will 
increase, illegal fishing etc will in­
crease. Of course, you have your min­
erals, not to mention the uranium 
province which is only a few miles from 
the undefended northern coast line. You 
have places like McArthur River and 
many other unexplored areas too. We 
heard the Majority Leader this morning 
say that he did not know whether base 
camps had been established on areas in 
the north of Australia. I believe that 
there have been base camps established. 
I believe that foreign fishing vessels 
have established base camps and they 
are growing vegetables and raising pigs 
and poultry. Good on 'em! to1e do not 
seem to want it. We cannot even defend 
it. This is the terrible Top End; no­
body wants it, not even our enemies. 

Sure, this is a harsh country, par­
ticularly for cattlemen. It is not too 
bad up there in the air-conditioned 
comfort of Darwin, but if you have been 
in the cattle industry for 30 years, it 
is hard, it is tough, particularly when 
the rains come late every year and you 
hav~ a drought. It depends in severity 
on when the first storms come and how 
good they are whether they grow grass 
and whether they lay water enough for 
the cattle to survive until the monsoon 
begins in earnest, But we know this, 
and personally I make no excuses for 
the terrible Top End. I have beer. here 
for 30 years; I came here broke and I 
am still broke. But I have also a fam­
ily, a good wife, a good station, good 
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cattle and I am the richest man in 
Australia, but I have not got any 
money. All we seem to have up here in 
the Top End, in the higher rainfall 
area, is potential. We have had that a 
long time too. People have gone broke; 
enterprises have failed: Humpty Doo, 
Tipperary, Scotts Creek, Willeroo. 
Gunn's done his empire, Killen's done 
his empire, and it is fashionsble these 
days to laugh at these people and scorn 
them. 

All we want up here in the north is 
development, but you have to have 
development around some grass or legume 
or some revolutionary item such as a 
good overseas market. In the 30 years 
the Government has been world. ng things 
since the war, all it has come up with 
really is Townsville stylo and I 
suppose to a certain extent grasses 
like urochloa. If they have come up 
with anything else, I have not heard of 
it or I have not seen it until the 
field day at Manbulloo last Saturday. 
It has always been my contention that 
what we need in.the Top End is a grass 
or a legume which will grow like a weed 
and which cattle will eat. Anyone who 
has travelled the roads will see 
"Curteis' curse" or "Berrimah buffel" 
which grows very high but nothing will 
eat it. 

Mr Withnall: Pennesetum - they will 
eat it down to the ground.' 

Mr MacFARLANE: The honourable member 
has a chance later on in the afternoon 
to talk about pennesetum if he wants. I 
can assure him that it is a pes t in the 
Katherine area. 

At this field day, we. saw various 
legumes, cult! vars of Townsville stylo, 
being developed by the CSIRO which 
could be the answer for the higher 
rainfall area. He have had lots of 
things like rice, sorghum - all these 
things grow but they do not grow well 
enough to be viable. In fact, there 
are not too many viable things in the 
Top End. Fishing is only jus t making 
out; prawning is only just making out; 
cattle is not making out at all. 

Let us have a look 
things the Government has 

at what other 
put into the 

216 

Top End, Communications - well, they 
put the Stuart Highway in during the 
war. They put in a few Sukarno highways 
which they call beef roads; they put 
these in as a defence effort. Commun­
ications, to say the very least: are 
suspect. You have a very delicate ship­
ping situation. Your airlines are all 
right. When you go away from the major 
towns and you think about communica­
tions through the wet,You immediately 
get back to the "Never-never Mailman", 
don't you? You will find that " in the 
Elsey electorate, he calls only at 
Katherine. In the Barkly electorate, he 
does not call at all and that is about 
a quarter of the Northern Territory. If 
you study his latest flight schedule 
effective from 21 February to 20 Octo­
ber 1977, you will see that he calls at 
about'3 cattle stations. That is about 
all the Government is doing for the 
cattle stations as far as communica­
tions go. Nothing! 

You cannot wonder too much about some 
of these people who go broke and then 
complain about communications, can you? 
If you read your telephone directory, 
Alice Springs and Katherine, you will 
find it reads like the "Who's who" of 
the cattle industry. I do not know 
about Alice Springs but, if you get up 
to Katherine and try to use the radio 
telephone, you might have to wait an 
hour before you are even called up and 
then the static might be too thick. 
This is what you call government 
assistance. I don't blame these people 
for complaining bitterly. 

What are we doing about developing 
our market? This is something that the 
Government can help with because mar­
kets are what we are talking about and 
markets are the only reasonable way to 
suggest development. If you have no 
markets, well, finish. We have 200 
million people just up here, closer to 
Darwin than Canberra is, thank God! 
They can be our friend or our enemy but 
we 'are not worrying about them. What do 
you find? You find that it is a very 
frustrating exercise. When you get down 
to McArthur River, you find that you 
cannot get much government assistance. 
I understand that Mt Isa Mines charted, 
the McArthur River at their own expense 
to develop this area. Surely, this is 
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what we are talking about. If we do not 
want developme~t we should say to some­
one: "Apart from Darwin, we have no­
thing to skite about in the Top End. 
Lots of people have put in lots of 
money and have gone broke and we c'all 
it the terrible Top End. If you want 
it, you can have it because we do not; 
we are not prepared to back it." 

Mr WITHNALL: I rise to give notice to 
the Majority Leader of 2 questions I 
propose to ask him tomorrCM morning. 
The first question is, "Will the 
honourable member ask the Administrator 
this morning the follCMing q ues tions, 
and today report to the Assembly the 
Administrator's answer. 1. Has the 
Administrator received from the Mini. 
ster any general instruction as to the 
reservation for the Governor.General's 
assent of ordinances made by this 
Assembly and, if any such instruction 
has been received by the Administrator, 
what is the text of that instruction? 
2. Was any instruction received by the 
Administrator from the Minister which 
required the reservation of the Counter 
Disaster Ordinance for the Gover­
nor-General's assent and, if so, what 
were the terms of any such instruct­
ion?" The second ques tion is, "Since in 
every other parliament under the West­
minster system a fully elected legis­
lature has a complete and regularly 
exercised oversight by a person respon­
sible to that parliament of the matter 
of assent or non-assent to laws made by 
the parliament, will the honourable 
member set in train a vigorous campaign 
to ensure that the matter of assent to 
ordinances of this Assembly should be 
determined by only the executive body 
responsible to this Assenb ly, namely 
the Administrator in Council?" 

Apart from giving notice of those 
questions, I give notice that I intend 
to prosecute the matter of the reserva­
tion of ordinances of this Assenbly for 
the consideration of the Governor-Gen­
eral with the utmost vigour that I can 
command for the task. 

Mr VALE: I rise to speak briefly on 2 
points this afternoon. The firs tone 
pertains to recent problems in Alice 
Springs surrounding the Alice. Springs 

Hospital and press comments on the same 
matter. Some of those pertain to staff 
levels and an announcement by the 
Miscellaneous Workers Union that they 
were going to go out on strike If they 

-,were not given additional staff for the 
industrial section of that hospital. I 
am sorry that the MWU took that atti­
tude, but my main purpose is to speak 
in support of another organisation that 
took a completely reverse attitude and 
should be commended. They took a very 
responsible attitude and I refer to the 
Hospital Employees Federation who are 
basically responsible for' the indus­
trial employees at the hospital. They 
said, "Come hell or high water, we are 
not going to strike. We sre short 
staffed; we will do what we can but we 
would like some help". I have met with 
that organisation on 3 recent occas­
ions, the last one with the Cabinet 
Member for Community Affairs. While 
that attitude prevails with an organ­
isation such as that, they deserve the 
wholehearted backing of people such as 
the Cabinet Member for Community 
Affairs. I also commend his attitude in 
making a special trip to Alice Springs 
and talking to them. I am hopeful that, 
in the near future, he will be able 'to 
come out With some additional informa­
tion pertaining to the increase in 
staff numbers there and take the press­
ure off so many of those overworked 
members of the industrial section. I 
refer to the cleaners, the yardmen, the 
ward orderlies and the catering depart­
ment. The Hospital Employees Federation 
in Central Australia has taken a very 
responsible stance and one which 
deserves the backing not only of mem­
bers of ,this Assembly but the whole 
community. 

217 

The second point relates to the back­
up service that we give to the public 
servants whom we send bush, be they out 
to settlements or to outlying pastoral 
properties. I refer particularly to 
Central Australia. In recent days, I 
have been out south west of Central 
Australia and in the last couple of 
days backup in the north east. Wher­
ever you go, you find that the attitude 
by the departmental heads seems to be 
to bush these people and then forget 
about them. They provide little or no 
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backup facilities. They forget they are 
there. There is no assistance for the 
day to day administrative prob lems and 
inadequate supplies and equipment for 
the operation of the j ohs, be they 
police vehicles or government vehicles 
or repairs to washing machines or the 
provision of airconditioning etc. 

Last week, in one of the stations 
south west of Alice Springs, we saw in 
a police station a finger print pad 
which the police officer had been des­
perately seeking from their. departtrent 
for some weeks. Finally, in despera­
tion, the officers made one out of a 
flattened beer can and tacked it on a 
piece of wood wi th shoe tacks. I do not 
think that is good enough. The big 
problem is probably bureaucratical. By 
the time a complaint is put in or a 
service requirement is put in to head~ 
quarters and the depat:tment gets out 
there to repair those or the Department 
of Construction gets out for a mainten­
ance trip, there are quite a number of 
other problems tha t have a ris en since 
the report was first submitted. IVhat 
could happen, particularly on large 
settlements, is that the one pers.on 
should be put in charge of the day to 
day reporting of service requirements, 
no matter how large or hCM small. It 
would not matter which department is in 
charge, be it Police, Health or Educa­
tion or Aboriginal Affairs, lVhen the 
repair crew arrive in an area, they 
should report to that part! cular per­
son, find out what the latest require­
ments are for repairs and carry them 
out. That is for major repairs. There 
are a lot of smaller repai rs which 
would require just a minimal amount of 
money and a minimal amount of time. 

IVhat should happen is that all of the 
departments involved, that is the four 
I just listed, should supply informa­
tion about who has particular quali­
fications. I know a number of cases 
where, for exanple, a person who may be 
employed now as a clerk with the 
Department of Aboriginal Affairs may 
have been a former electrician or form­
er plumber, mechanic or whatever, He 
could carry out those repairs if the 
authority was granted within the 
department to allCM that to occur. This 
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would take the pressure off repairing 
faulty air conditioners and washing 
machines and so on. The officers in 
charge of all of those 4 sections on 
settlements and in outlying areas 
should have the power to spend up to a 
certain amount of money to enable this 
repair work to be carried out if and 
when required, If senior departmental 
officials in Darwin look at their fig­
ures, they will find that either 
resignations or transfers in remote 
areas are increasing and will continue 
to increase until all those department.s 
responsible see if they can do some­
thing to overcome these day-to-day ser­
vice problems. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I want to say a few 
words about my electorate and make com­
plaints across the Chamber. As with all 
complaints, they listen to us but we 
never get speedy action. However, I 
would like to remind this Assembly 
again of the question I asked this 
morning about road grading on the 
Dhupuma Road. I haven't mentioned it 
today but I probably will by the end of 
the week and that is the road out to 
Yirrka1a which, by the way, was suppos­
ed to have been surfaced this year, hut 
because of the Works program it had to 
go into mothballs. They are going to 
think about ita t the next appropria~ 

tion and so on. In about another 5 or 6 
years, we might have the road out 
there. 

Mr Kentish: Gordon Bryant promised 
that. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: Probably when the mem .. 
ber for Arnhem lived out there in the 
early days, they were talking about 
building a road to the wharf from that 
mission. But I refer to the grading of 
Dhupuma Road itself. It was only 
recently that the Minister for Educa­
tion and the Minister for the Northern 
Territory were paying a visit out 
there. I didn't have to explain to them 
the condition of the road because we 
were in a little Kombie bus and at 
times we had to do 5 to 10 kilometres 
an hour to dodge all the potholes. I 
pointed out that the reason it was be­
ing held up was because there was some 
problem with the tendering. It appears 



DEBATES - Tuesday 3 May 1977 

that one tenderer put in some figure 
and another one put another figure and 
then, when it come to sorting it out, 
they decided on a certain tender but 
then the other one objected. Then they 
went right through all the red tape 
again and they couldn't s ay who ~vas g 0-

ing to get the job becatSe it was left 
up to the Ministers. 

The amount of money concerned in that 
tender was something in the order of 
$3,000. The Prime Minister of Australia 
said in 1975 that we were going to put 
management back into government. If you 
tell me that a Minis ter has to make a 
decision on a two or three 'thousand 
dollar job, I don't even know why we 
are standing in this House talking 
about things because it is absolutely 
ridiculous that the man here in the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
cannot make that decision himself. If I 
was a Minister, I would shut the door 
in their face; I wouldn't even listen 
to them. That is one of the reasons for 
all this holdup. We hear it every time 
we come to the Assenbly. We hear it 
from down south and the Alice Springs 
area. l-le heard Mr Speaker today talking 
about things from the Katherine area. 

I don't feel too flash living in the 
Top End sometimes because I think that 
in Nhulunbuywhere I live Ive are just 
as much second class citizens as a lot 
of other people. We do not enjoy some 
of the benefits that other people have 
in the Territory because we are a clos­
ed town and it is up to the Godfather', 
the great firm of' Nabalco, to supply 
all these things. What annoys me is the 
time taken and the answers that you 
have to give the people. I feel a fool 
sometimes even having to answer some of 
the questions that are given to me in 
the way I do to make things sound easy 
for the department. This is one of the 
things that I am really concerned 
about. We spoke about the payment for 
contracts in the past; it is just a 
continual saga, as Mr Speaker said, on 
all these facets. If I couldn't make a 
decision on the grading of a road and 
the tendering in my own area, there 
would be 'something wrong. Those are 
the sort of things that do concern me. 
If we are to have proper management in 
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government 
there has to 
shortly. 

departments, I am sure that 
be a big 'shake up very 

Recently I went 'down to Tortilla 
Flats. I was asked'to go down there 
for the field day and it was qui te an 
experience coming from the country in 
Victoria; it is a different terrain up 
here. I would like to comment on the 
amount of work that has been done in 
that area by the departments, parti­
cularly in the development of the 
Townsville stylos and also the calopo 
leaf and some of the para grass and 
rice and bananas. There is a lot of 
potential in the Territory and I do'not 
know why we have not been doing this 
for years. Everyone seems frightened 
of the Territory now; they are fright­
ened to have a go, at these things. I 
know that out at the mission at Yir­
rkala they used to have a wonderful 
market garden. They have a banana 
plantation which still gives quite a 
good service; it supplies bananas to 
the market here. ',I was also very 
interested in noting the amount of res­
earch that has gone into cattle grazing 
and things like that, and I would like 
to see some sort of development like, 
that in,the Gove peninsula. I believe, 
years back, they used to have a few 
cattle there but they went wild and 
they have not seen much of them since. 
I would like to see it even from the 
point of view of the government depart­
ments going out there and seeing whe­
ther there is a chance to develop the 
Aboriginal land with the assistance of 
the departments. 

One thing on that day was the address 
by the Admiriistrator who said that was 
what these people in the departments 
were there for, to better the land, to 
help develop what you might have in the 
dairying industry, cattle industry, 
raising horses. He said, "You have 
these people there; use them". I am 
sure that is what they are there for, 
the agronomists, the ,veterinary sur­
geons and all those people, and they 
are only too willing to help. They are 
being paid to do the jqb and I am,sure 
that is what we hav,eto do, 
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Another thing I would like to talk 
about is Melville Bay, probably one of 
the biggest harbours outside Sydney 
Harbour, which I think could be deve­
loped as a naval base. It could be 
developed along with the concept in 
Darwin. You have not got the port 
facilities here. It needs so much 
development here; you get a vessel here 
but it cannot even turn around, I see 
now that they are developing the Fort 
Hill wharf down there. I was down 
there, on Sunday and I noti ced some 
framework going up there. I wondered 
whether it is a race to march the whar­
fies over into the sea or perhaps to 
run cattle down onto a ship. I have 
not quite worked it out yet. 

by 
I would like to see some work put in 

the Defence Department to develop 
sort of naval base in the Gove some 

area. You have access right across the 
gulf to Cape York and could cover right 
around to Cairns and Townsville. From 
the Top End, you could cover right ac­
ross the top of Australia and into the 
Indian Ocean. There has been some talk 
about theIndian Ocean for quite some 
time and I am sure that, if the Def­
ence Department looked into the future, 
we would not have to worry about people 
setting up base camps in the Top End of 
Australia. I feel sure that we would 
have some proper surveillance of the 
area,. I do not know what would happen 
if we stretch out our demarcation line 
to another 100 kilometres but I am sure 
that it would make it a bit difficult 
for us because we would send off a boat 
one day and you would not see it for 12 
months. It is bad enough wi th the 10 
mile limit now watching the Taiwanese 
boats, and other outside fishing people 
coming into this area. 

Mr STEELE: You will probably be 
interested to learn that,. during the 
crisis of the Cyclone Verna coming over 
the northern coast, the Prime Minister 
was very well aware of its movement. 
On FridOlY night, Senator Webster told 
me that he wanted to be reported to 
more or less on the hour as to the 
movements of the cyclone. What he was 
unaware of was that, if the cyolone did 
strike the northern coast again and 
there was need for some sort of action 
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tobe taken, it would be done without 
any sort of legislative backing. This 
matter was debated earlier in the day. 
This leads to the question of the pro­
cess of reservation of ordinances from 
this House. As we march slowly forward 
in our constitutional progress and our 
development, it seems that a decision 
has to be taken fairly early as to just 
what the future system is going to be, 
whether we. a re going to be ab le to pass 
the assent to ourowrt legislation thro­
ugh our own' governor; and, if the fed­
eral people are concerned about this, 
whether we are going to have to look at 
another House for the Northern Terri­
tory which is not beyond the realms of 
possibility although probably it is not 
desi rable. It :1.S probab ly be tter that 
the lower hous e, the single house, be 
the one proposition. But the way it is 
going, just how long do we put up with 
this sort of non-assent confusion? I 
do not know what the answer is or whe­
ther some sort of parliamentary scru­
tiny is needed over bills as they are 
introduced into the House. It seems 
ridiculous to me that, every time a 
bill was introduced, we would have to 
nominate one member of this Assembly to 
follmo1 the bill through to its logical 
conclusion. If that meant that, by 
motion of the Assembly, a bill for ex­
ample had the member for Alice Springs 
to follow it through, would the member 
for Alice Springs then have to ring up 
every person concerned with that bill 
on a daily basis until such time as it 
reached the other end and came out of 
the pipeline? I really do not know. 
It might just have to be that: a 
boundary rider with every piece of 
legislation. I leave members with that 
horrify~ng thought. 

Motion agreed to; 
journed. 

the Assembly ad-
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DEBATES 

Wednesday 4 May 1977 

Mr Speaker MacF'arlancetook the Chair 
at 10 am. 

PETITION 

'IENNANT CREEK CRECHE 

Mr TUXWORTII: I present a petition 
from the residents of Tennant Creek 
relating to the use of the old hospital 
building in the town as a creche and 
for other community purposes. The 
petition is couched in respectful, 
decorous and temperate language and 
bears the certificate of the Acting 
Clerk that it conforms with standing 
orders. I move that the petition be 
received and read. 

Motion agreed to. 

TO Ti lE HONOURABLE THE 
SPEAKER AND MEf!]BERS OF THE 

LEGISLATIVE ASS~MBIY FOR 
TIlE NORTiIERn TERRI'TOm • 

The hunb le peti tion of the under­
signed residents of Tennant Creek res~ 
pectfully showeth that (a) the existing 
creche facilities in Tennant Creek are 
of a temporary nature and have a pro­
bable life expectancy of only, 6 months 
before maintenance costs become pro~ 
hibitive; and (b) the new hospital will 
not be able to open to its full capac­
ity unless there is provision for the 
care of children of staff. Your peti t­
ioners therefore huniJly pray that the 
Legislat'ive AsseniJly urge the Govern­
ment to make available the old hospital 
for use as a community resource and 
creche rather than use it for flats. 
And your petitioners as in duty bound 
will ever pray. 

AYERS ROCK - MOUNT OLGA 
NATIONAL PARK 

Dr LETTS: I table the fourth report 
of the House of Representatives Stand­
ing Committee on Environment and Con­
servation relating to the management of 
the Ayers Rock - Mount Olga National 
Park. 
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Mr POLLOCK: I move that the report 
be noted and ask leave to continue my 
remarks at a later hour. 

Leave granted. 

Debate adjourned. 

TRAFFIC BILL 

(Serial 199) 

Bill 'presented and read a first time. 

Mr RYAN: I move that the bill be nov] 
read a second time. 

This piece of legislation is a small 
but important amendment to the pro­
visions relating to the observance of 
stop signs. The relevant r>rovisions of 
the Traffic Ordinance, section 35P, 
were inserted in 1972 and twice amended 
in an attempt to achieve effectiveness 
and clarity. The section as it now 
stands does not meet this requirement 
and in fact the last amendment in 1976 
further confused the position. It fir­
st inserted the Ivord "stop" to make 
every reference apply to stop lines, 
the amending provision relating only to 
lines not stop lines. The section rel­
ates to two situations: firstly, where 
there is a stop sign and stop line and, 
secondly, where there is a stop sign 
but no stop line. It specifies the 
requirements for a driver in each 
situation. It'then advises the action 
to be taken by a driver after having 
stop~ed in those circumstances. 

To ensure full effectiveness and 
understanding, this hill will repeal 
and restate the section, clearly stat­
ing the requirements for a driver in 
each circumstance. Honourable members 
will note that the bill does not in any 
way alter the law on the subject, the 
wording used is practically identical 
with the existing section with' the 
correction of the incorrect amendment 
made in 1976. The breakdown of' the 
section into appropriate subsections 
for each circumstance will ensure full 
unders tanding and applicability. I com­
ment the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 
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MarOR VEHI CIiES BI IL 

(Serial 198) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr RYAN: The proposed changes to the 
Motor Vehicles Ordinance in clause 3 of 
the bill will grant to the Registrar of 
Motor Vehicles the power to issue a 
dri ver' s licence to a person who is 
under the present statutory age of 17, 
6r 16 in the case of a person enrolled 
in a student driver education course. 

Mr SPEAKER: Orded Did you move the 
bill be read a second time? Are you 
expecting a second reading? 

Mr RYAN: I am sorty, Mr Speaker. I 
thought I did move it. 

I move that the bill be now read a 
second time. 

The proposed changes to the Motor 
Vehicles Ordinance in clause 3 of the 
bill will grant to the Regis trar of 
Motor Vehicles the power to issue a 
dri vel" s licence to a person who is un­
der the present statutory age of 17, or 
16 in the case of a person enrolled in 
a student driver education course. It 
is intended that this dis cretionaty 
power be used only tinder very except­
ional circtimstances. An example of the 
exceptional circulIB tances where the 
registrar would exercise his power is 
the case of a crippled, under-aged per­
son whose only means of suitable mobil­
ity is by a motorised wheel chai r. The 
terms of the Motor Vehicles Ordinance 
class this type of unit as a motor 
vehicle and the' operator requires a 
licence to drive it. Up till now, the 
issue of any form of licence has not 
been possible. Apart from the relax­
ation of the age factor, the registrar 
will 'sti.ll need to satisfy himself that 
the person is capable of operating the 
vehicle with safety and understands the 
rules of the 'road. 

,Clause 4 amends the fourth schedule 
to the Motor Vehicles Ordinance in res­
pect of the braking provisions on 
trailers, Proposed changes are par&­
lle1 with the requirements in the other 
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states, Briefly, our current braking 
requirements are related to the length 
of the trailer. The amendments relate 
braking to brakes. .It has been noticed 
regularly of late that many caravans in 
the 20 to 25 foot category which have 
been manufactured in the south are 
equipped with override brakes as stand­
ard equipment. These have been made to 
southern registration requirements. 
Our laws do not permit this type of 
braking system in trailers over 6 
metres, which is just under 20 feet in 
length. Persons with these vans', Fire, 
finding it difficult and quite expen­
sive to have the braking system alt­
ered. The amendment will rectify this 
anomaly. 

Debate adjourned, 

ARCHI'IEGrS BILL 

(Serial 197) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr TAMBLING: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

The Architects Ordinance 1963-1971 
authorises the registr,ation of arch­
itects if they are members of the Royal 
Australian Institute of Architects or 
they ,hold a degree or diploma in archi­
tecture conferred by an Australian uni­
versi ty, college, or school or they hold 
prescribed qualifications. In essence, 
this means that immigrants with over~ 
seas, qualifications may not practise 
archi tecture in the Northern Territory 
without first being accepted for 
membership by the Royal Australian 
Institute of Architects unless they 
hold prescribed qualifications. Some 
architects strongly resent what they 
see as official pressure to join the 
institute. In this current year, 4 
applicants for registration in the 
Northern Territroy with overseas 
qualifications but who were not mem­
bers of the 'institute have been refused 
registration although they were all 
eligible for regis,tration elsewhere in 
Australia. One of the 4 held a diploma 
from an Engli,sh university, was reg­
istered as an architect in the United 
Kingdom. in Queensland and in New South 
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Wales but the Archi tects Board was pre­
vented by the present ordinance from 
registering him to practise ardiitect .... 
ure in the Northern Territory unless it 
made specific regulations to prescribe 
his qualifications. 

The bill to amend the ordinance pro­
poses to empower the Architects Board 
to register persons who hold qualif­
ications recognised by the Royal Aust­
ralian Ins ti tute 0 f Architects but who 
are not necessarily members. The body 
whose assessment of qualification is 
accepted by all other registration 
boards in Australia is the Architects 
Accreditation Council in Australia. To 
ensure the broadest possible scope, the 
board's powers have also been related 
to institutions recognised·by the body. 
The relating of the board's powers to 
these 2 bodies will not restrict the 
board but will give greater flexibility 
than by making regulations specifying 
recognised institutions. 

The Royal Australian Institute of 
Architects is the professional body 
governing the activities of architects 
in Australia. The Architects Accred­
itation Cotnlcil of Australia was estab­
lished by the representatives of the 
Architects Registration Board of 
Australia and by the Royal Australian 
Institute of Architects with the prime 
object to recognise and accredit the 
internationally accepted standards of 
architectural education. The council 
received the advice on overseas quali­
fications in architecture from the 
expert panel of the commi ttee on over­
seas professional qualifications. This 
committee was instituted by ministerial 
direction in 1969. 

If the amendment is accepted, the 
Architects Registration Board will be 
enabled to continue registering archi­
tects with Aus tralian degrees and dip­
lomas. In addi tion, the board wi 11 be 
able to act on the very latest infor­
mation available in Australia about 
overseas qualifications on an equal 
footing with the registration boards of 
the other Austral:(.·anstates. The power 
to make specific regulations will be 
retained to maintain the independence 
of the board if there are particular 
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circumstances it would wish to recog­
nise. 

Debate adjourned. 

PETROIEUM PRODUcrs 
PRICE EQUALISATICN SOlEME 

Mr RYANt I move that this Assembly 
ask the Commonwealth Government to 
reintroduce the Petroleum Products 
Price Equalisation Scheme to ensure 
that inland consumers pay no more than 
O. 73~ per litre above capital city 
prices for certain petroleum products. 

The time~as come when the Government 
has once again to consider the rein 
troduction of this scheme. The back­
ground of the scheme was that it was 
introduced in September 1965 after 
complementary legislation had been pas­
sed by the states. The basic purpose 
of the scheme was to reduce rural 
costs, particularly transport costs, 
It ensured by means of subsidy payments 
to the oil companies that the wholesale 
prices of selected products did not ex­
ceed by more than 3. 3~ per gallon, 
which is O.73~ per litre, the capital 
city wholesale prices. In 1973, con­
sideration was given to discontinuing 
the scheme but the Government decided 
to increase the permitted differential 
to 5~ per gallon. Eventually, the 
Labor government removed the scheme. 
They made some quite interesting com­
ments; they were more concerned with 
the people living in the cities and 
neglected the fact that Australia has 
relied heavily upon the country areas. 
One comment was that Australia did not 
have any scheme to subsidise petroleum 
prices until 1965 when the scheme was 
introduced following pressure from 
sectional interest and, when this and 
the need to deal with inflationary 
pressures are considered, the question 
to be answered is not why the scheme 
should be abolished but why thete 
should be such a scheme. We know that 
they were not particularly keen on 
subsidising the people of the country 
areas because they did· not feel there 
were too many votes in that area. In 
fact, as I will point out later, they 
were quite right. 
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One comment they also made in rela­
tion to the removal of the scheme was 
that the main beneficiaries of the sch­
eme were those using above average 
amounts of petroleum products in the 
distant areas, for exanple mining 
enterprises and pastoralists. They 
went on to say: "These users are loc­
ated 'in dis tant areas just because that 
is the' best place for them to carry on 
their business" • It would be pretty 
difficult to run a cattle station in 
the middle of Sydney or to have a mine 
where the ore was no t available. I do 
not think people go out of their way to 
get out in the middle of the country. 
If they happen to be there, that is 
where the property is they need for 
thei r business. 

The Labor Government argued that the 
minori ty should not receive such bene­
fits. Removalof the scheme was in 
fact one of the few steps taken by the 
Labor Government to reduce spending and 
this was one of the arguments put up by 
the Labor Government, that in an effort 
to cut down on spending they had to re­
move the scheme which cost between $25m 
or $30m a year. They did remove it in 
fact but it was pretty insignificant 
compared with the money they spent in 
other areas. The move did in fact meet 
with strong opposition in Caucus and 
after the original decision was made 
there was a subsequent meeting at which 
the member for Darling, which takes in 
Broken Hill, with the backing of Dr 
Patterson, almost upset the decision. 
. 1 believe the voting was something like 
43 votes to 40, and was a victory for 
the Prime Minister who spoke against 
the ',proposal .to reintroduce it. So, 
with a bit of luck, we might even have 
had the reintroducti.on under the Lab.or 
Government because there were quite a 
few members concerned with the rami,... 
fications of the decision. It is 
significant that at the election in 
1975 Labor lost all country seats e~ 
cept· Darling. I do not think that 
there was any tie",q> with the subsidy 
.therebecause Darling happens to be a 
pretty strong seat but they did in fact 
,lose all other country seats •. 
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There may be a message of some kind 
for the present Government in that res­
ult. I hope they take heed of it. As 
is usual, the present Government, which 
was in opposition at the time, made a 
lot of noise when the scheme ceased, 
but they have now been back in govern­
ment for 18 months and no moves have 
taken place to reintroduce the scheme. 
We know that the Government did inherit 
a very high level of expenditure and 
there was a large deficit which they 
had to overcome, but I believe the time 
has now come to once again assist peo­
ple in the more remote parts of our 
pretty big country. The politicians in 
general live off the large cities but 
Australia's economy has always lived 
upon industries which have been far re­
moved from the cities • People have to 
work these industries; they might be a 
minority but I think you will agree, Mr 
Speaker, that they area very important 
minority. I do not think we would have 
such large and beautiful cities in 
Australia if it was not for the fact 
that there are' some people prepared to 
go out into the more remote parts of 
Australia and carry on the various 
industries upon which we have relied 
for so long; mining and the rural in­
dus try, to mention two, of the most im­
portantones. There is nothing we can 
do about moving them, their positions 
are dictated by the very nature of the 
operation. They have in fact helped 
decentralisation and it is something 
which we have discussed very often in 
Australia, how we can decentralise • 
The Labor Party were not all that keen 
on decentralisation. This Government 
should be keen on decentralisation and 
I think they should reinstate the 
scheme. 

No doubt the scheme would cost money. 
I would assume, on the last figures 
that are here of $32.1m in 1976-77, we 
would expect to get at least $40m on 
the same basis that they operated be­
fore,but they could possibly bring in a 
small increase of prices of petrol in 
the city, a very insignificant increase 
app1:l.ed to petrol or fuel in the metro­
politan areas. It could be 0.5~ a lit-
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re or even less than that; it could be 
picked up by 'the state governments as 
an offset to the cost of the subsidy to 
the rural areas. This is possibly the 
only way it could be approached. The 
present Government is still taking a 
hard line in relation to spending and 
to ask for $40m for the areas we are 
concerned with would mos t prob ab ly meet 
wi th refusal; the Government would say 
that we just cannot afford it at this 
time. However, the country cannot af­
ford to keep going the way it is going 
with people expected to live in remote 
areas. Their conditions have improved 
over the years. I think everybody 
realises that the towns in the remote 
mining areas and the rural areas have 
improved. Communications have im­
proved. roads have improved, but these 
people are still a long way behind the 
city folk in their day-to-day facil­
ities. I therefore suggest that, in 
reintroducing this scheme. the pres ent 
Government look at the possibility of 
applying a small extra charge to fuel 
costs in the metropolitan areas to off­
set the cost of equalisation of the 
fuel prices in outer country areas. 

Mr TUXWORlll: I,am pleased to be able 
to support the motion on the equal­
isation of fuel prices througpout Aust­
ralia. It is a matter that is very 
dear to my heart because I come from an 
area where fuel is most expensive and 
where it is a commodity that is more 
important to the individual than any 
other facet of life. One of the great 
Australian dreams is to have an equal­
ity of opportunity and facilities and 
services extended througpout the 
Commonwealth and, because of the geo­
graphy of this country, it is not alwa­
ys possible to keep this equality at a 
reasonable parity. There is no doubt 
that the Government does go out of its 
way to make sure that some aspects of 
life do maintain a parity in all 
Australian communities, and I refer 
here to education and health where the 
Government accepts that services in re­
mote areas cost a little more and they 
pay a little more to maintain them for 
the people in those areas. 
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Fuel is the most important commodity 
to the Australian 'today. It is be­
coming a rare resource and in the years 
to come it 'will become a very expensive 
one. With this in mind, I fail to see 
why people in the remote and distant 
areas should be penalised even more 
than their counterparts in the city by 
having to pay greater prices than would 
be necessary. It is not unreasonable 
that people in remote areas should have 
fuel at a comparable price to their 
city counterparts because fuel is the 
basis of all cost structures. The 
first cost ,ingredient to go into any­
thing that man does is the cost of fuel 
and the cost of energy. If that cost 
is much greater in remote areas, then 
it will be reflected in prices earned 
on export markets and prices paid by 
consumers in capital cities for com­
modities they use. 

One other benefit that I see in an 
equalisation program is very simply one 
to the tourist. Four or five years 
ago, there was probably much more road 
traffic travelling around Australia and 
into the distant parts of the country 
than there is today. One of the 
attractive things about travel in that 
period was the fact that the tourist 
coming out of the city could be assured 
that his fuel price would be within a 
few cents of the price of fuel in the 
ci ty. Today, the touris t can be as­
sured ,that his fuel price will vary 
between;80~ and $1.80 a gallon, depend­
ing on where he is, and it is a great 
deterrent to peop le travelling in cars 
to think that they may have pay these 
prices. Their wallets cannot stand it 
and,because'of this they do not travel. 
If we do nothing else with an equal­
isation program, we will get people 
back into their cars and moving around 
in the security of the knowledge that 
they can meet their fuel costs. 

It has already been mentioned that 
there can be several methods of intro­
ducing an equalisation program for fuel 
price. There is government initiative 
whereby the Government carries out' a 
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program as instituted in 1965. There 
is also a possibility that a program 
can be initiated by the indus try. The 
former Labor Party' Minister, Charlie 
Jones, suggested that the oil colltlanies 
club together themse1ve; and form a 
subsidy system. There were several 
inequities involved in that there are 
many oil companies in Australia who 
would not have 5% of their pumps out­
side city houndaries and there are sev­
eral other large companies which would 
have a great percentage in country 
areas. One or two companies would 
therefore be bearing the brunt of the 
whole scheme. One other possibility 
would be for us to develop a local 
energy resourc,e. and eliminate the fre­
ight component altogether. 

While I believe that in the short 
term the initiative should come from 
the Government through the reintro­
ducti on 0 f the program which was es tab~ 
lishedover 10 years ago, in the long 
term, as Terri torians, we have only one 
assured method and that is the deve­
lopment of local resource; .such as the 
Mereenie fields outside of Alice 
Springs which would provide us not only 
wi th fuel but with LPG which is neces­
sary to maintain a reasonable standard 
of living in that area. The motion is 
mos t timely, it has' my wholehearted 
support and the support of everyone in 
my electorate. 

Mr MANUELL: I rise to support this 
motion, I. believe, however that the 
initiative behi,ndthe termination of 
the petroleum price equalis,ation scheme 
by the then Labor Government maY have 
been twofold. It seems apparent that 
i't was partly designed to kill the cat~ 
t1e baron attitude and was also a, cost 
saving device. I think the Labor, Party 
would have had second thoughts about 
the cattle baron part of it since then 
because the cattle indus try people are 
fairly hard,n,uts to crack. 

The cost sa,Ving motive was perhaps an 
illustration of not doing sums properly 
because, ,~hilstther,e may have been 
initially 'a cost saving to the nation, 
one should also consider the income 
generated by the continuation of the 
scheme, The removal of the freight 
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component of the petroleum price equal­
isation scheme has affected A1ice 
Springs, Tennant Creek, central Queens­
land, western New South Wales, northern 
South Australia and parts of the West­
ern Australian hinterland. It has 
affected the tourist industry,; it has 
affected the transport industry; it has 
affected'the building industry! it has 
affected primary production; it has 
affected mining; it has affected muni­
cipal councils and corporate bodies 
that provide community services; it has 
affected electricity supply units and 
the cost of generating electric power. 
This effect has all rubbed off onto the 
consumer. 

..The tourist industry in central 
Australia has suffered, A number of bus 
operators do not come any longer be­
cause fuel is too expensive, and the 
fares, they have to charge are too high. 
Some years ago, a number of bus tours 
travelled from Alice Springs across the 
Tanami Dese~t and the bulk of those 
buses came from Victoria and New South 
Wales. They no longer travel'" tha t 
route because in the Tanami Desert fuel 
~s $1.80 to $2 per gallon, if they can 
get it. It is a snowball effect be­
cause the people at Rabbit Flat do not 
run th~ sort of industry and enterprise 
they used to have there; they do not 
stock the amount of fuel any more; they 
do not provide the sort of service any 
more that will encourage the bus oper­
ator to go through, that will give the 
traveller the sense of security he 
needs in the remote areas of Australia, 
When people are tourists, they consume 
energy; they consume fuel; but they 
a,iso wear out tyres; they also take up 
timel they also spend money; they buy 
souvenirs _ and this is all a gener­
ation of cash flow. 

The transport industry has suffered. 
The transport industry, because of the 
increase in fuel price, has had to pass 
on to its customers, higher prices for 
freight. People have tended to ration­
alise, they do not by as much or else 
they buy it in different ways, So i.t 
has affected the transport operator; he 
now no longer does as many miles. He 
has the same unit, perhaps even a unit 
of greater capital cost, that no longer 
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does the same number of miles and 
therefore the cost per mile is higher 
for him; his labour component is dearer 
and the cost to the end consumer is 
higher. 

I 

The building industry in the Northern 
Territory. and in other parts of 
Aus tralia removed from the coas tal 
areas. has expressed its concern at the 
increasing cost of freight as ·a comp­
onent of the cost of construction, and 
we should 'concern ourselves with this. 
The impact of the lessening of building 
industry activity provides us with a 
lessening income for peop le employed in 
the industry. Skilled tradesmen, un­
skilled tradesmen, labourers, over­
seers. foremen, no longer have the 
amount of work. So again there is a 
cumulative affect; it all builds up. 

As for primary production, Mr Speak­
er, there is little need for me to 
speak to you about the cos t of running 
around and maintaining bores, fences 
and waters. But perhaps other menbers 
of the Assembly would be interested, 
and perhaps even more so those people 
who bother now and again to read Ran­
sard. It is a 'fact tpat the cost to 
the primary producing indus try of main­
taining capital equipment on beef pro­
ducing stations and sheep stations, as 
well as those that produce horses and 
other animals f or sale, is increas ing. 
We have got to admit to ourselves that, 
unless we approach this matter of deal­
ing effectively with cost control in 
all aspects and at all levels of our 
internal life in Australia, it is 
eventually going to run away with us 
and we are just not going to be able to 
control it. 

Then there is the cost of the reti­
culation of electricity. It may· be 
ironic, but it seems to me coincidental 
that at about the same time as we ex":,, 
perienced the removal of the petroleum 
products price equalisation scheme we 
started to note escalating prices in 
service industry costs., the cost of 
water rising, the cost of electricity 
rising, the cost of other essential 
services rising. Municipal rates and 
taxes increased because the councils 
were paying more to run the! r vehicles 
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and to run street lighting a·t night. 
All this is associated with the cost of 
fuel, 

Originally, as I recall, the maximum 
differential that applied throughout 
Australia under the petroleum products 
equalisation scheme was 3,3c per gal­
lon; this is O.73c per litre. Assoc­
iated with the removal of that scheme 
and the discontinuing of the subsidy, 
we had, in conjunction, an increase in 
the price of dutiable distillate from 
17.Sc a gallon to 23.Sc a gallon. 
Again, this has an effect on our costs. 
In terms of cost to government, our 
Federal Government, by reimplementing 
such a scheme, should see it not as not 
a cost but a possible way of re-ener­
gising our econo~ at essential levels 
of activity that all have a spinoff in 
terms of cash flow. Ask any tourist 
operator whether he would like to have 
more bus trips. Ask any transport 
operator if he would like to have more 
trucks and cover more miles. Ask any 
builder if he would like to undertake 
more buildings. Ask any primary pro­
ducer if he would like to sell more 
cattle or retain a little more profit 
from. those he sells. You can go to 
your consumer or your housewife. Ask 
your housewife or your householder whe­
ther they would like to pay less for 
their e1ectridty or their water or 
their rates and taxes, 

There is possibly only one way in 
which it could be achieved and that is 
to consider very strongly the reintro­
duction of petroleum price equalisation 
schemes and other schemes that will let 
this economy re-energise itself from 
within. I do not see such a scheme as 
being a handout to people in the 
hinterland, The Government and the 
people in coastal areas should see it 
as supporting the overall development 
of this nation. Unless we develop this 
nation, we can forget ourselves. What 
is the cost of development? I do not 
believe that there is a real cost. The 
only cost will be what will happen if 
development does not take place. I 
have very much pleasure in supporting 
this motion. 
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Mr POLLOCK: I support the motion. 
I was out at Ayers Rock the other day 
and petrol there was 26~ a litre, In 
Darwin, it is 16~ or 17~ a litre. How­
ever, other aspects disturb me, such as 
the price war going on in southern 
states where you can buy petrol for 13~ 
a litre. You sometimeS wonder just 

'where all the pricing structure of pet­
rol really gets to. 

The member for Alice Springs did men­
tion that one of the high costs for the 
cattle producer was transportation. If 
transportation costs can be reduced 
through the operation of a scheme such 
as this, then the return to the pro­
ducer must be increased. This is one 
of the big bugbears in the whole sys tem 
today. The cost of travel for the 
ordinary motoria t, particularly in the 
outback areas, is considerable. Any­
thing that can be done to get that cost 
down and to encourage people to travel 
more by road, to travel to the centre 
and other tourist areas, would be 
greatly appreciated. 

Mr KENTISH: I support this motion 
because it is an important one for a 
person in a rural e1ecJorate. As I 
lis tened to the remarks, I remenb ered 
listening a few years ago to Mr Gordon 
Bryant, the great' elder statesman of 
the Labor Party, who announced more 
than once that it would be the object 
of his government to see that no person 
in Australia was disadvantaged more 
than any other person. Having made 
that statement several times, and I 
presume it was supported by his party, 
they proceeded to wipe out various 
things' that were helping to maintain 
rural communities in a healthy finan­
cial position. Then came the time when 
the scheme was rescinded. I'remember 
that Mr Whit1am remarked: "What are 
they all squawking about, a few cents a 
week to take their motor car to the 
nearest town for shopping?' What is 
that to worry about? It does not hurt 
anybody';. I do not for a minute think 
that Mr Whitlam was so stupid 0 r child.­
ish as to believe that that was all 
that was involved.' Pe'maps he was hop ... 
ing that his audience was stupid enough 
to believe that. When the scheme was 
rescinded, it hit costs from every 
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angle that you could imagine. Every­
thing that concerned a person who lived 
in a rural area was hit by the removal 
of the equalisation, scheme, Freight 
costs hit everything - bqi1ding, food 
commodities, electricity that;".~he coun­
try person' provides with apetro.,: or 
diesel generator. I believe tha:t, Mr 
Bryant may have been quite genuine when, 
he made this statement but his whole 
party apparently was not of the same 
opinion. I do not think that the Labor 
Government either financially or e1ect­
orally gained anything from this res­
cinding of the equalisation scheme. 

The primary wealth of Australia - it 
is well recognised; I see it in stat­
istics and statements occasionally - is 
produced by a very small percentage of 
the population. Mostly they are people 
in remote areas, not only cattle pro­
ducers, but miners, tourist promoters 
and so on. Tourism of course is nota 
primary indus try, but nevertheless the 
wealth of Australia is produced by a 
very small percentage of the Australian 
population in remote areas, and I do 
not think it would be too much to say 
that these people are the most dis­
advantagedof all Australian citizens; 
Their greatest disadvantage would per­
haps be fuel co'sts which are related to 
everything they do and everything they 
eat or use or build with. 

My e1ectQrate is strung out along the 
coast of Arnhem Land, a little bit in­
land, and is very heavily hit by fuel 
costs - fue~ costs related to freight 
costs, to commodity costs and to bui1d­
ingcosts. It has a great impact on 
the electorate but no one receives 
higher wages on account of it there is 
no compensation in that way, and no one 
receives any greater pension because of 
the extra costs. They just have to 
take it on their backs and grin and 
bear,it. ' Possibly these were the peo­
ple that Mr Bryant was worried about 
when he was the Minister for Aboriginal 
Affairs, a~d yet· they received the 
weight of that blow, the removal of the 
fuel eqUlllisation scheme. 

P08~ib1y some people may say this is 
a socialistic thing, you can look at it 
that way. It may be a socialistic sch-
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eme that you put evetyone on an eq ual 
level more or less as regards their 
basic costs, electricity costs, water 
costs and so on. But it is a lot more 
than that; that' would be the least 
important angle to consider. What it 
does mostly is give strength and impet­
us to the people who are producing the 
primaty wealth of Australia. It gives 
them encouragement and the ability to 
carty on. It gives them the encourag&< 
ment to go to these remote areas which 
are often desperately short of labor 
and carry on the jobs that they have to 
do there, and so I regard it as being a 
necessity, not from a socialistic angle 
but from a development angle primarily. 
I support the motion. 

Mr VALE: I support the motion. It 
is very timely that the proposal to re 
introduce this scheme is nCM being 
made. The Cabinet Menber outlined a 
brief history of the scheme from when 
it was first introduced in 1965. I 
think tribute shouid be paid to the 
author of the scheme, Sir John McEwen. 
It is amazing that the a.mount of work 
that he and his department did in 
introducing that scheme was wiped out 
so quickly by people like Dr Coonbs and 
the Labor Government. 

One thing that has arisen hi the d'e­
bate this morning is the fact that peo­
ple talk about inland consumers, or r~ 
mote area consumers. The fact that 
should be studied is that inland con­
sumers, no matter how close to the 
coast they are, also have the potential 
to benefit from the reintroduction of 
this petroleum freight equalisation 
scheme. The scheme was designed so 
that, once petroleum products moved 
away from a coast'al area and freight 
charges were involved, the Government 
paid any charge over and above 3.3(: a 
gallon. Under the terms of the old 
scheme, it was to be applied against 
those products used main:i¥ for trans­
portation, and the scheme benefited 
rural industry and the individual, In 
the Northern Terri tory, government 
agencies also benefited. The fuel used 
in the Alice Springs, Tennant Creek and 
Katherine powerhouses attracted a sw­
sidy. In the Northern Territory" the 
re-introduction of the subs,idy would 
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benefit all Territorians, including 
Darwin-based residents, because the 
fuel acquisition cost is averaged out 
across the Territory in determining the 
fuel price component of electricity 
charges. Probably the reintroduction 
of the scheme would not reduce elect" 
ricity charges throughout the Territory 
but at least it would be beneficial in 
stabilising operating costs of all of 
the powerhouses in the Northern 
Territory. 

In the Central Australian area, 
individuals, the cattle industry, the 
transport industty, the tourist indus 
try and the mining industry would all 
benefit greatly from this. In Tennant 
Creek, the Warrego smelter which was 
shut down some years back would benefit 
on two counts: the fuel used in the 
generating of their smelter system and 
the ,t ransportation cos ts to get the 
products to the market. 

In Alice Springs, there is a proposal 
to establish a small oil refinery. Un­
der present proposals, the Alice 
Springs refinery has a small unit pro­
duction and a higher unit cost of pro­
duction than s~, a coastal-based ref­
inery such as Port Stanvac in South 
Australia. In 1972, the then Minister 
for National Development, Sir Reginald 
Schwartz, indicated that the freight 
subsidy which then applied would not 
it.iliibit the establishment of an ,oil 
refinery , and the higher cost of pro­
duction in Alice Springs would be off­
set by the application of a freight 
subsidy at the gate of the oil ref­
inery. The reintroduction of this fre­
ight equalisation scheme would, under 
Federal Government rules, still apply. 
The oil companies picking products up 
from the refinery would apply for the 
freight equalisation scheme to'be paid 
against the un'it c,ost of production. 

The Labor Government wiped the sub­
sidy scheme out in two hits; they did 
not remove it overnight; it was ,a grad­
ual abolition of the subsidy., Because 
of the high cost and the present Fed­
eral Government's attitude to expend­
iture anywhere in Australia, ,what we 
should be pUshing for here is, rather 
than a complete reintroduction over-
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ni\ght, a scheme to ens,ure that inland 
consumers pay ,no more than 3. ~ per 
gallon'mo,re arid ,that we seek the grad­
ual reintroduction qf the scheme so 
that eventually all COIlSu1!lers away from 
the coast pay no more that) that price. 

Motion agreed to. 

WORKMEN'S COMPENSATION BILL 

(Serial 171) 

Continued from 3 May 197i. 

Mr ROBERTSON: As has been outlined 
by previous ~p,eakers, the bill merely 
seeks to ratify' ~he Internatio,nal 1abor 
Organisation' sconvention on indus trial 
diseases. I am pleased to see that 
those are now going to be d~fined in 
Territory law. ' , 

There is just one query I'do have in 
relation to the bill which pemaps can 
be clarified forme by itqe Cabinet Mem­
ber in ,charge of it;' In' the item list­
edas nuuber 4, dealing with siliccsis, 
I am wondering if it is the intention 
of the honourable member to include 
general work in the field of asbestcs 
manufacture and handling. I may be 
wrong; but I do believe that silicosis 
can be caused by asbestos fibres. It 
seems to me that 4 only deals wi th the 
mining exploration and prosp ecting 
areas of silicosis contact; perhaps it 
might be extended to the manufacturing 
area. 

As a justification for what, might 
appear to you, sir, as a divergence 
from, the contents of the bill I might 
say th",t.,any legislation for it to be 
succ~sful requires a successful metbJd 
of imPleinentation and' operation. This 
legislation is to be operated by the 
Workmens Compensation Tribunal and it 
is to that body I would like to address 
myse,lf. This piece 'of legislation, 
like the principal ordi'nance, is 
administered by the tribunal system, I 
'WOUld' like to query tpe 'inerits of a 
tribunal system at all, particularly in 
the way in which this one has developed 
and the way it is now being operated. 
If it ,cAnnot be operated efficiently, 
then all the tidying up lind all the 
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agreements of international conventions 
such as this really come to nought. 

The tribunal in Alice Springs has an 
official membership of 8. Of 
that 8, 4 come from the employer repre­
sentative groups and 4 from the unions. 
This is to give it balance. When we 
examine how it operates, we see that 2 
have left town, 2 have made themselves 
unavailable in recent times - I under­
stand that the reason behind this was 
an alteration to the payment system; 
not the amount, but the system - and 
one is a transport driver who is away 
from Alice Springs very extensively. 
This leave 3 persons to carry on the 
functions of the tribunal and the net 
result is that it is difficult for the 
clerk of that tribunal to ever get a 
tribunal together, This morning, I 
phoned the clerk of the tribunal in 
Darwin and, not surprisingly, found 
that he had an identical problem. It is 
fortunate from Darwin's point of view 
that they have one person ,who makes 
himself permanently available I 
noticed in the Chamber this morning 
another member of the tribunal 
nevertheless the operation of this type 
of legislation is made difficult by the 
composition of these tribunals. I put 
it to the Cabinet Member in charge of 
this legislation that the whole system 
of tribunals is neither necessary nor 
even desirable. 

If I may take the liberty of refer­
ring back to the Legislative Assembly 
Select Committee on the Landlord and 
Tenant Control of Rents Ordinance, 
stated in that committee's report is 
probably the best expression of the 
uselessness of tribunals. It will be 
recalled that the select committee 
examined the possibility of replacing a 
magistrate of an appeals board with a 
tribunal. The committee said: "The in­
herent cost of such a system is obvious 
and it could not be justified, The main 
reason for your committee's rejection 
of ,that type of tribunal is its firm 
belief that magistrates, overall, would 
do a more competent job. Any committee 
type of tribunal would be cumbersome 
and slow. It would contain'; of necess­
ity, people from the indus try and poss­
ibly people against the industry, Its 
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views would be prone to the trap of 
subjectivity. Magistrates,on the other 
hand, are trained to be obj ective and 
impartial". It is the question of sw­
jectivity in the consideration of 
legislation like that that puts the 
tribtmal system at great risk in my 
view. 

I think the honourable member in 
charge of this legislation is aware of 
an instance in the tribunal dealings 
here in Darwin where an agreement .had 
virtually been reached to the satisfac­
tion of all parties but the union 
representative acted, as he shows a 
prope~sity to do, disruptively, The net 
result is that the thing must now go to 
arbitration and it is the generally 
held view that the claimant will be 
worse off under arbitration than he 
would' otherwise have been. So clearly 
the system has acted against the very 
person it was set up to protect, It is 
qui te obvious to anyone that, where you 
have sectional interests meeting to... 
gether over a sectional interest prob­
lem, you are going 'to get conflict. 
Further, I -understand from Alice 
Springs that, where area; o.fconflict 
do not exist, then the members of the 
tribunal other than the magistrate con.-. 
tribute virtually zero to the delibera­
tions. So we have a cos t factor in­
volved, 

The tribtma1 sys tem is ei ther in~ 

effective because of sec.tiona1 inter­
ests bickering at each other during the 
hearing, or they take no interest in 
the matter whatever and the magistrate 
does all of the work anyway. If the 
magistrate is basically making the 
decision and basically doing all the 
work, why clutter his tribunal up with 
other people who are contributing no­
thing? The magistrate is required to be 
there anyway; his wages are being paid 
anyway; so why not let him do the job 
himself? That is what he is. competent 
at, He is experienced in the matterof 
judicial consideration and I thirik he 
should be allowed to do it, 

Other than that, I support the geJl!­
era1 thrust of the bill in bringing 
into legislation and defining clearly 
those industrial diseases which. are 
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recognised by the International Labor 
Organisation. 

Mr PERRON: I thank the honourable 
member for Gillen for his remarks on 
this bill and also .the other speakers 
who have made reference to it at these 
sittings and at the previous sittings. 
I particularly welcome the honourable 
member for Gi11en's remarks in relation 
to his views on· the structure of the 
workmen's compensation tribunal itself. 
The structure of the tribunal has been 
a concern of mine for some time, I have 
some talks coming up on this very 
matter and his comments will be noted 
during those talks. 

He 'a1somentioned item 4 in the 
schedule which relates to silicosis yet 
does not seem to relate specifically to 
manufacture; it relates largely to min­
ing and prospecting, This seems to be 
so and I will have the matter looked 
into. However, there will be rio need to 
hold up the process of this bill while 
that is being looked into. The Govern­
ment, I understand, intends to have at 
some later stage a Dust Diseases Bill 
introduced into .the Assembly and I will 
ensure that, in any 'talks I am involved 
in ineonnectionwith .that, the subject 
of asbestos manufacture is included to 
ensure that there is full coverage. 

The bill itself, as members have out­
lined, covers a range of activities of 
very real interest to the Northern 
Territory mining, agriculture, and the 
meat industry, and the effect of the 
bill boils down virtually to one sec­
tion. Section 4 states: "For the pur­
poses of this ordinance, unless the 
contrary is established, a disease 
shall be deemed to be caused by the 
nature of employment if that disease 
and that employment are listed in the 
schedule" , This 'primarily takes the 
onus away from the injured or incapac­
itated worker or, in some cases even ·8 
dead worker, from having to prove that 
his employment was the direct cause of 
his incapacity. 

It is a step forward for the Northern 
Territoty to accept this International 
tabor Organisation recommendation which 
Australia has ratified. It deals in one 
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section with uranium which is certainly 
a potential' involvement for the North­
ern Territory. In section 9 of the 
schedule we see that pathological man! ... 
festations due to radf. um and other 
radio-active substances is c9vered, 
Basically, it will mean that, if a 
worker in the Northern Terri toty has a 
disability or injuty or disease which 
is attributed to radi1l1l1 or other 
radio-active substances, it shall be 
deemed that his emp1~ment caused the 
disease if he was involved in handling 
this type of equipment. He will not 
have to go through expensive litigation 
to prove that his e~l~ment was the 
cause of his disability. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. , 

Bill passed the remaining stages 
without debate. 

DISPCSAL OF UNCOLLEC'IED GOOIS BILL 

(Serial 179 ) 

Continued f~pm 3 May 1977. 

'Bill passed",;(the remaining stages 
without debate";:,, 

ENVIRONMENT BILL 

(Serial 182) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr WITHNALL: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

In so' moving, I would like to adopt 
all the, remarks that I made on the 
first introduction of a bill under this 
name, the second introduction of a bill 
under this name and the thi rd introdu~ 
tion of 'abi11 under this name. Nobody 
can accuse me of not being a patient 
man and there is a saying that migh t 
well be applied in this si tuation, that 
one should 'beware the futy of a patient 
man. 

Apart from adopt:lng the remarks I 
have made:; on other occasioI1S and which 
are available to honourable members in 
Hansard, there are some remarks that I 
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should make upon the introduction of 
"this episode", as the honourable mem­
ber for Gillen calls it, of the 
Envi ronment Bill. One is that this epi­
sode c,ontains amendments which were 
foreshadow'ed a t the introduction of the 
last episode. Since the last bill was 
introduced, I have had further con­
vers ati ons, principally with mining 
interests, and, while there are some 
amendments of a minor kind, I do not 
think there will be any major amend­
ments as far' as I am concerned. How­
ever, I have had, through the co~rtesy 
of the Majority Leader, a telex message 
from Mr J.C. Rowntree of Pancontinenta1 
Mining Limited. Mr Rowntree has about 
half a fathom of teleprint to deal with 
the subject of this bill and, while he 
does not suggest what should be done, 
he seems to spend the whole half fathom 
in saying that the bill is a piece of 
rubbish. The honourable member for 
Jingili and the Majority Leader and I 
have had long di.scussions about this 
and, while I think there probably are 
still some unresolved points of differ­
ence between us, by and large we are 
quite certain that a bill generally in 
the form of the one that is now before 
the Legislative Assembly is desirable. 
The alternative is that there will be 
no bill before the Legislative Assembly 
and I am still quite fearful that some­
body in the federal sphere will 'pecide 
that the Northern Territory is a piece 
of environment about which they should 
make some legislation. If that result 
comes about, we will cease to have con­
trol over our own country, and it is 
most important that we should have 
legislation on environmental matters 
administered by the local executive, 

If there has been one criticism of 
the bill which has lingered in the 
minds of the honourable members oppo­
site, it is that the provisions relat­
ing to statutory nuisance ought not to 
be contained in a bill relating to the 
environment. Indeed, this is a point 
made by Mr J.C. Rowntree, whose inten­
tion seems to be to make sure that no 
legislation is introduced or passed, He 
says: "It is extremely doubtful whether 
such items as public nuisance, public 
health or similar areas of fringe 
connection to broad, vague concepts of 
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environment and quality of life should 
come within'the scope of environment 
legislation or under the technical and 
administrative control of an environ­
ment control authori ty", Well, if they 
are not going to be in an environment 
ordinance, then in the. name of God 
where do you put them? We have, hitherto 
carved up all our ideas, about con­
trolling the environment and said that 
.the Health Department can do this, 
somebody else can do that, the Mines 
Department can handle this aspect - and 
the whole thing has got conp1ete1y out 
of control and completely out of bal­
ance, There should be a unified 
environmental control authority in 
spite of what Mr J,C, Rowntree has to 
say, 

He is also critical of the provisions 
about what I call statutory nuisances 
and which he describes as public nui­
sances. Well, on the contrary, the bill 
I have introduced seems to be supported 
by quite a lot of thought both in 
America and in Aus tra1ia that envi ron­
mental control ought to be as much a 
matter for the people thellBe1ves as it 
is for any environmental authority, And 
if you give everybody a right to do 
something about his own little bit of 
environment, his own backyard if you 
like, his own house if you like, his 
own person if you like, then the 
environmental control' authority must 
surely be supported and he certainly 
has available to him a source of 
information and a reason t.O take action 
in circumstances in which he would not 
be able to do so unless the provisions 
relating to statutory nuisances in this 
bill were left in it. 

I conunend the bill to honourable me~ 
bers and if any honourable menber 
wishes to see the remarl<S of Mr J ,C, 
Rowntree, I am quite happy to make them 
available on the table of the library 
for any honourable menber to study. 
There are no sugges tions as to what 
might be done; it is sinp1y a long and 
fairly unintelligible statement on what 
Mr Rowntree thinks about my bill, He 
is proceeding on the basis that "bull­
shit baffles brains". 

Mr SPEAKER: Order! 
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Mr Everingham: Some people get away 
with anything, Mr Speaker. Only inde­
pendents though. 

Mr WITHNALL: The contents of this 
telex are 'neither constructive nor 
effective. It is just a general state­
ment- that he does not like what I am 
saying but he does not knoW why he does 
not like it': 

I have had some' comments also from 
the Chamber 0 f Mines and I am in the. 
process of looking at them. There are 
some amendments which they have pro­
posed and which are quite intelligent 
and quite helpful, I am happy to con­
sider them, if I adopt most of those 
comments from the Chamber of Mines, I 
will indeed improve the content of the 
bill. However, I have read through this 
telex from Mr J.C, Rowntree and I find 
nothing in there that helps me at all. 
There are no suggestions which I can 
take, no criticisms of particular pro­
vis ions, and I say that wi th some 
regret because I think that mining com­
panies are most concerned with this 
bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

HOME FINANCE LOANS 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I move that this 
Assembly expresses its concern about 
the availability of adequate funds for 
the continuous and orderly operation of 
the cyclone reconstruction-and normal 
home finance schemes administered by 
the Home Finance Trustee and the 
Department of the Northern Territory; 
and requests the Cabinet Member for 
Finance and Local Government to make 
representations to the Commonwealth 
Government .. 

(a) in respeat of the 'ayalone re­
aonstruation loans: 

(i) to enSUl'e that the Govern­
ment's aommi.tment and 
guar>antee of the finanaial 
needs of aZl' eligible 
appliaants are met urithout 
delay to reaonstr>uationj 
and 
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(b) 

(U) to ensUl'e that appropl'i~ 
mons fol' the futUX'eal'6 
sufficient fOl' theaon--: 
mnuous and unhindel'ed 
opel'ation of the saherre; 

in' l'espeat of the nol'1mZ home 
finanae Zoa'YIB: 

(i) 

(U) 

to have the Zoan Urrrits 
inal'eased fl'om $Z6,000 
as at pl'esent to a mOl'e 
l'eaZisma figUX'e whiah 
l'eaognises the speai.aZ 
l'equil'ements of the Nol'­
thel'n Tel'n tory; and 

to have the terms and 
aonditions of Zoans l'e­
viewed to establish sim­
ital' terms and aondit;­
ions to those made avail.­
ab Ze to the Home Bui Zdel'S 
AaaountFunds of the va~ 
ious Aus,tl'aZian states J 
and 

fa) to ensuroe th:xt the tal'dy and 
inadequate administroti ve pl'O­
aedUX'es adcpted by the Depal't­
ment 0 fthe NOl'thern TeI'Pi topY 
foI' pI'oaessing app Ziaations 
and PI'ogl'eSS paymenm be ove~ 
hauZed and aaoo ZeI'ated. 

I propose this motion in response to 
overwhelming pressure from all sectors 
of this community, not only from the 
public but from real estate interests, 
building interests, the legal profess­
ion and people who are' affected by the 
delays in dealing with loan applica­
tions by the Home Finance Trustee. In 
putting such a motion to the House, it 
is necessary to give something of the 
history of the Home Finance Trustee 
scheme in the Northern Territory. It 
has been an integral part of our hous­
ing finance system for quite a consid­
erable time and one might also say that 
it has been a palliative for our hous­
ing finance system because we are not a 
party to the Commonwealth ... States Hous­
ing Agreement. It has been very hard up 
here to procure the establishment of 
either permanent or temporary building 
societies because building societies 
have not been able to get access to the 
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government funds on which they depend 
very largely for their existence. We 
have only one building society in the 
Northern Territory. That building 
society is unique in that it is pre­
pared to accept second mortgages by way 
of security, granting the first mort­
gage to the Home Finance Trustee. 

Other than that, we have had to de­
pend very largely on bank finance and 
so people here have come to take for 
granted the fact that they will have 
access to loans from the Home Finance 
Trustee. The inflated building prices 
in the Northern Territory mean that the 
prices that one might expect to pay for 
a house in Darwin or Alice Springs are 
the same as one would expect to pay for 
quite a mansion in a southern capital. 
By comparison, what one gets up here 
is, relatively speaking, rubbish. The 
concessiona1 interest rate available 
through the Home Finance Trustee" even 
though the amount of the loan is 
relatively small, helps cushion the 
blow for people prepared to put their 
roots ,'down in the Northern ,Territory. 
At present, the finance marketwhich 
has been creat,ed by neglect or lack of 
policy by previous administrations, 
where we have only the banks, the fin­
ance companies and one building society 

this finance market created by 
government policy over the years - is 
now aggravated by the cutting off ~f 
supply by the Home Finance Trustee. 
This has tended, to assume a monstrous 
importance to the whole Northern Terri­
tory economy, particularly in places 
like Tennant Creek and Katherine. In 
Katherine, it might be possible to get 
a bank loan but I believe in Tennant 
Creek it is next to impossible to get a 
bank loan and the only possible source 
of home finance has been the Home Fin~ 
ance Trustee. Not only Darwin and Alice 
Springs suffer, but the other centres 
suffer greater hardships than the.larg­
er centres, It need not be this way be~ 
cause I personally have had inquiries 
over the years I have been here from 
several southern building societies, 
and also local groups, interested and 
indeed anxious, to get off the ground 
as either permanent or terminating 
building societies, B,ut owing to the 
lack of access to Commonwealth money, 
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through the Commonwealth-States Housing 
Agreement, and because of the antiquat­
ed building society legislation up here 
- which I do unders tand that we are 
attempting to cure - other building 
societies have not been as fortunate as 
the one that has got going and which 
managed to do so in a unique situation; 
and so we are still very dependent on 
the Home Finance Trustee. 

I am asking this House to request the 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Local 
Government to make representation to 
the Commonwealth Government, and in 
particular the Minister for the North­
ern Territory, to ensure that the 
Government's commitment to continue 
funding special cyclone 6% loans goes 
on. Without these loans, Darwin would 
be a lot further back in its recon­
struction. They at least brought re­
building within the realms of feasibil­
ity to the ordinary man and woman. 
There is no doubt in my mind that the 
Government is committed to this scheme 
and to its continuance but I just want 
this House to underline ,that by 
supporting this motion. The money must 
be set aside next year and the year 
after. I believe that an amount of per­
haps $15m or $20m may be necessary next 
year and we must see that the money is 
set aside. It is not a commitment that 
can be scaled down. It is easily cap­
able of estimation and there would 
really be no excuse if the right amount 
is not put by each year so that it is 
available when required. 

As to section (b) of the motion, t am 
assuming that there is no question that 
the scheme will continue. I make the 
point that the Minister and his advis ... 
ers have been wrong in their estimat ... 
ing, or perhaps "guesstimating", 3 
times now and I would not like to see 
the trustee run short or out of funds 
again. It seems to me that there is an 
evil genius somewhere a t work in the 
department who deliberately pares down 
provisions of this nature and gets some 
delight in, seeing the consternation 
that he causes. I do not know who it is 
but it seems to me that there is some­
one there who just does not like to see 
plenty of money around. 
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$15,000 is the amount which is avail­
able to applicants under the current, 
normal Home Finance Trustee Loan Scheme 
and that is obviously not enough today. 
Perhaps $20,000 would' be enough; I 
doubt that really' it is enough, but 
perhaps it is as much as we can hope 
for. I would hope that the eventual aim 
would be some thing like $ 2 5 ,000, bear­
ing in mind that the average home today 
seems to cost somewhere pretty close to 
$40,000. 

We find that in the states, under a 
scheme called the Homebuilders Account 
Fund, people are eligible for an amount 
of $18,000 and vet we in the Northern 
Territory are only eligible for 
$15,000. Surely, we should not be more 
adversely affected than the states. 
After all, the Commonwealth has a 
responsibility to/develop the Northern 
Territory. It is not our fault that we 
are not a state and that we cannot be­
come a party to this arrangement. Sure­
ly then we should at least be on a par­
ity with the states and not $3,000 be­
hind them. I believe 'that' not only 
should we be on a parity with the 
states but we should be well above the 
states because of the greater cost of 
building and living up here and because 
the Commonwealth has the responsibility 
to attract people by making conditions 
favourable for them to settleln the 
Northern Territory. 

Finally, I will deal with the 
procedures for dealing with applica": 
tions. As far back as 1967, ,wheri I 
applied for '$6,000 to assist in the 
purchase of a house in Alice Springs, 
it took me 4 to 5 months from the date 
of application, which was fully 
supported with all' the requisite docu­
ments and references from here, there 
and everywhere, to the time of the 
granting of the loan. In fact, refer­
ences are absolutely useless if a per­
son has an income statement which will 
show that he can make the payments. 
Nevertheless, people have to go hunting 
around getting references for these 
applicatio~s. I am aware that the aver­
age application to the Home Finance 
Trustee at present takes about 3 months 
to process and quite often longer. This 
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is just far too long; no more than 28 
days should be required to process and 
finance applications. After all, banks 
can do it in far less time. If the 
banks can do it, why cannot the Home 
Finance Trus tee do it? 

I believe that one of the reasons the 
Home Finance Trustee processes take so 
long is because the applications are 
tied to the availability of funds. It 
is a production line process. It seems 
to me they know how much money they 
have at the moment so they just go slow 
on applications, and find fault with 
many. whereas at other times. they 
would not find fault over relatively 
small things. Because they are running 
out of money, they find little pernick­
ety reasons to send people away for 
something else. 

In Friday's edition of the Northern 
Territory News, there is a report that 
an official of the Department of the 
Northern Territory whose name is not 
quoted, who remains one of those name­
less officials who govern us, not even 
with the honesty of Pontius Pi1ate, 
appeared befo:rl! an estimates committee 
in Canberra anq. said that there was no 
delay in dealing with applications, 
What is his name and what real facts 
did he give? I can tell you, and I say 
it upon my oath, that these applica­
tions have been wilfully delayed - and 
this nameless man goes down to Canberra 
and says, without contradiction, that 
there is no· delay. I am afraid that it 
is really getting right at my goat. I 
wonder what sort of public service it 
is? The criteria of the public service 
that we should have were set by a 
gentleman called Samuel Pepys who was a 
man of honour. But these people are 
not men of honour; they clutch at 
straws; they use arguments of sophistry 
-they were not quite out of money so 
they have not run out of money, But, in 
fact. if all their commitments had been 
presented to them, they would not have 
been able to meet them, and if that is 
not running out of money. I do not know 
what running out of money is, Neverth~ 
less, they can go d~n to Canberra and 
say, "We are not running shore' ~ 

I sent a telex to the Ministe·r for 
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the Northern Territory, ~1r Adermann, 
several weeks ago in relation to this 
matter. I still have received neither 
an acknowledgement nor a substantive 
reply from the Minister. It seems to 
me that ministers should normally 
accept responsibility for the actions 
of thE!ir departmental officials and all 
the people in their department. As far 
as I am concerned, Mr Adermann has had 
plenty of warning now about the Home 
Finance Trustee; and if he is convinced 
that he has the right men in the right 
place, then I say to him, finally and 
once and for all, that I believe he is 
wrong. The Minister appears to have no 
intention of changing the setup, chang­
ing the officials who are handling the 
administration of this scheme, and I 
can only say that as far as I am con­
cerned this is the last time I will 
direct my attention to the officials of 
his department; in future, Mr Speaker, 
I will direct my attention to the Mini­
ster himself. 

Mrs LAWRIE: I read the motion as pro­
posed with some interest and rise to 
support it, In particular, I support 
some of the remarks made by the pro­
poser of this motion, particularly when 
he spoke of what seems to be the decep­
tion which has surrounded the 6% con­
cessional home loan for the past 18 
months. On 17 December 1976 in the 
Northern Territory News, there was an 
announcement that an additional $3m had 
been advanced to the Home Finance 
Trustee and that the $3m came from the 
Darwin Reconstruction Commission. In 
the report in the paper, a spokesman 
said that the Minister, Hr Evan Ader­
mann, had .been given Cabinet approval 
earlier this year to shift money be­
tween· the DRC, NT Housing Commission 
and the Home Finance Trustee as the 
need arose. "'!he Minister is very 
pleased with the co-operation he has 
had from the commission and its chair­
man, Mr Clem Jones". Further down, the 
article says, "'!he Executive Member for 
Finance and Community Development said: 
'I pointed out in February that the HFT 
needed $15m this year and I am pleased 
it has now been found' .". 

The overall thought at that time was 
that we had sufficient money being made 
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available to service loans for the 
remainder of this financial year. We 
all know that this was not the case. 
The problem is that we were never told 
officially that funds were drying up 
again. It took action by several mem­
bers of this Assembly and very vigorous 
action by the Cabinet Member concerned 
to bring to the Minister's attention 
that again the Home Finance Trustee was 
in trouble and that platitudinous 
statements from the Minister or his 
department that all was well would not 
wash at all. MenDers of this Assembly 
had constituents ringing them, and 
builders and suppliers landing in their 
offices, saying they had resupplied all 
the documentation to the Home Finance 
Trustee months before and had not re­
ceived progress payments. When one per­
son came to one's office with such a 
tale, one could believe perhaps that it 
was a single oversight or a slip in the 
system, but when a large number .of 
people start to come in with the same 
story the most obtuse of· members would 
start to think that perhaps all was not 
well with the department. 

Mr Dondas: You did not believe me 
last August. 

Mrs LAWRIE: How could I not believe 
you? 

Mr Speaker, the honourable member for 
Port Darwin and myself realised that 
there were problems, and on 12 April 
1977 sent the following telegram to the 
Minis ter: 

Re Home Finanae Trustee. Delays of 
3 months oaaU!' before any payment is 
made foUowing lodgement of relevant 
doauments. If this is departmental 
poZiay, it wiU inhibit aash flow 
this finanaial year. We point out 
that it is aritiaal to have money 
aontinuing to serviae the Home Fin­
anae Trustee loans without undue de­
lays through this dry season, We seek 
yoU!' assuranae that adequate finanae 
and staff wiU be made available to 
serviae the loans as required. 

That does seem to me to be a fairly 
polite but straightforward telegram, 
The honourable member for Jingili men-
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tioned that he has had nQ reply to 
telexes to the Minister. I can inform 
the House that I got what I consider to 
be an incredible reply to that telegram 
sent jointly by the member for Port 
Darwin and myself. I shall read it: 

Re your telegram to the Minister 
.regarding HFT loans. Please see the 
~nister's statement issued today. 
Understand you do reaeive aopies of 
ministers' statements. Alex Somlyay, 
Senior Private Searetary. 

Now I propose to reply to that tele­
gram. That incredible press release 
N/12, issued under the name of the 
Minister, the honourable A;E. Ader­
mann, reads: 

HFT situation. The Minister for 
the Northern Territory, Mr Evan Ader-. 
mann. said today that arrangements 
for further funds for the Home Fin­
anae Trustee were weU under way. 
Meanwhile, aaaounts were being paid 
as presented to the HFT. Mr Adermann 
said. "The HFT will aontinue to make 
payments for the remainder of this 
finanaial year. The HFT is definitely 
not out of funds. It has reaeived un­
e~eated aaaounts for large amounts 
of money in the last month whiah have 
substantially reduaed its already in­
areased aUoaation". 

If we have a close look at that mini­
sterial statement, it says nothing. 
"Accounts were being paid when present- . 
ed to the HFT". If he means "within a 
reasonable time", either he is attempt­
ing to mislead the public - who are not 
going to be misled because they sub­
mitted the accounts - or someone has 
not been telling him the whole story. 

Dr Letta: Aha! 

Mrs LAWRIE: Either way, surely the 
Minister must realise that at intervals 
of approximately 5 to 6 months he is 
being embarrassed publicly by yet an­
other furore over the HFT, by yet an­
other clamour from builders, suppliers 
and applicants. 

Dr Letts: Somebody has not been 
frank? 
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Laughter. 

Mrs LAWRIE: I a·cknowledge the inter-­
jection o~ .theMajor1ty Leader so that 
it will getintqHans ard. 

Regularly, the Minister is publicly 
embarrassed by controversy in this 
community over the 6% concession,al 
loan. How can he allow this to. con­
tinue? How can he allow himself to be 
put in this dreadful position, not tak­
ing any accotmt of the personal hard­
ship, the hardship throughout the busi­
nesscommuni ty and the lack of confi­
dence i tengenders? In the press re­
lease, Mr AderJll8nn said the HFT would 
continue to make payments for the 
remainder of thi~ financial year. He 
does not say how many, at what rate or 
whether all payments falling due will 
be paid. That was the assurance we were 
seeking, that &8. they became due with 
t.he proper documentation, ,the money 
would be forthcoming. We are talking 
about money - cash flow - and there is 
no such assurance given in that state­
ment. We find the Minister saying the 
trustee was definitely not out of funds 
but j us.t embarrassed at the moment. 
L.ater on, having said it was not out of 
funds and wondering obviously why these 
people in Darwin were continually up­
set, we find that the Minister managed 
to scrape up an additional $2m which he 
hopes will service the cash needs for 
the r.emainder of this financial year. 

I' amlos.ing faith in t.he Minist'er who 
reassure~ us one minute and then admi ts 
the .' ne:x;t minute t'l1at he has been'. abl.e 
to ge't_some more mon~ from one place· 
or ano'ther. What we want is an assu~. 
an,ce £1'011) .. the Government, from Treas­
ury, the Prime Minister - the whole lot 
of them - that the money will be made 
available throughout this co.ming dry 
season, which is the remainder of this 
financial year." as and when required. 
TId's is.,' I u,nderstand, th,e precise 
meaning 'o.f the first pal,:'agraph (a) (i) 
of the honourab le meniler's motion and I. 
suppo~t Hcompleteiy. " , 

He also says in' paragraPh (a) (i,i) 
that he wants to ensure that appropria­
tions for the future are sufficient for 
the conti~uous' and unhindered operation 
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of the scheme. Don't we all? All mem­
bers, not only those living in Darwin, 
would agree because we are trying to 
build up faith in the future of the 
Territory, a faith·which has to come 
from the business community as well as 
members of this Assembly. 

In last Friday's NT News there is a 
he.adline on page 2. "No HFT Delay. A 
departmental spokesman told a Senate 
estimates committee: 'There is no con­
crete evidence to Justify accusations 
of lengthy delays in providing home 
finance for Darwin residents'." How 
anyone could'have the gall to make such 
a statement to a responsible committee 
beggars' the imagination. I would like 
this particular spokesman to have had 
to deal with the distraught people I 
have had in my office. I would like him 
to have spoken to a few of the lawyers 
and real estate agents around the town 
who have mentioned the incredible 
tangle. people have got themselves into 
through no fault of their own., I 
advise the House, this spokesman and 
the Minister that the people were being 
told orally that the loans had been 
approved and, when they went back 
wondering where the money was, at least 
one person was told, "I know it has 
been approved, but we are out of funds 
at the moment". That is a dreadful 
thing to happen. This person had gone 
ahead and made other arrangements, only 
to find that a government loan was not 
to be forthcoming in the time one would 
reasonab ly have expected. 

We would all have appreciated it if 
the Minister could have said 6 weeks 
ago, "Funds will be tight, do not take 
approval as meaning cash within the 
next few weeks or days", At least that 
would have been a breath of fresh air 
and honesty. Naturally, we would have 
been upset and we would still have 
pressed for further funding, which we 
have eventually got, but I find par­
ticularly abhorrent the fact that you 
have to drag out of the Minister 
confirmation of what we already know, 
that the finance is very tight. Whether 
it is at the direction of the Minister 
or. not, I am not in a position to know, 
but when funding is becoming particu­
la.t'ly tight. nothing is said. It is 
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perhaps a vague hope that if it is 
ignored, i twill all go away. 

A large nunber of people in Darwin 
have been seriously inconvenienced and 
are losing faith in the HFT loan and 
that is the worst part. Some builders 
do not wani: to touch HFT loan building 
because they do not feel they' can 
guarantee the money coming in. Other 
people have taken bridging finance at 
18% in the fond hope that their HFT 
loan would come thrqugtl. It had not 
come through when I spoke to some of 
them some days ago and they were flat 
out trying to service the 18% interest 
on their bridging loan. This is some­
thing that should not have happened in 
the firs t place and should certainly 
not be allowed to continue. 

The second part of the motion deals 
with the $15,000 Home Finance Trustee 
loan. If I am to believe the stories of 
my constituents, and I have no reason 
to doubt them, money is also very tight 
in this area. It appears they have had 
applications lodged for a longer time 
than one would consider normal. The 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Local 
Government will perhaps elaborate on 
this point because it was my under­
standing that additional funds had been 
found for that loan and it was believed 
they would be sufficient. The informa­
tion I now require is not confirmation 
that additional funds were received but 
an indication of whether it is consid­
ered they will be sufficient this fin­
ancial year to service that loan. I 
have a horrible suspicion that perhaps 
the honourable proposer of the motion 
could have also put a rider- to the 
effect that we hope the appropriations 
for that future operation will be 
sufficient. Perhaps he hopes that, with 
the ability to have other home build­
ers' accounts operating in .the Terri­
tory, that would pick up the extra 
which is not forthcoming from the 
$15,000 loan. 

He have seen peop le em arrassed and 
dis traugh t over the pas t few months 
through no fault of their own. I notic­
ed particularly that honourable menbers 
this morning - I think the honourable 
member for Casuarina and the honourable 
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member for Jingili - asked questions of 
the Cabinet Member for Finance and 
Local Government as to the numbers of 
outstanding applications with the HFT 
waiting to be processed. He stated, and 
I hope I do not recall it incorrectly, 
that he had asked the Minister for this 
information some months ago and it has 
still not been made available. I find 
that deplorable. Here we have members 
of the Assembly, elected to work for 
the good order of the people of the 
Te rri tory, asking prop er q ues tions in a 
proper mann'er, and we f.ind the Cabinet 
Menber responsible - and we are suppos­
ed to be ina transition to something 
approaching statehood - cannot get this 
basic information from the Minister. 
People down south wonder why we are all 
suspicious up here. lVhy would we not be 
when we cannot even get thatinforma­
tion through the proper channel, that 
is this Ho us e? 

I support the motion and I hope to 
God it is the last time we are going to 
have to raise it in this manner in this 
Assembly. 

Mr TAMBLING: I too am embarrassed as 
are other members, at having to 
participate in this debate. 

Mr Hithnall: You should be ashamed. 

Mr TAMBLING: I am not ashamed, Mr 
Speaker. I have done everything poss­
ible in my power to obtain action in 
this regard. As the honourable member 
for Nightcliff has just mentioned, .it 
has been sOme considerable time since I 
requested statistical and detailed 

, information that is required for uS to 
make a proper assessment of this 
scheme. That information, perhaps 
coincidentally, arrived just before 
lunch, so I will start my speech by 
giving that information. Of the 6% con­
cessional loans, 928 have been approved 
and these give a total value for loans 
of just in excess of $28m. There are a 
further 637 loans still to be processed 
at the natural rate that people will 
wish to progress to taking up the loan. 
I would therefore estimate, on the 
averages of the past loans approved, 
that this will involve a commitment of 
a further $18 to $20m. In total, the 6% 
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loan scheme will require a total 
government comml.tment of approximately 
$5Om. 

The values of progress payments to 
date and the appropriation made to date 
are very close. in the order of $24m. 
So the cash required wi 11 be an addit­
ional $4m to Uleet present commitments. 
and then an addition of at least $18m 
or $20m on top of that to meet future 
loans as they are taken up. We are 
aware that the Minister has recent~ 
made some short term and tellPorary 
borrowings to carlY over the cash 
shortfall period between now and 30 
June. but they will have to be repaid 
out of future appropriations. 

I support all 3 aspects of the 
motion. With resp.ect to the special 
cyclone cons truction loan. it is worthy 
to note that this is the money that has 
been guaranteed to the private sector 
for its reconstruction. I do not know 
why the spokesmen. the so-called 
"advisers", wi thin the Department of 
the Northern Territoty should necessar­
ily think that;, the activi~ in the 
private sector"will be at a slower pace 
than reconstruction for rented housing 
to public servants, the hOU!ling provid­
ed by the Darwin Reconstruction Co~ 
ission where some phenomenal work has 
taken place. By the end of Deceuber 
this year, when the Darwin Re cons true­
tion Co_ss ion winds UP. the entire 
government rental hOU!ling stock will 
have been reinstated. At the moment, 
work is in hand or has been completed 
on over 2,700 dwellings by t.he DRC and 
they are proud to claim that 73% of 
their hOUSing program is now cOqlleted. 

The Northern Territoty Housing Co~ 
ission, which is a half Wtl! house to 
provide rental accommodation . to those 
members of the private sector who 
choose to use the Housing Commission as 
thei r ,housing agency, a re about 50% 
complete on their reconstruction pro­
gram. They have a sligllt advantage in 
that some of their damaged hOUSing is 
liveable and people can be accolDJlDdated 
in these homes. Of over l,itOOhouses, 
they still have over 700 to be upgraded 
or restored. Of 490 flats, .they have 
approximately 200 still to be res tored 
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or upgraded. 

It is interesting to note where the 
prioities have gone in the expenditure 
of monies in the reconstruction period. 
Whilst I believe many people in the 
private sector have made very extensive 
contributions of their own finances, 
this was an early commitment to the 
reconstruction·of Darwin and, for some 
reason, and this concerns me, those 
officers who advised on priorities and 
estimates seem to feel that the private 
sector does not need to . be pushed at 
the same pace as the other sectors. I 
appreciate, as I am sure you do Mr 
Speaker, that the Government has a 
difficult j ob in juggling its budgets 
in the Northern Territory. Not only is 
housing always a needy area, there are 
other areas such as the primary indus­
try and rural reconstruction needs and 
grants to community organisations in 
the arts and education. The demands on 
governmenti.n the Northern Territory 
have been high for the last few years 
as part of the reconstruction. But that 
ought not to be an argument that stops 
the reconstruction proceeding at the 
pace at which people can do it. 

The second part of thehonourabie 
meuber for Jingili's motion relates to 
the normal home finance loans. I am 
pleased to note that this' scheme has 
been operating very effectively. In 
fact, in the previous 4' financial 
years, the loans approved were: 95 
loans in each of the years '72 to' 73 
and '73 to '74; 74 loans in 1974-75 
and 78 loans in 1975-76. In this fin­
ancial year, the figure has more than 
doubled to 158 to date. The source of 
funda for . the normal home finance 
scheme is . not by way of government 
appropriation and I think that, whilst 
the honourable. member for Nightcliff 
did feel that perhaps appropriations 
ougllt to be made in this area, it is 
important to make. it clear that the 
source of funds for this scheme does 
come by way of loan raisings at the 
Home Finance Trustee direct from lend­
ing institutions; occasionally they do 
use the Government as a lending 
institution in that regard. 
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The honourable meDber for JingUi has 
linked his motion to the requirements 
of the Home Builden Account in the 
states. In l'ecent months, I h4ve been 
participating with state housing mini. 
sters in a review of the Housing Agree.. 
ment Act for 1978. I attended a meeting 
of housing ministers last week in Mel­
bourne where this issue w'as discussed 
and, whilst we are not a formal party 
to the Housing, Agreement Act - we poss­
ibly will become so with statehood or 
at a later stage of our constitutional 
development - the general rules of the 
Housing Agreement Act have been applied 
in the Northern Terri tory, particularly 
with regard to the Housing Commission's 
activities; that is, the interest rates 
at which it Secures its finance and the 
level of funding made available. The 
Home Builders Account, however, is an 
i111lortant concept that has not yet been 
adopted as a guideline in the Northern 
Territory. I believe it is timely for 
us to explore this concept further and 
perhaps to start looking vet)' c1m e1y 
at the funds 8vailm le tci the various 
state Home Builders Accounts and the 
interest rates at which they are made 
available in order to service the needs 
of many people in our community who 
would like to build thei r own home but 
have no access' to finance. We did 
receive a special concESsion from the 
Government when the schemes for the 
sale of government homes and Housing 
Commission homes were recently reintro­
duced. The low interES t loan was for 
people who earned less than 125% of the 
average weekly earnings. In the states, 
the formula is 85% of the average week­
ly earnings. Tha t was a tremendous 
recognition by the Australian Govern­
ment of the speda1 needs and require­
ments of the Northern Territory and I 
am pleased to take credit for the 
involvement that I had on that particu­
lar new policy. I am hopeful that, with 
respect to normal Home Finance Trustee 
loans, not only will we see an increase 
in the ceiling limit but also some 
adjustment of interest rates to take 
account of people who perhaps qualify 
for a lower than normal interest rate. 

With regard to the administration 
procedures adopted by the Department of 
the Northern Tern. tot)', I am always 
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concerned. In fact, I am always at a 
loss for an apt description of the 
Department of the Northern Territory. 
Perhaps the best one I can think of 
these days is that is is a eunuch; it 
is trying desperately to protect its 
Minister. but it has certainly lost its 
creativity. We have seen over a long 
period of time that the administrative 
procedures adopted bythe'Department of 
the Northern Territory have been tot­
ally inadequate. particularly with re­
gard to the.w~ in which it processes 
information. I am at a loss to under­
stand whether there is any forward 
planning or thought as to how the esti­
mates are put together or. if a scheme 
is running'tight on cash, how it offers 
advice to the Minister. It appears that 
the Minister/is continually caught in 
the dilemilla that he receives advice too 
late. I am not trying to excuse him for 
that - it is his department and he has 
totalte responsibility for it - but for 
some reason the information does not 
come through. ,The Darwin Reconstruction 
Commission has continually supported 
the reconstruction loan scheme and it 
has always been prepared to make 
adjustments in its 'own program in order 
to keep the private sector reconstruc­
tion viable. Unless this information is 
presented either to the Minister or the 
Darwin Reconstruction Commission or to 
myself to make other'adjustments in the 
housing votes as necessary, then we 
cannot cope. 

Pr ob ab 1y the answer to this is the 
formulation. at the earliest possible 
date, of a single housing authority in 
the Northern Territory, not only to 
take over the functional roles that are 
very adequately performed today by the 
Northern Terri tory Housing Commission. 
but to put under tbe umbrella all of 
the public service housing of the 

-Northern Territory and to incorporate 
within that single housing authority 
the administration of the Home Finance 
Trustee. If we can put these fUDctions 
under an umbrella administered ,by a 
responsible group of administrators 
such as we have in 'the Northern Terri .. 
tory Housing Commission and make that 
body politically accountable to this 
Assembly through the appropriate Cabi­
net Member. I believe that the respon .. 
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sibilitywill rest where it sho.uld 
rest, in the Northern TerritoIy and not 
in Canberra. 

Mr WITHNALL: That I s~port this 
motion would be qui.. te obvioUl from my 
previous remarks upon this stbj ect. The 
time has come for a single housing 
authori ty to be es tablished in the 
Northern TerritoIy and for it to be 
pla,ced under the complete control of 
the local· executive in the Northern 
Territory. If that is done, we will be 
sure to be able to get some answers to 
our questions; we will be sure that we 
will not be met with a brick wall when­
ever we try to find out exactly wh,at is 
happening wi th the Home Finance 
Trustee. In this respect, I suggest to 
honourable memers that in the Depart~ 
mentof the Northern Terri tory today 

.'there is lacking a sense of honour. All 
the statements that you can get out of 

,the ·Minister or out of his department 
or out of that fell~ who probably 
changes like a chameleon from time to 
time, "the spokesman for the depart­
ment", are statements which are design­
ed to veil the truth. You can make the 
t.ruth tell a lie for you; that is very 
.easy. I suggest that the, statements 
that have been made about the Home Fin­
ance Trustee have been designed upon 
that basis. You can say, for instance, 
that funds are not exhausted when there 
is $50 in the account. The truth of the 
statement neverthelESs tells a lie •. You 
can say, as this statement in the 
Northern Terri toIy, News of 29 April 
said, that the length of time,a ,claim 
took from processing in the Accounts 
Branch in Brisbane to the appr9Pdate 
authorities in Darwin was about 10 
days. However, you do not say how long 
it took to get to the Accounts Branch 
in Brisbane and h~ long they took to 
look at it. The statement is only about 
the length of time it, took from pro­
cessing in the Accounts Branch in Bris­
bane t'o, the appropriate authorities, in 
Darwin. He :/.s talking about the Pdst 
Office. It is the truth and yet .it 
tells a lie. 

MrEveringbam: It is all bullshit, as 
you said before. 

Mr. SPEAKER: Order!, 
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Mr WITHNALL: Later on in the state .. 
ment, the same, officer said that th~ 
finance question was not his depart­
ment's responsibility. but there was no 
concrete evidence to justify the 
accus ations ,What he was really saying 
was, "I do, not have any concrete 
evidence". He did not say he had not 
investigated the finance question, just 
that he had no evidence. Thus,· the 
truth again works to tell a lie •. He 
went on to say that the department was 
Seeking an additional $3m to add to its 
present appropriation. That is a con­
fession that his previous statement is 
quite a lie. He said, "It is not our 
responsibility, there is no concrete 
evidence, b.ut we are looking for an­
other $3m". 

It is about time we had a sense of 
honour abroad in administration in the 
Northern Territory. However, while 
there is no local voice, local author­
ity or local decision so far as the 
operation of the Home Finance Trustee 
is concerned, I am quite sure we won't 
get it as far as the Home Finance 
Trus tee is concerned. 

As regards the $15,000 loans, there 
is no earthly reason at all, upon 
statements made by the present Depart­
ment of the Northern Territory and the 
pres ent Minis ter _ who probably does 
not know a quarter of what his depart­
ment is doing - why that cannot be 
transferred immediately to the local 
executi ve. it' only involves borrowing 
money from' someone else >,. at 
such-and-sucha rate and lending it out 
at another/rate. This is a function 
which surely is not the prerogative of 
the Commonwealth Government. since its 
finances 'are not involved. Surely to 
goodness, that is one matter ~~hich can 
immediately be transferred to the 
Territory Executive. 

Paragraph (b)(ii) of the motion talks 
about having the terms and conditions 
of loans reviewed to establish similar 
terms and conditions to those made 
availableto the Home Builders Account 
Funds of the various Australian states. 
I am very attracted by 3 propositions. 
One is now being very serious ly looked 
at by hOUling authorities in Australia. 
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and that is the proposition of having 
the repayment cl f i nteres t exclB ed f or a 
number of years. That seems to me to be 
a very attractive prq>osition because 
it is the interest repayments in the 
first 5, 6 or 7 years that really eat 
up the amount of money that a man has 
available to pay for his housing. I am 
not talking about forgiveness of inter­
est at all, I am merely saying that 
repayments of interest should be post­
poned for a period of years which I am 
not sufficiently capable as a mathame­
tician to work out. But it should be 
postponed for a number of years so that 
in the first few years a young man 
starting with a young family is not 
overbourne by the enormolB interest 
that he has to pay for his housing 
loan. 

I am attracted to another proposition 
which is perhaps subject to criticism. 
That proposition is that, althou~ the 
interest rate may be exclBed during 
that period of time, if a person is 
prepared to pay that interest rate and 
to ask that it be taken off instead of 
the interest payments being excused for 
a period of time, if he pays that 
amount of interest, it can be taken off 
the capital during that time. If a per­
son is required under a mortgage to re­
pay in a year, say, $3,000 by way 0 f 
interes t and capi tal, he could be 
excused the payment of the interes t and 
the same amount of money can be paid by 
him and accep ted as a r'eduction of 
capital. This would be an attractive 
proposition for the simple reason that 
the lenders would get their money back 
more quickly and, in times of infla­
tion, this must be a valuable thl.ng as 
far as they are concerned. It would 
also assist the person buying the house' 
because he would have his c api tal re­
duced accordingly. I am not expert in 
this field but it has occurred to me 
that this might possibly be a matter 
which could be examined by the Home 
Finance Trustee, and indeed by the 
Housing Commission, with a view to see­
ing whether some such scheme could not 
be operated in the Northern Territory. 

I support the motion wholEheartedly. 
Like the honoura,le member for Night­
cliff, I regret that it has been so 
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difficult to get any information out of 
anyone with respect to the accounts of 
the Home Finance Trustee, with respect 
to the si tuation so far as the avail­
ability of money is concerned and with 
respect to the difficulty in finding 
out why it takes so long to have a 
fairly simple application processed. 
There is a very great lack of a sense 
of honour in the Department of the 
Northern Territory today, and the 
statements of ,the Minister - they are 
probably only statements of the depart­
ment - can be severely criticised be­
cause, while the words used in these 
public statements about the Home Fin­
ance Trustee are· truthful, they never­
theless are designed to tell a lie. 

Mr DONDASI I support the motion. I 
would like to refer to the press re­
lease mentioned by the member. for 
Jingi1i because it does coincide with 
something I' said in this House on 
Wednesday 18 August 1976. The headline 
was, "N:> HFT delay". It stated: "There 
was no concrete evidence to justify 
accusations 0 f lengthy delays in 
providing home finance for Darwin resi­
dents still rebuilding after Cyclone 
Tr acy, a Department of the Northern 
Terri tory officer said today". It went 
on to say that it only takes 10 days 
for an application to be processed from 
Brisbane. However. referring to Hansar4 
of Wednesday 18 August, in the adjourn':' 
ment debate, I called upon the Execu­
tive Member for Finance and Community 
Development to instigate an inquiry 
into the operatiOnS of the Home Finance 
Trustee and to make every representa­
tion to the Minister to have the Fin­
ance Section of the Department, of the 
Northern Territory return to Darwin 
earlier than was intended. The intended 
time then was November and apparently 
they have just arrived. At that tiljle 
there were still delays of up to. 7 
weeks. During that speech, I chastised, 
the HFT office because of the lengthy 
delays and I think I came under some 
kind of attack from the honourable mem­
ber f or Nigh tc1iff for having a go" at 
the department. When we listen today,~to 
what has been going on, maybe I."was 
right 7 months ago. Maybe we should 
have had an investigation into the 
department at that time. At that time I 
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had worked out that the Home Finance 
Trustee 'office was processing about 14 
applications a week, wi th a staff of 
some 14 to 16 peep le whilst, at the 
same time, the private enterprise field 
by way of the Home Buildi.ng Society 
with a staff of 2 were processing ma~ 

more. 

During the course of these sittings I 
asked the Cabinet Member for Finance 
and Local Governmen t a q ues ti on wi thout 
notice regarding the accounts outstand­
ing in the HFT and the information was 
given to me just before we came in this 
afternoon. The nunber of loans approved 
since the inception of the scheme is 
928. At 1 July 1976 we had something 
like 611 loans approved. To date, 317 
loans have been approved since July 
1976 which works out to about 8 a week. 
We have gone back from 14 loans a week 
being approved in late 1976 to 8 now in 
early 1977, 

They talk about flmds being avail­
able. According to the figures we have, 
the value of loans approved to date is 
$28m, give or take a couple of hundred 
thousand dolla1'l!. and the value of pro­
gress payments:made since the inception 
of the scheme is- some $24m. But when we 
start doing some sum to see where the 
money has come from, we have: cash pro­
vided in 1975- 76, ,some $9. 5m dollars, 
then in 1976-77 'some $llm, then in 
1976-77 an advance from the Housing 
Commission of$2m, and then in the same 
period another $3m from the DRC. We are 
looking at something like $25m being 
made available. Yet $28m is the amount 
of loans while the amount paid out so 
far is $24m. There is still a shortfall 
of $4m. No wonder there are delays in 
progress payments. No wonder some small 
builders are' going broke. No wonder 
constituents are pulling their hair out 
and crying on the phone and saying: 
''What are we gaing to do? We have paid 
a deposit to' purchase a hous,e and un .. 
less we get our loan approved in the 
next 2 or 3 weeks we are going to lose 
our deposi t 'because the time has run 
out to exercise the option of pur­
chase". 

I am not going to bang the desk but I 
am disappointed that 6 or 7 months 
later we are still debating this par-
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'ticular issue. I was not, as originally' 
inferred by the honourable member for 
Nightcliff, slamming the HFT depart­
ment, I am not slamming the department; 
I am going to have a slam at the Mini­
ster and his advisers because, as I 
have said before, the staff of the HFT 
are all working hard. But if they can­
not approve loans because there is no 
money there, because the fellow on top 
says. "You can only approve 10 loans 
this week", well. of course they are 
going to twiddle their thumbs, of 
course they are going to look for 
excuses. as the member for Jingili has 
Said. not to approve a loan. There is 
some skulduggery going on at a higher 
level than the Home Finance Trustee, 
some skulduggery that maybe even the 
Minister for the Northern Territory 
does not know about. Every time we 
bring the subject up or the Cabinet 
Member for Finance and LocaVGovernment 
brings the subject up with him, he 
says: "There is enough money". Look at 
the figures. We need $28m for the loans 
yet only $25m has been provided and we 
have still another 2 months of this 
financial year to go. What will happen 
to those other people who are sitting 
arolmd waiting for their loans to be 
approved or waiting for progress pay­
ments so they can continue to build? I 
called for an investigation once before 
and maybe it is time we had an 
inves tigation. 

With regard to the second part of the 
motion, an increase from $15,000, I was 
one of the moving forces to have this 
particular part of the motion included. 
Several weeks ago, I approached the 
MajoritY Party to ask for some parlia­
mentary wing advice as to whether we 
should have this loan increased from 
$15,000 to maybe $20.000 or $25,000. As 
we know, $15,000 on the first mortgage 
in the Northern Terri tory does not go 
very far when a house costs something 
like $40,000 or $45,000. By the time 
you get your $15,000 from the HFT and 
you try to get the other $30,000 from 
the Home 'Building Society or the bank, 
you are barking up a tree; $15.000 is 
nowhere near the necessary amOlmt of 
moneYJ $20,000 is semi-realistic and 
$25,000 is more realistic to help build 
a house in the Northern Territory. 
Houses are not cheap but people must 
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have a 1;oof. "over· ".their heads and, 
urtfoTtunate;Ly, ,the . Housing Commission, 
at'tMs s.t~ge,at,enot±na position to 
provide ·a11theaccommda tion require­
ments that we need. 

The Cabinet Memer has given us some 
vital statistics. He tells us that 
there are prob1ens and that a single 
housing authority may help solve those 
problems. But what are we going to. do 
in the meantime? Are we going to get a 
single housing authority next week? Are 
we going to get a single housing 
authority next year? What is going to 
happen between now and whenever we do 
get the' single housing authority? I do 
knaoT that the estab lishment of a single 
housing authority and the problems that 
we have been having with the Department 
of NT wi th regard to the Home Finance 
Trustee loans is another good argument 
for statehood for the Territory because 
then you would have responsible people 
making the decisions and, if they were 
not making the righ t decisions, then 
the electorate would kick them out. 

Mr ROBERTSON: This deb;ite seens to 
have developed into an endless tirade 
does it not? I would like to put my 
sixpenny-worth in from the southern 
regions of the Territory on this debate 
on the Home Finance Trus tee, and I 
suggest that that sixpenny-worth might 
be about five-pence-halfpenny more 
value than some sections of the Home 
Finance Trustee are at the moment, par­
ticularly the officers of the depart­
ment. 

A lot of play has been made about the 
NT News issue of 29 April and some 
information providad to me by the hon­
ourable Cabinet Menber for Finance and 
Local Governnent, interes tingly enough, 
perhaps coincidentally, is dated the 
29th of that month. The 6% concessions1 
loan scheme does not affect my elector .. 
ate; it does not affect the people of 
Alice Springs at all; it is purely Dar­
win. The unnamed spokesman for the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
made a statement that there was no con 
crete evidence to justify the accusa­
tion of the fund rmnLng out of, money. 
At that time, it is to be noted, an 
expenditure had occurred of 
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$23,996,764, as has- previously been 
indicated by the honourable Cabinet 
Memer. That was made up of $9.5m in 
1975 76, $1l.5m in 1'976 77 - and an 
additional $3m ex DRC. Allowing for 
incidental expenditures, Simple arith­
metic will tell US there was not much 
left. At the time this spokesman told a 
parliamentary committee that there was 
no concrete evidence at all to suggest 
that the 6% concessional loan scheme 
was running into financial difficult­
ies, my info,mation is that there was a 
grand total of $3,346 in the bin. So 
much for the 6% concessiona1 scheme. 
That is my information. You would want 
a pretty cheap house to be the last in 
line wouldn't you? 

My area of concern is not the 6% con­
cessional sch~me but the scheme refer­
red to as the nomal scheme, and what 
an appallingly confusing scene it is. I 
am aware that a pel'son can get himself 
into a cil'cU1l8tance that, with the in­
flexible l'igidity of the pl'esent Home 
Finance Tl'ustee l'ules, he' can have 
approval, be in a position where only 
$12,000 is necessary to finish his 
home, and he can neither finish his 
hone nOT get any funds from the Home 
Finance Trustee fl'om whom he already 
has appl'ova1. It is something like the 
matter the honourable member for Night­
cliff raised some time ago about the 
public servant tenant situation, the 
Teal catch 22 concerning defactorela­
tionships. In this particulal' case, 
this person has spent all of his own 
money and in addition he has borl'owed 
$3,000 .on a pel'Sona1 loan to get his 
home to the state whel'e $12,000 would 
be sufficient to completely finish it 
off. He then goes to the Home Finance 
Trustee who agrees, to lend him $12,000 
in ol'del' to finish it. The pOSition he 
finds himself in is that he has no 
money to do any fUl'ther work and the 
Home Finance Trustee will only payout 
on the pl'esentat:l.on of an account. He 
can't spend m~ney which he doesa't have 
and he can't get anything from the Home 
Finance Trus tee because he can't pl'O­
duce an account. That pel'son in my 
electol'ate h~ been in that position 
fol' about 3 months. 
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If the honourable Cabinet Menber for 
Finance and Local Government had his 
way, then the thing could perhaps be 
placed under the type of arrangement 
that he suggests within the framework. 
of the single ho~i~ authority. Then 
perhaps that type of inflexibili ty 
could be overcome. ,If we are to accept 
that there are funds available in the 
general fund, the normal funding - and 
certainly I know. of no person who has 
been eligible and ·who has actually been 
refused in the general Home Finance 
Trustee fund - where is the delay and 
why is there a del,ay? 

I recently had a loan discharged by 
the defence homes scheme under the War 
Services Act. I was dealing with an 
office in Adelaide, the mortgage 
settlement was conducted in Darwin .and, 
as all honourable members know, I live 
in Alice Springs., it took precisely 14 
days from the time I told the defence 
services homes br~ch of the Co~n~ 
wealth Housing Co'r"poration that my home 
was finished and' I wanted them to 
settle the mortgage. Over a distance 
of some 2,000 miles between Adelaide 
and Darwin and wit,h me living in Alice 
Springs, right in the middle, it took 
them 14 days to settle it. If one 
branch of the CommolWealth Public Ser 
vice dealing in housing and housing 
finance can do that, 'why can't this 
es~ablishment here? 

Other menDers have p'erhaps been" a 
little tinder than I would have been. 
The honourable member for Port Darwin 
used the term "the truth will tell a 
lie". While that, may be the c$e, I 
think ~hat we have been served lip uI). 
mit:igatedfalsehoOds by officers of th'e 
department, To,", suggestthat t.here have 
not. been any ~de1ays ·i8'. as al,l other 
members have pointed out, riMculous 
and, patently wron,g. I phoned an' agent 
in Alice Springs .at lunch time and was 
informed that a home in Win,gfield 
Street Alice Springs was sold in Octo­
ber last year, approval was granted by 
the Home Finance Trustee in the first 
week of January this year, and settle, 
ment occurred last Monday.c . If that is 
sp~ed, I would hate to s'ee what a 
startled gazelle lodted like, That is 
an appalling record and it is not the 
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only one. There, was another one sold in 
December on.)i"contract of sale' drawn 
condi tionally.' upon the HO)ll6 Finance 
Trustee providing funds. It was so.ld in 
December and approval for the loan, for 
a person fully eligib le wi th all 
documentation - itis:a house already 
built - was provided 14 days ago. That 
was from December yet we are told by 
this unnamed spokesman from the depart­
ment that there is no delay, that there 
is no evidence to sugges.t that funds 
are short. I do not know what you 
would call delay, but I would think 
that between December and 14 days ago 
just for approval is a reasonable sort 
of delay. I would hate to go without 
food for that amount of time and I 
daresay that, if this spokesman for the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
really thought about it, he also would 
consider it an unreasonable delay. 

The problem we have in Alice Springs 
are equal to those in Darwin. I think 
that eventually the 6% concessional 
loan scheme must fold. I do not think 
that it should be used for the purpose 
of new residents and the scheme will 
eventually phase itself out.' The 
important thing for this legislature 
and for the Executive is to ensure that 
a more efficient and equitable system 
is devised, one in which people have 
access to information via the Cabinet 
Members. Above all, what must be 
achieved is flexibility in decis­
ion-making which does not exis t at the 
moment. The example I have given of the 
person who is in the classic catch 22 
situation must not occur again. I 
support the motion. 

Mr EVERIN:;HAM: In reply, I should 
like to thank all honourable members 
who have contributed to the debate for 
the constructive suggestions 'they ,have 
made, for"their forthright criticism, 
and fqr their candour and frankness. 
Perhaps what is needed is for some of 
that candour and frankness to be trans­
planted into the Department of the 
Northern Territory. 

The honourable memer for Port Darwin 
was a little concerned that I had no 
particular mention in paragraph (b) of 
the motion in relation to representa-
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tions for the continuation of appro­
priations for normal Home Finance 
Trus tee loans. I acknowledge that the 
honourable member f.or Nightcliff may 
have said it, but I think the honour­
able member for Port Darwin also men­
tioned it. I have taken it as a matter 
of gospel, as I think I said at the 
outset, that the normal loans would 
continue and I hardly felt it necessary 
to request the Cabinet Member to make 
representations in that regard. As· to 
the matter of the single housing 
authori ty for the Northa rn Territoty. 
that is obviously one which is widely 
supported here. 

I cannot but agree wi th the honour­
able menDer for Port Darwin about a 
certain lack of honour being noticeable 
in the way the senior officials of the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
seem to attempt to cover up at all 
times. I would like the Minister to 
take note that this House appeaIS to be 
unanimous on this is s ue • th a t t he re is 
in fact a great shortfall between prom­
ise and performance in the Home Finance 
Trustee, The Minister is getting to the 
stage where he is going to have to 
choose between his adviseIS, his senior 
departmental officials and what they 
feed into his ear, and what we say. It 
appears that this House is unanimous in 
this regard, and I say to the Minister: 
"Minister, beware of whom you accept 
advice from in this regard in future". 

Members: Hear, hear! 

Motion agreed to. 

LEGAL PRACTITIONERS BILL 

(Serial 196) 

Continued from 17 March 1977. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I support the bill. I 
might say on behalf of the Law Society 
of the Northern Territoty. of which I 
am president. that the provisioll3 of 
the bill have been drawn up in close 
consultation with a sub-committee of 
the society and has its full approval, 

There is one defect, perhaps, that 
may require amendment, if not now at a 
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later stage, and certainly the honour­
able Cabinet Member for Law might well 
give it consideration; I believe that 
she is doing so. It, is not'a matter 
that is imperative, but it is one that 
should be rectified, if there are any 
real grounds for it, as soon as conven­
iently possible. It is that it seems to 
me in this particular piece of legisla­
tion there is no right bestowed on any 
other peISon to demand payment of the 
trust fund committee from deposits made 
by a legal practitioner other than the 
legal practitioner himself. In other 
words, if the legal practitioner dies 
or becomes insane - God help us! 
bankrupt, or perhaps leaves the North­
ern Territory, or cannot be found. o' 

A member: Not bankrupt! 

Mr EVERINGHAM: Well, you would not 
really know heM close some of us are, 
Mr Speaker. 

I would suggest to the honourable 
Cabinet Member that there is some room 
for possible improvement in this piece 
of legislation in that regard. It is a 
situation that is not likely to arise, 
and may not a ris e for 10 years, 20 
years even, but it is an avenue that 
should be covered because it may just 
arise tomorrow. I do support the 
legislation. 

Debate adjourned. 

DEATH OF FORMER MEMBER OF 
LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL 

Dr LETTS (by leave): I move that this 
Assembly record its sincere regret at 
the death of James Brunton Watts, place 
on record its appreciation of the 
meritorious service he rendered to the 
Legislative Council and to the Terri­
tory, and tender its sympathy to his 
familY. 

Jim Watts was elected as the member 
for Larrakeyah in the Legislative Coun­
cil at a by-election held on 28 January 
1961. He was a member of the Australian 
Labor party at a time when that party 
had 4 representatives among the 8 
elected menDers. The others were Fred 
Drysdale. Len Purkiss and Dick Ward. He 
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was" part of a pretty formidable team in 
whi"ch he served for 2 years until 
defeated in the December 1962 election. 
Jim Watts was active in the Darwin 
community, particularly in Masonic 
circles, until he developed a heart 
condition in 1976. I did not have the 
privilege of serving with Jim Watts, 
but I did kntw him qui te well, particu­
larly in later years when he was the 
curator of the m1.Dlicipal golf course 
near the Botanic Gardens. I enjoyed his 
company and was a patron of the area on 
several occasions. Jim returned to Eng­
land only a few months ago and he 
unfortmately died on the 29 April 
1977. 

Motion agreed to unanimously. 

UNITJNG CHURCH IN AUS'lRAUA BILL 

(Ser.l.a1 194) 

Continued from 17 March 1977. 

Mr TAMBLING: I am personally very 
proud to support this bill, not only 
because I ama member of the United 
Church in North Australia, but because, 
next to my family, the church influence 
has probably be'E!n the next mos t inp ort .. 
ant in my own social develq>ment. 

The historical situation of the 
Uni ted Church in North Aus tralia is 
well worth looking at, particularly 
when you consider that for the las t 21 
years the United Church in North Aust­
ralia has been a co operative partner_ 
ship. Perhaps it is coincidental that 
it is its 21st birthday at such time as 
it moves to formalise its constitution 
right throughout Australia, The his.,. 
torical situation of this Church has 
also thrtwn up many people" in many 
vocations and callings right throughout 
the Northern Territory, meeting various 
needs and particularly the need of 
mission to Aboriginals. It is well 
worth noting that there is a very 
strong, close link with the timing of 
this change for the Church with those 
moves- that are also happening on 
consti tutional development in the 
political forum and in marv other 
community organisations. 

248 

The legislation is in 2 parts: first­
ly, the section which deals with the 
inauguration of the Church and, second­
ly, the creation of a suitable property 
trtEt, I note that the basis of the 
union is set out in the bill as the 
first schedule, and of coure the basis 
of the union is a very strong spiritual 
statement of the objectives of what 
this Church will seek to do. It states 
the principles of action that the 
Church will undertake and it states the 
spiritual and creative points of view 
that it recognises in what its role is 
in our community. There are many state­
ments in that basis of union that I can 
personally identify with; I have found 
them at all times to be very relevant. 
I will not list them. I am tempted, but 
I will not bring them out because to 
pull out small pieces does not really 
complement what is set out in that 
document. 

The new Uniting Church in Australia 
will have a close link with us through 
what is called its northern synod. They 
have not stayed within the boundaries 
of the Northern Territory to create the 
northern synod} they have pushed their 
area of influence into the Kimberley 
region of Western Australia plus a 
slice of the top of South Australia. 
The membership of the Church is well 
recognised "in census and statistic 
forms as probably being the largest 
group of people that claim adherence to 
a particular denomination. There are 
approximately 1,400 confirmed lay mem­
bers of the church in this new synod. 
The administration and government of 
the Church will be divided into 4 pres­
byteries, Arnhem, Arafura, the Centre 
and Kimberley. Within those 4 pres­
byteries, there are 14 parishes. Those 
parishes will be Nhulunbuy, Yirrkala, 
Galiwinku~ Milingimbi, Maningrida, 
Warruwi, Minjilang~ Darwin, Katherine, 
Tennant Creek, Alice Springs, Pitjant­
jatara, East Kimberley and West Kimbet­
ley. Seven of those 14 parishes are 
predominantly Aboriginal, and 5 of the 
parishes have patrols associated with 
the parish because of the particular 
type of activity that is carried out. 
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The church umbrella also incotporates 
a number of very fine institutions that 
we have recognised as performing social 
programs in our communi ty. The ins titu.· 
tions that are well-known to maflY' of us 
are the Aboriginal Advisory and 
Development Services, the Arnhem Land 
Progress Association Incorporated, 
Somerville Homes Incorporated a b'ody 
which has a specific charge of child 
care - the Old Timers' Homes in Alice 
Springs, Griffiths House in Alice 
Springs - which is a hostel - Saint 
Philips College in Alice Springs, the 
Gordon Symons Hostel in Darwin, the AIM 
Hospitals in Halls Creek Western Aust­
ralia, Fitzroy Crossing Western Aust­
ralia and at Finke, and a geriatric 
hospital at Numbla Nunga in Western 
Australia. In addition, the Church 
co-operates with the Anglican Church in 
Nungalinya College, a theological and 
lay training community development 
centre. The personnel within the church 
are just a microcosm of our communi ty. 
There are 31 ordained ministers; 17 of 
these are in parishes and patrols, 12 
of them within the Northern Territory. 
Ten of the ministers have special 
appointments in the Northern Territory 
and 4 have retired in the Northern 
Territory, Amongst these 31 ordained 
ministers, there are 3 Aboriginals and 
3 Paci fi c Islanders from Tonga and 
Fiji. In addition to ordained mini­
sters, the total staff is 125 person­
nel, 44 in Darwin, 36 in Arnhem Land, 
25 in Kimberley and 20 in the Centre. 

The concep t of uni ty wi thi n the 
Church is not a new one. The Uni ted 
Church itself for the las t 21 years has 
been a very prominent example to all 
Australians of what can be achieved 
when major denominations come together. 
I am sure that the United Church in 
North Australia has been the main 
example to demonstrate that it can work 
and therefore should work with the 
major amalgamations that will happen 
Australia-wide in June of this year, 
The concepts of unity will go on. I 
notice that in the bill itself, provis­
ion is made in clause 10 that "notwith­
standing anything in this ordinance or 
in the basis of union, the Assembly may 
from time to time resolve that the 
Church enter into union with other 

249 

branches of the Christian Church". I 
look fotward to the time when further 
amalgamations will take place, not only 
in the Northern Territory but right 
throughout Australia. 

The Church has always been a very 
strong influence in holding our society 
together •. This is probably more par­
ticularly relevant when we are in such 
a fast-paced era of change, The Church 
has always stood as a vehicle for heed­
ing what God is saying today and, 
secondly. for recognising the need for 
tension in a community as being a very 
creative force. The Churches have the 
ability to be able to bring tensions 
together in a time of change as an 
example to mAny of us in other institu­
tions. 

Over the weekend, I have been reading 
a book by an American theologian, Alan 
Brockway, who looks at the reality of 
change today. The book is entitled "Un­
certain Men an.d Certain Change". I 
would like to read from the chapter on 
change in the Church: "The Church is of 
God and will be preserved for ever, but 
such preservation does not mean it is 
exempt from change. As is true of other 
organisms, the Church would die. if ·it 
failed to change. Change may at first 
seem inconsistent with the eternal 
character of the Church but, in fact. 
change is essential to that character. 
The Church changes because the world 
changes and the actions of God with 
that world reveal ever nEM and diff­
erent demands and possibilities, The 
whole history of the Church is the his_ 
tory of change as circumstances and 
needs have changed. If the Church did 
not change. it would die. Men of Chris­
tian faith, therefore, are called upon 
to welcome ecclesiastical change as 
they welcome change in the world. In 
change lies life, the life of God," I 
support those statements and I believe 
that the inauguration of the Uniting 
Church is a living proof of recognition 
of those statements, I. am pleased to 
support the bill. 

Mr KENTISH: I support this bill. My 
knowledge of the basis of the United 
Church in Australia and in the Northern 
Territory goes back quite a long time, 
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to 1938 when I first arrived in Darwin. 
At that time, the church was in the 
little building opposite Suttons Motors 
in Knuckey Street and the parson's 
quarters were in an old-styled bamboo 
house on the corner. My brother was the 
Darwin minister at thE! time and the 
business m,anager for missions along the 
coast. I was here for a week before I 
went out along the coast to serve on 
missions., I remenber hearing some time 
later that they were building a nEW 
mission gouse on the ,corner and, next 
time I c~me to Darwin; I found it was 
there. I was outside for several years 
wi thout coming to town. I can remember 
a bit of controversy at the time when 
my brother was roundly cri ti cised by 
some of the church menbers f or the 
extravagent expenditure' of. 1,200 pounds 
on the new parsonage, "an unju;tified 
and unwarranted expense"! The white 
ants had got into the bamboo place and 
that was ,ggne. 

Howev~r, thl:!t, is going back a while 
and I hav~ seen a great deal of the 
development of the Church since that 
time. The Church is nCX07 built on the 
si te occupied by about 4 flats, ground 
floor and a single sto,rey flats, whi ch 
were bombed dead-centre by the Japanese 
during the 1942 raid. That was the 
American headquarters at that time; 
they h;ld' taken over these flats for 
headquarters and the Japanese got them 
dead-centre. The United Church now is 
built exa~t1y on that site and some of 
the cement work and foundations of the 
flats is still visible at the rear of 
the Church. 

The Church did not have a great 
congregation in those days. Often there 
were very few attending, but ,they 
thrust their work right out into the 
furthermost corners of the Territory. I 
remenber a few of the old timers, the 
ministers who went out on this work, 
They were fairly hardy types: Padre Goy 
who was here during the war,theRever~ 
end Arch Grant, the Reverend Stuart 
Lang. They were not resident in Darwin 
very much but mai,n1y, worked outside all 
over the Territory, ,and there ,were 
others like them. 
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When the new Church was built, it was 
built because the congregation had out­
grown the little Church opposite 
Suttons and in the meantime they had to 
move under what was called the club in 
Peel Street. They met there for quite a 
long time, a year or more while the new 
Church was built. An enormous argument 
went on about the new Church. The 
architects from Sydney sent up plans of 
a building with a roof you could step 
onto fr·om a motor car. It was very mod­
ern but quite unacceptable to the local 
people who were a bit old fashioned, 
some of them, Then they sent up other 
plans with central heating and var.ious 
things like that. We got a variety of 
plans which were rejected one after an­
other for about 12 months until they 
finally accepted the plan of the pres­
ent building. An old family in this 
town, still represented in the town, 
the Liveris family, progressive build­
ers, had the building of the Church. 

The Presbyterian congregations and, 
Methodists in the Territory had been 
working together to a degree for many 
years. They were often meeting and the 
Methodist headquarters was often the 
meeting place and camping place of some 
of the Presbyterian AIM missionaries. 
When they decided on an official United 
Church in Northern Australia, they 
worked for many years on what we called 
the principles of co operation. And as 
they had no legal right to own prop­
erty, any property held by the Church 
was vested in the United Church Board 
in Sydney and guaranteed by men there 
representing the 3 or 4 denominations 
at that time. 

A great deal of time has gone by now. 
The venture has been very successful 
and it is very interesting and very 
gratifying to see that the Northern 
Territory has led the rest of Australia 
in this United Church venture, I can 
often remember church officials and 
heads from various organisations in the 
south; from conferences in Victoria and 
New South Wales, coming up and looking 
with wonder on this amalgamation of the 
various sects and wondering how it 
could survi ve.Perhaps some of the 
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reasons .might be that in North Aust­
ralia the United Church was starting 
from the ground more or less and build­
ing up, particularly after the war had 
destroyed. a lot of property. They had 
no background that might have held them 
back or been divisive amongst them. 
Also, they had a minimum of old church 
people who could be unco-operative and 
say, "Great grandfather was always the 
chief steward, my grandfather was the 
chief steward, my father was the chief 
steward and if I do not become the 
chief steward, I will tear this place 
uP". There was none of that hereditary 
background; it was a Church composed of 
itinerant people who gave of their best 
to the building of this Church, not 
only physically but to its spirit and 
atmosphere. Those thing; perhaps gave 
North Australia an advantage in getting 
into this field of uniting which has 
been an example to the res t. of Aust­
ralia. I am very glad now that we have 
reached the stage where the res t of 
Australia has taken the cue and we will 
have a Uniting Church right throughout 
the country. We are now moving into a 
new and substantial legal basis of 
which this bill is the vehicle. I am 
very pleased to support the bill. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I would like to thank 
the previous speakers for their sincer­
ity. Their background in the United 
Church in the Territory is well known 
and I thank them very much for their 
words. The inauguration of the Church 
is a milestone for Christian people in 
the whole of Australia. It will take 
place in June 1977 and will bring much 
joy to the people who have been par­
ticipating in the basis of the union 
which was set up many years ago. It has 
been going on for a long time; it is a 
little bit like our United Church in 
the Territory. It started' in the very 
early stages from the Congregational 
Church in South Australia and spread 
then with the other denominations. That 
has probably been the basis of the 
union that we see today. I am sure that 
the work that was done in the early 
days by the early missionaries and the 
people in the Territory should inspire 
us. Perhaps Chris tian-thinking peop le 
can continue to fight for something if 
they see an end in the distance. 
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I am not going to say much more about 
the bill. There will be some amendments 
which will be presented. Some of them 
are technical and some of them are 
relevant to the constitution. I would 
like, before closing the debate, to 
read the clause 2 from the first sched­
ule which is entitled "The Basis of 
Union"l 

The Uniting Chupch Zives and works 
within the faith and unity of the One 
HoZy Catholic and ApostoZic chupch. 
She recognises that she is reZated to 
other Churches in ways which give 
e~ression~ however partiaZZy~ to 
that unity in faith and mission. Re­
caZZing the EcumenicaZ CounciZs of 
the early centuries, she Zooks for­
ward to a time when the faith wiZZ be 
further e luaidated~ and the Church's 
unity expressed in similar CounciZs. 
She thankfulZy acknowledges that the 
uniting Churches were members of the 
WorZd Council of Churches and other 
eaumenicaZ bodies and she wi U seek 
to maintain such memberShip. She 
remembers the speciaZ reZationship 
whichobtained between the severaZ 
uniting Churahes and other Churches 
of similar tro.ditions~ and tdU con­
tinue to Zeam from their witness and 
be s.trengthened by their feUowship. 
She is encouraged by the existenoe of 
United Churches in which these and 
other traditions have been incor­
porated~ and wishes to learn from 
their e~erience. She beZieves that 
Christains in AustraZia are oaZZed to 
bear witness to a unity of faith and 
Zife in Christ which transcends cuZ­
turaZ and economio~ nationaZ and rac­
ial boundaries~ and to this end she 
aorrunits herself to seek speciaZ rela­
tionships with Chupahes in Asia and 
the Pacifia. She deaZares her desipe 
to enter more deepZy into the faith 
and mission of the Churah in Aust­
ralia~ by working together and seek­
ing union with other Churahes. 

The persons who put those words to­
gether should be congratulated. For 
those of you who have not read the 
basis of union, I think I could 
recommend it to this Assembly, and all 
the people in the Territory and Aust­
ralia for that matter. 



DEBATES - Wednesday 4 May 1977 

A member: Hear, hear! 

Mr BALLAN'lYNE: I have every f ai th 
that. for the first time in probably the 
history of government we have a' statu­
tory body put throu@1 similar to all 
Australian states. I commEnd those 
people who have worked on it, and wish 
the Uniting Church evety SUCCESS for 
its future Christian involvement and 
relationship with other people of the 
world. . 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Committee stage to be taken later, 

ADJOURNMENT DEBA'IE 

Dr LETTS: I move that the Assembly do 
now adj ourn. 

Mr KENTISH: At the last sittings of 
the Assemb 1y in March, I made some 
reference to news items that were com­
ing through from East Timor. Broadly, 
at that time I rejected the allegati01l3 
of the communist radio of Eas t Timor, 
allegations whi.Jh were so avidly lapped 
up by the media and accepted by many of 
their readers. 

Mr Po110ck: Hear, hear! 

Mr KENTISH: They were accepted 
amongst the great maj ori ty, or a lot of 
people apparently, as matters of fact 
or truth, I pointed out that in my 
lifetime I have not noticed that the 
communists pay any respect to truth 
and, like the old style of assessing 
weather prohets, you find out what the 
weather prophet is saying and you work 
on the opposite if you want to get on 
well as far as the rain is concerned. I 
am a bit like that with communist 
propaganda, I lis ten to wha t they have 
to say and reckon that the opposite is 
something like the truth, 

It was too much for me at that time 
to . believe that the Fretilin forces 
which had been the main butchers ·in 
East Timor before the Indonesians 
arrived were now telling us over their 
radio that they were the champions and 
protectors of the TimorESe people. I am 
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afraid it was too much for my memory 
and for my knowledge of communist 
propaganda. I rejected that. Well, in 
yesterday's paper we have here that the 
East Timor delegation of diplomats and 
whatnot, 3 men, will report tomorrow; 
that is today. But in the meantime, in 
yesterday's paper, we have a preview or 
snippets of what they have discovered. 
It is rather worthy of note what they 
have discovered. It fits fairly neatly 
into what I had predicted the position 
would be about 2 months ago. It says 
that a large nunber of Ea:st Timorese 
fled to Australia 2 years ago before 
the irregular and regular Indonesian 
troops intervened in the territory's 
civil war and crushed the left wing 
Freti1in independence movement. It goes 
on to remark that 3 diplomats and act­
ing political section chief, Peter 
Rodgers, went to East Timer and they 
were there for 5 days. The report says: 

It was the Zongest visit yet to 
the ppovinae by fopeign dipZomats who 
wepe abZe to visit about ZO towns in 
aU papts of East Timop; inaZuding 
the fo~ep FpetiZin stponghoZd of 
Bobonapo. FpetiZin pemnants ape stiZZ 
poaming the mountain jungZes in some 
apeas of East Timop and ape aZso· 
sporodiaaUy operoting a mobiZe padio 
opgarrisation. Mp Hogue and Mp Rodgeps 
visited at Zeast 2 towns whiah Fpeti­
Un peaentZy aZaimed to have peaap­
tu:r>ed, Fpeti Un said the 2 towns had 
been heavi Zy borribed by the Indonesian 
fopae. It is undepstood that the 2 
dip ZOrrKJ.ts did not see any heavy dam­
age suah as aouZd be expeated aftep 
heavy borribapdments. Aaaopding to in­
fo~ed sou:r>aes. they wepe abZe to 
taZk to a gpeat many Indonesian and 
Timopese peopZe and pesponsibZe 
offiaiaZs in the apea. 

We may have more in today's News 
about the report if it comes forward· as 
suggested. This is confirmation of what 
I had suspected for several months and 
gave voice to at the March sittings, 
that we were not receiving the truth 
from East Timor. My colleague, the mem­
ber for Jingili, also spoke about it. I 
remember him referring to hearing the 
truth when Pandora's box was opened but 
he was inclined to think that something 
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different was the truth at that time. 
However, it is a good thing' that at 
last we have had what most people must 
consider to be a responsible report on 
the area. I hope that we continue to 
get more responsible reports about what 
is happening in the area. It may be 
possible that Australia may find a way 
to assist these people for whom we have 
so much sympathy. 

Mr DONDAS: I rise to speak on a 
couple of topics that are bothering me. 
The first is the reintroduction of the 
home sales scheme f or government 
employees. The scheme was reintroduced 
a fortnight ago after being non-exist­
ent since the cyclone and since its re­
introduction there has been much 
confusion and many conplaints. One 
would certainly hope that for the citi­
zens of the Northern Terri tory, and the 
Darwin area especially because this is 
where the scheme has ceas ed to exis t 
for the last two and a half years, life 
would be running a little more smooth­
ly. However, it has seemed to get a bit 
more complicated with each issue, If a 
person wishes to purchase a government 
house and it has not been cyc­
lone-proofed, then he can buy that 
house but he cannot borrow the money 
from the Government to repair that 
house, and obtaining a second mortgage 
to build is extremely difficult and 
also extremely expensive. 

Prior to the cyclone, some government 
employees were given the 'choice of a 
house whilst it was under cons truction 
and they were allowed to pick out one 
or the other. Since this particular 
scheme has b,een reintroduced, they do 
not have that choice and they could be 
forced to buy something they do not 
really want. They need it but they do 
not want it. They may have accepted a 
house valued at $60,000 because they 
were paying cheap rental but neM" be.,. 
cause they have moved into it, they are 
forced to buy it; they are not given a 
choice, and this is wrong. At the same 
time, a person may have moved into a 
house that only cost $43,000 but leaks, 
the light switches do not work, the 
vinyl tiles in the kitchen are lifting, 
the sink leaks, the cupboard doors are 
falling off and they are constantly 
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trying to get somebody from the depart­
ment to fix them. They. have been given 
the opportunity to purchase the house 
but they do not want to. Nobody in the 
Department of the NT is coming out with 
a firm policy in this area. 

The other thing that is bothering 
these people is the different interest 
scales, In fact, it will probably be 
better for a fellow to drop back a 
grade and pay a lower interest rate 
than to stay in the same job. I do not 
call that improvement of any kind; I 
call that going backwards instead of 
forwards. ' 

Almost the same situation comes into 
operation with the HousingComrnission 
scheme, That scheme has been out of 
operation for about 5 years but, after 
a lot of hard work by the Cabinet Mem­
ber f or Finance and Local Government, 
the scheme has been reintroduced and we 
are all very happy to see that. How­
ever, there are people who have been 
sitting out there in damaged houses for 
two and a half years, who want to buy 
their houses but cannot. They are told: 
"You can have another one in the same 
area but you cannot have that house", 
The person replies: "I have spent 
$1,100 on concrete and I have broken my 
back weekend after weekend putting in 
some lawn, putting in some shrubs and 
watering them and paying excess water 
rates, Why can't I buy that house? We 
know our neighbours and the kids go to 
school over-the road. Why can't we buy 
this one?" Unfortunately, the answer is 
no. At some future date, the Hous'ing 
Commission may change their, minds. This 
is causing people more suffering. Why 
can't they make up their minds now and 
say, "Yes, if you are entitled to buy a 
house, you can buy any damn house that 
you want to"? That offer is not given 
to them, " The Housing Comrnission must 
first repE;lir that house and the tenant 
can buy i.t. Put yourself in the situa­
tion'of a person who has the expertise 

,to rebuild the house he is living in 
and who has several friends who are 
competent tradesmen and can assist him 
in rebuilding that house more quickly 
and more -cheaply than the Housing 
commission. Still the answer is no, I 
was hoping that, after two and a half 
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years in this Assembly, we might have 
been a determining factor in making the 
lives of the people in our community a 
lot easier and a lot happier. Un­
fortunately, that is not so. 

As I mentioned in the adjournment 
debate yesterday, I have problems with 
the Nakara Primary School, the Brinkin 
Subdivision and the Alawa oval, I do 
not know how other members feel but, 
looking around this afternoon, a lot of 
people must be quite happy as far as 
their electorates are concerned, I am 
not happy with what is going on in my 
electorate. I am not happy wi th what is 
going on in the immedLate vicinity 
around me. We have a j ob to do and we 
try to do our best, but we keep on run­
ning into brick walls. We talk about 
the reintroduction of the home sales 
scheme for government enp loyees. How 
do we think those people feel? What are 
they thinking about us? We are an 
elected body and we are supposed to be 
helping them but unfortunately our 
assistance is not going too far, We are 
getting caught up in red tape, We are 
getting caught up with variolS govern­
ment departments which will not make 
decisions. We always come back to the 
same old story - government departments 
and the Department of the NT in 
particular. 

There are co-operative people in 
different departments, like Arch Jones 
from the Reconstruction Commission, but 
he is leaving us to take up another 
position in Canberra. I am very sorry 
to see Arch Jones go. Arch Jones has 
been a driving force in the DRC since 
he arrived and took over the post of 

. General Manager. Things were done and 
people were happy. We now hear that Mr 
Redmond, Director of the Department of 
Construction, is leaving us for another 
post in. Canberra. Why are all these 
good people leaving? We need them, Is 
it because of the Department of the NT? 
Is it because of the hierarc\v in the 
Department of the NT where these blokes 
heads are constantly being bashed 
against brick walls and they get no­
where? 

We can recall the powerhouse crisis 
when people in the powerhouse were say .. 
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ing, "'!hings have to change here; we 
must improve or we will run into prob­
lems", Those problems certainly came to 
the surface and those people were 
advising the Department of the NT that 
things were not as they should be. 
Their suggestions were put in pigeon­
holes. Will the poUcies concerning the 
reintroduction of the home sales scheme 
be :put in the same pigeonholes? I cert­
ainly hope that they will not be, Our 
town is predominantly a public servant 
town and many of these public servants, 
after being here for 2 or 3 years, pur­
chase their houses and become permanent 
menbers of our community. We need a 
permanent community in the Northern 
Territory; we need it for future 
development. However, whilst they are 
continually being humbugged about, why 
should th~ stay? Why should they help 
develop the Northern Territory? Nobody 
can help them with their simple problem 
and it is only a simple problem. A 
decision like this would possibly only 
take a matter of 4 or 5 good working 
hours of a committee to determine. 

Let us revert back to the Housing 
Commission. The Housing Commission is 
aware that it has problems in this par­
ticular area and it is prepared to 
examine it. Why doesn't it come out 
with a much more definite statement and 
say, "lDok, we want to overcome this 
particular problem and we will solve 
this problem by having a special board 
meeting, There are 25 houses involved 
or there are 125 houses involved or 
there are 225 houses involved. We can 
use the resources that we were going to 
spend on these houses in another 
area,"? The community would benefit and 
the people who are purchasing their 
damaged houses would also benefit. 

Mr. MacFARLANEI Like the preceding 
speaker, I am not at all happy about 
the way things are going either and, as 
this is a grievance debate, I seize the 
chance to air my grievances. Mr Richard 
Hall of the Bulletin called the Mini­
ster for Aboriginal Affairs, Mr "Rob­
ert'~ Viner, on April 23. This is a 
fundamental error yet Mr Richard Hall 
is speaking as an authority on the 
Northern Territory. This is the same 
article that was referred to by the 
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Maj ority Leader yes terday when he ans­
wered a question from the- menber for 
Ludmilla. This is the second inaccuracy 
in the one statem~llt and they are both 
really the result of ignorance similar 
to that of the author of the "Tertible 
Top End".' These articles are dis tress­
ing but even Senator Keeffe agrees that 
the people down south do not knCM a 
thing about the Northern Territory. 

Mr Perron: He doesn't kncxv anything 
about it himself. 

Mr MacFARLANE: I think he is very 
right. It is more and more evident and 
more and more important that ministers 
get the right advice. Therefore, it is 
more and more inportant that this 
Assenb ly should be cons ulted more and 
more to get our feelinlll" This is what 
we are here for. 

Mr Pollock: Get rid of them all Maq 
let us take over the show. 

Mr MacFARLANE: I couldn't agree more. 

Mr Po11ock: Sack all the ministers; 
get rid of the lot of them. 

Mr MacFARLANE: You still have to deal 
in the short term wi th the peop le who 
have the Minister's ear. At Alice 
Springs, at the industry meeting, I saw 
one of the Minister for the Northern 
Territory's advisers nodding agreement 
with the motion of the Majority Leader. 
This is ridiculous and uncalled for. I 
can imagine the same person saying to 
the Minister, "Mr Minister, Les MacFar­
lane is completely wrong". You knCM who 
I am talking about; I am talking about 
Mr Mailath. What I am concerned about 
is that, if Mr Mailath thinks something 
is wrong - and I am using him as an 
example certainly - the Minister does 
not come back to this Assembly and find 
out. He accep ts the advi ce of his 
adviser and, after all, that is what it 
is all about. That is what the adviser 
is there for. The Minister gets the 
wrong advice and he makes the wrong 
decision. I like Sir Henry Bolte' s 
formula when he was Premier of 
Victoria. He said that the public ser­
vant was there to provide the back.­
ground and supply all the details, but 
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he was there to make the decisions, and 
he made them. 

Getting back to the industry confer­
ence in Alice Springs, I was very dis­
appointed and I thought I should be. I 
called for this conference in December 
because I wanted it to be held before 
Christmas. I thought there was an air 
of urgency about things; cattlemen were 
going broke and I thought that, if we 
had a decision at the very latest in 
early January 1977, we could make some 
progress tCMards solving the problems 
which beset cattlemen for the 1977 
seas on. However, it was called in 
leisurely fashion by the Cattle Produc­
ers Council, for whom I have not got 
much time, and held in an orderly, 
le:f.surely old place in Alice Springs. I 
have no conplaint about the venue; I 
would not care where it was held. If 
they wanted to get to the root of the 
problems, they could have probably held 
it in Tennant Creek because that is 
where the cattle population is. 

I had no complaint about the venue. 
However, the secretary of the Cattle 
Producers Council said that I doubted 
his bona fides. When you come to think 
about it, I do. You have got to make 
your mind up whom you are representing 

the producer, the producer-exporter 
or the producer-processor-exporter. I 
have no doubt about whom I represent: I 
represent the producer and, more 
importantly, I represent the own­
er-lessee-producer who is the man with 
his fingers in the vice at the present 
time. It was a most impressive program 
set out by the Cattle Producers Council 
but it did not achieve anything. IVhen I 
left at half past 12 on the Sunday, be­
cause I had a plane to catch soon after 
and I could not cancel it, we really 
had not got anywhere. The most import­
ant things were not the Minister but 
market options and markets. The honour­
able Majority Leader got a motion 
through early on the Sunday morning 
which I thought was most timely and 
most important. It was that, if beef 
was consigned to a specifie market, it 
could be killed at abattoirs which were 
not up to US export standards. I will 
get onto this later. 
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Probably the most important item of 
the whole lot was the reconstruction of 
the Aus tralian Meat Board. When I left, 
it had not even been discussed; yet the 
Minister did hold his hand at our re­
quest until after that Alice Springs 
meeting; he did not declare the compo­
sition of the new board until after the 
Alice SPrings meeting. 

We got onto carcass classification 
and, if you really want to hear ex­
perts, your want to hear these fellows 
they send up from down south. They are 
fantastic. I don't know what they pay 
them for, their expertise or their 
ability to get the message over, but 
they are very good. We did not get on­
to the NT Cattle Price Stabilisation 
Ordinance 1975, the one passed here 
over 2 years ago. We got on to the New 
Zealand buffer price scheme which was 
quite interesting. Probably the main 
thing that pceople came for was to hear 
Mr McCanley of the Cattlemen's Union of 
Australia on the practical solutions. 
The Queensland scheme of orderly 
marketing is a practical solution and 
it tied in wit~ the application to the 
Prices Justification Tribunal for a 
fair price for" beef. I had to leave 
halfway through McCanley's speech but I 
know what it was all about. He sug­
gests that cattlemen approach the Pri~ 
ces Justification Tribunal and have 
that tribunal set a base price for var­
ious grades of meat, and then legis~ 
lation must be introduced to make it 
unlawful to buy meat a t less than the 
base price. No matter how you attack 
orderly marketing, money has got to 
come from somewhere. If you get into 
the New Zealand scheme, you are looking 
for hundreds of millions of dollars. 
If you get the Northern Territory cat­
tle price stabilisation scheme, I 
think we were talking about $5. 5m just 
for the Northern Territory. If you get 
into any other orderly marketing scheme 
away from this prices justification 
kick or the Queensland scheme, you are 
looking for government help and you are 
not going to get it. Why would cattle.,. 
men be going into their fourth year of 
depressed prices, of ruinous condit.,. 
ions, if the government would help? 
Now this Government won J t help, and the 
other one didn't either. As a matter 
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of fact, they helped a bit more than 
the government we elected. 

Other things which were discussed 
were, I understand, prospects for a 
cannery and a whole heap of other 
things. But we got tangled up some­
where along the line at a 2 day meet­
ing. One of the main problems was dis­
ease control, As far as I am con­
cerned, there is only one problem and 
that is lack of markets, and you have 
got to find them. 

There are markets, but cattlemen up 
here, including the Department of the 
Northern Territory, have no expertise 
whatsoever. We can buy expertise but, 
firstly, where are you going to kill 
your cattle? If Katherine killed 
40,000 head this year and they never 
have, if Wyndham killed 70,000 head and 
they never have, if Alice Springs kill­
ed 70,000 head and they won't open un­
til July, you would still have a glut 
of about 150,000 head of cattle. So 
what do you do with these cattle? The 
honourable member for Stuart did make a 
suggestion last year - and people laug­
hed - about shooting them. You might 
have to do this but wouldn't it be 
reasonable to suggest that we put them 
in tins? l\louldn't it be reasonable to 
suggest that we look for mar.kets and, 
instead of having to pay for a 303 bul­
let, try and get a few bob out of them? 

Once again, we come back to the 
question of the advisers. Who advised 
the Minister for Primary Industry about 
this scheme that the Majority Leader 
had passed unanimously at the con­
ference? That is the man we have to 
beat. The Meat Board might not approve 
of this. We are not really beating the 
Minister, we are beating his advisers. 
We do not want to beat his advisers 
ei ther, we just want to get our point 
to the Minister and get him to agree to 
it because it is sensible. What do you' 
do about these advisers? They have 
been worrying me for a long time. 

HI'S Lawrie: You have been worrying 
them too, 

Mr MacFARLANE: I have been doing my 
best to worry the Minister's advisers 
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for a long time because I think it is 
our function to advise the Minister. 
When you are in Katherine, it is hard 
enough to get the message over to your 
own people up here in Darwin at times, 
so how you function when you are trying 
to get the message over from Darwin to 
Canberra, I do not know. It is pretty 
hard. 

One of the things we must set up here 
is a committee to find markets for cat­
tle and to buy the expertise to develop 
these markets. We must remember that 
we are 2,000 miles closer to the major 
population centres than anyone else in 
Australia. This is the advantage that 
we have and we must exploit it. I feel 
sure that, if we find markets, we can 
then have the cattle killed but cert­
ainly not at Katherine or Alice Springs 
or Wyndham because they are already 
committed and, as I understand it, all 
the meatworks in Queensland are killing 
to capacity. I have no doubt that the 
same is happening in Adelaide; they 
have no hope of taking any more cattle 
than they are now. What do you do? Do 
you shoot them or market them? It is 
up to this Assembly to devise some me­
ans of helping ourselves. We have not 
got much going for us in the Northern 
Territory. I suppose we have minerals 
in the future but our main population 
seems to be here in Darwin and they are 
supporting themselves, or the taxpayer 
is supporting them. The in4ustries in 
the Northern Territory are minimal -
yoti have cattle, mining, tourism, a bit 
of fishing, a bit of prawning, but 
nothing is going too well. The only 
thing we can do in the short term is to 
market the surplus beef. It is not the 
Minister's direct responsibility, it is 
this Assembly's responsibility, and the 
sooner we get down to finding some way 
out of this morass the better. 

Mr POLLOCK: I was not intending to 
speak this afternoon but, after having 
listened to some of the remarks made by 
the honourable member for Elsey, I feel 
compelled to rise and rebut some of the 
statements that he made. He has ment.,. 
ioned that he called for the beef 
industry conference last December and 
it was not until April that the Cattle 
Producers Council held this meeting in 
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Alice Springs. Actually they took up 
the cudgels after several tries to 
organise the meeting. If the honour­
able member for Elsey wanted the meet­
ing in December, perhaps he should have 
got about and organised it himself, 
rather than leaving it to the Cattle 
Producers Council or some other inter­
ested organisation to take up the cud­
gels. 

I believe the meeting in Alice 
Springs which was held over 23 and 24 
April was quite a successful meeting 
and that it achieved a good deal more 
than a lot of people are giving it 
credit for. It brought together a lar­
ge cross section of people involved in 
the industry: farmers from the northern 
area, the cattle barons of the Table­
lands, the pastoralists of Central 
Australia, the meat exporters, the 
slaughtermen, government departments, 
members of this Assembly. Together 
they rationally discussed a whole range 
of subjects and finally achieved, I 
believe, a consensus and a firm basis 
to move forward to tackle many of the 
problems which we realise the industry 
faces and must overcome if it is to 
succeed. And of course the success of 
the Territory and the development of 
the Territory, so vitally depends upon 
it. 

It is all very well to get up and 
complain, but at times I get very upset 
when people do not realise that a lot 
of work is being done in relation to 
these matters. We hear a lot about a 
cannery, The meeting went on until 4 
0' clock on Sunday because of the rather 
exhaustive program that occurred on 
Saturday and on Sunday morning too. 
The chairman cut out the morning tea 
break on the Saturday morning to be 
able to spend as much time debating a 
wide range of subjects, not only just 
disease control, but other important 
aspects to the cattlemen - land rights 
and the matter of freight subsidies and 
so forth, All these matters were well 
and truly discussed and at the finish a 
well-founded uniform consensus was 
reached ,and I believe from that we 
will get somewhere, It was gratifying 
to see that everybody was there pulling 
together rather than everybody pulling 
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apart as so often we do see in the area 
of primary production. If in nothing 
more than than, the conference in Alice 
Sp~ings was successful in that it bro­
ught all these people together to ach­
ieve success. 

The matters of carcass classificat­
ion, the Meat Board, price stabilisat­
ion, were all discussed and I believe 
that members attending got something 
out of discussions. As to the market­
ing ~uthority, I don't know if the 
honourable member is awar,e of it, but 
there is d'i vision wi thin the industry 
as to whether this would be a success; 
as th'e' honourable the Majority Leader 
pointed out yesterday. As a result of 
discussion at the 'conference, a 
sub-committee was formed to look into 
this matte:r in depth and put up a firm 
proposal, if one was warranted,in 
relation to this subject for the North­
ern Territory. In the lengthy debate 
at the last sitting, the prospects of 
markets in the Middle East and in the 
Southeast Asia region and what the Meat 
Board was doing in relation to these 
markets was mentioned. In the past 6 
weeks or so, I have carried out quite a 
number of inquiries and done a lot of 
work in relation to this. 

While in Canberra on other matters, I 
took the opportunity of going and see­
ing the Australian Government rep­
resentative on the Meat Board. In the 
last day or so, I re'ceived a 6 page 
letter from the Meat Board - and I gave 
the honourable member for Elsey a copy 
of it this morning - detailing quite a 
wide range of activities which the Meat 
Board are undertaking in these areas 
and als'o detailing areas where they in­
tend to expand because they are aware 
of the posSibility of further eXpanding 
those markets. We have also received 
support from the Department of the 
Northern Territory in having rep­
resentatives from the Northern Terri­
tory attached to a future Meat Board 
delegation which might be visiting 
those areas. At the same t'ime we 
are ... 

Mr Steele: Too little too late. 

Mr POLLOCK: Whether or not it is too 
little too late, at least we have got 
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something moving. 

Mr Steele; The industry is dead. 

Mr POLLOCK: You go and bury it and 
bury yourself with it. The point is 
that we must get moving and do every­
thing that can be done to keep the 
industry going and to give it new blood 
and new strength. 

Getting back to what I was saying 
about the Meat Board, those rep­
resentations have been made and I hope 
that they are successful. At the same 
time, we are not overlooking the 
possibility of a meat sales delegation 
going from the Territory. What is not 
realised, and I did not really know 
about it myself until I had gone into 
it more deeply, is that the exporters 
are in those areas practically every 
week. They are trying to build up mar­
kets and sell more Australian produce 
to the consumers in those areas. The 
point that has been brought home time 
and time again, particularly in the 
Singapore market, is that the producers 
and the suppliers in Australia have not 
been able to maintain a consistency of 
product standards. They are not play­
ing their part at this end of the show 
by producing a standard grade of meat 
for the consumers at the other end. 
Consumers get one particular cut one 
week and they think it is" terrific; 
they order that same thing again and 
next time they get something that you 
cannot get your teeth into. 

We heard from the exporters the other 
day at Katherine that they.are prepared 
to stay open all year round if they can 
get the cattle. The suggestion was 
made that a lot more cattle might be 
able to be brought closer to the meat­
works and be supplied during the wet 
season. But, by hell, it d:l.d not take 
long for a whole string of excuses to 
come out as to why it could not be 
done. If it is really examined and 
tackled properly and a bit of cohesion 
applied, many of those problems could 
be overcome. Admittedly, at times, 
assistance is needed from the Govern­
ment but also the produce:rs have a part 
to play. I put it to anybody who cont-
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inually knocks the conference that 
occurred in Alice Springs the other 
week that he needs to think again. 
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Motion agreed to; Assembly adjourned. 
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Thursday 5 May 1977 

Mr Speaker MacFar1ane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

SUSPENSION OF STANDItn ORIER) 

(Ten other members having risen in 
support) • 

Mr TUXWORTH: I move that so much of 
standing orders be suspended as wOl,lld 
prevent my presenting 3 bills together 
and (a) the 3 bills being read for the 
first time together and one motion be­
ing put in regard to, resp ecti ve1y. the 
second reading, the committee report 
stage and the third reading of the 
bills together;, and (b) the considera t­
ion of the bills separately in the 
committee of the whole. 

Motion agreed to. 

POISONS BILL 

(Serial .178) 

Q~GE~Q..t;§,_,)2~~~_,£:l!:rk 

(Serial 188) 

PROHIBITED DRUGS BILL 

(Serial 189) 

Bills presented together ,and read a 
first time, 

Mr TUXWORTH: I move that the bills be 
now read a second time. 

These bills replace bills of the same 
name which were under cons ider ation 
during the first session of this Asse~ 
bly. Two of the original bills, the 
Prohibited Drugs Bill and the Dangerous 
Drugs Bill, required a considerable 
number of amendments and have therefore 
been redrafted. In doing so, it was 
felt that because of the large nunber 
of amendments required to the principal 
ordinances, it would be preferable to 
prepare the bills in tlie form of com­
pletely new ordinances and this is the 
form in which they are now presented. 
The remaining bill, the Poisons Bill, 
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is unchanged from the original except 
for one amendment which I will point 
ou~ in a few moments. 

Honourable members may recall that, 
when the original bills were intro­
duced, it was indicated that their 
primary purpose was to incorporate in 
Northern Territory legislation the 
requirements of the United Nations Con­
vention' on pyschotropic substances, 
this being a necessary prereq ui8i te to 
Australia's formal notification of the 
convention. Those bills also provided 
for increased penalties for offences 
against the respective ordinances and 
for an extension of police powers in 
respect of such offences. The bills now 
before uS incorporate the amendments 
relating to the requirements of the 
United Nations Convention which were 
set out in the original bills. Furthe,r 
consideration has been given, however, 
to, the ques tions of penalties and 
police powers and the results of the 
further consideration are now refl cted 
in the new bills. I will say more about 
this presently when discussing the con­
tent .of the individual bills. I should 
indicate to honourable members that the 
Executive has given close consideration 
to the level of penalties and the 
nature of police powers which are 
incorporated in the bills. 

Turning now to the individual bills, 
I direct honourable members' a ttent"ion 
firstly to the Poisons Bill. This isa 
simple bill that does nothing more than 
delete all of those substances covered 
by the Uni ted Nations Convention on 
psychotropic substances in the first 
schedule to the principal ordinance. 
These substances are now to be con­
trolled under either the Dangerous 
Drugs Ordinance or the Prohibited Drugs 
Ordinance and their inclusion in the 
Poisons Ordinance is now no longer re­
quired. Earlier I referred to a minor 
amendment which has be.en made to the 
original Poisons Bill. That is to be 
found in paragraph (e) of clause 4 in 
the present bill and deletes an item in 
the first schedule to the principal 
ordinance which was overlooked when the 
original bill was· prepared. 

The Prohibited Drugs Bill replaces 
the existing Prohibited Drugs Ordi-
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nance. The main effect of the bill is 
to include a nunber of new stbstances 
on the prohibited list which is set out 
in the first schedule to the bill. The 
substances 'added to the list' are all 
hallucinogenic drugs which the United 
Nations Convention requires to be sub­
ject to very' stringent controls. Al­
though the convention allows the use of 
these drugs for scientific and research 
purposes, there are no foreseeable 
circumstances where they would be used 
for such purposes in the 'Northern 
Territory. The siuplest method of con­
trol therefore is to subject them toa 
total ban. 

The bill also'·includes a nunber of 
police powers which are not included in 
the existing ordinance. At present, 
police have to rely on powers included 
in other legislation, for 'examp,le the 
Police and PoliceOffences'Ordinance, 
and these have proved totally inade­
quate in- dealing' with drug offenders. 
The most significant extetBion to the 
existing powers of the police is to be 
found in clause 11 which enables the 
police officer to enter and search 
premises without warrant under certain 
circumstances. Although it is felt 
necessary to provide police with this 
power to effectively combat the in­
creasing trafficking ,of :l:1Ucit drugs, 
the need for some kind of safeguard 
against the possible misUseo'f this 
power is also recognised. This safe­
guatdis -provided in clause' 12 which 
requires a police officer exercising 
the power to report the full 'circum­
stances of the case' to the Adminis'tra­
tor in Council and,mo'st itrportantly; 
precludes any evidence ob tained as the 
result of the exercising of this power 
from, -, being tendered unless such a 
repor,t has been made. 

,The penalties for offences relating 
to possession and trafficking etc are 
set out in clause 20. Honourablemem.­
bers will note these represent, a 
considerable increase over the existing 
penalties which are a fine of $800 or 
imprisonment for ,2 years or both. I 
doubt whether anybody would consider 
the existing penalties to be adequate, 
particularly when related to traffick.­
ing offences. The enormous profits in 
the illicit drug trade are well koown 
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and the sitrple fact is that the present 
penalties do not act ,as an effective 
deterrent. The penalties included in 
this bill are designed to rectify this 
and also to distinguish between 
offences involving trafficking and 
those involving simple possession. In 
addi don, honourable members will note 
that the penalty provided for possess­
ion of cannabis is lower than that for 
similar offences involving more danger­
ous drugs such, a,s heroin. 

The thi rd bill rep'laces the existing 
Dangerous Drugs Ordinance. In essence, 
the bill provides for the control re­
quired by the United Nations Convention 
to be exercised over a group of sub­
stances defined in the bill as psycho­
tropic substances and listed in' the 
second schedule of the 1: ill. These con­
trols are set out in clause 8 to 22 and 
include registration of manufacturers' 
and wholesalers' premises, restrictions 
on supply by retail,' the keeping of 
records, safe storage requirements and 
restrictions on advertising. These 
matters were all covered when the 
original Dangerous Drugs Bill was 
introduced into the Assembly and I do 
not think itis necessary to elaborate 
on these matters at this time. 

Honourable members will note that the 
provisions relating to opium and other 
dangerous drugs, namely narcotics, in­
cluded in this bill are essentially the 
same as in the existing ordinance. One 
group of substances, however, the 
hallucinogens, are excluded from the 
bill as they are now covered by the 
Prohibited Drugs Ordinance. 

As with the Prohibited Drugs Bill, 
the Dangerous Drugs Bill includes 
extensive provisions relating to police 
powers which are not in the existing 
ordinance. The 2 bills in f.act contain 
exactly the same provisior\s "in this re­
gard and I therefore feel no comment is 
needed other than to draw honourable­
members' attention to this fact. 

Similarly ,the Dangerous Drugs Bill 
provides increased penalties for 
offences involving all types of drugs 
covered by the' bill and again these are 
in accordance with the penalties pro-' 
vided in the Prohibi ted Drugs Bill. The' 
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penalty clauses are clause 5, relating 
to opium, clause 6, relating to the 
dangerous drugs and 8, 11 and 12 relat­
ing to pyschotropic stbstances. 

Since these new bills were prepared, 
representations have been received from 
the Law Society concerning mainly the 
offences provisions in the bill. I must 
advise honourable members that the 
Executive is considering the points 
raised by the society and this could 
result in a small number of amendments 
being presented duri ng the commi ttee 
stage. When the original bills were 
presented to the Assembly last year, it 
was admi tted that they di d not remove 
all of the faults and anomalies in our 
drugs legislation. The same must be 
said about these bills. At that time, 
it was also indicated that a complete 
review of the legislation was needed 
and was in fact being undertaken. I am 
pleased to be able to advise honourable 
members that quite substantial progress 
has been made in that work and that the 
resulting draft legislation should be 
presented to this Assernb ly wi thin the 
not too distant future. To some extent 
then, the bills now presented are an 
interim measure only. Nevertheless, 
they represent a significant tightening 
up of the law in this area and, on that 
basis, I commend the bills to honour­
able members. 

Debate adj ourned. 

I.JORKMEN'S COMPENSATION BIU, 

(Serial 201) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr PERRON: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

A recent decision of the Workmen's 
Compensation Tribunal has brought into 
jeopardy certain compensation payments 
which have been paid in the past. This 
bill is to amend the Workmen's 
Compensation Ordinance to prevent such 
a decision being arrived at by future 
tribunals. Section 7 (1) of the princi~ 
pal ordinance provides for compensation 
payments for compensable inj uries to be 
paid in accordance with the second 
schedule of the ordinance. Section 10 
of the ordinance provides that, where a 

263 

workman sustains certain specified in­
juries as prescribed in Part I of the 
third schedule of the ordinance, then 
compensation shall be paid in accord­
ance with the amounts prescribed in the 
second column of the third schedule. 
The ordinance does not state that 
either provision is mutually exclusive 
of the other and practice in the past 
has been that they are not. A recent 
decision by the Workmen's Compensation 
Tribunal, however, ruled that the pro­
visions of sections 7 and 10 of the 
ordinance a re in f act mutually exc lus­
ive. 

The intention of the lvorkmen' s 
Compensation Ordinance is to provide 
compensation through the provisions of 
section 7 without affecting an injured 
party's rights to compensation for cer­
tain specified injuries through the 
provisions of section 10. A workman en­
titled to compensation for an injury 
under section 10 should also be entitl­
ed to compensation for incapacity under 
section 7. This policy is followed in 
other parts of Australia, In New South 
Wales, the Workmen's Compensation Act 
1926 provides quite clearly that a 
compensation payment for a specified 
injury shall be in addition to incapac­
ity payment. The Queensland and Victor­
ian acts contain similar provisions. 
The purpose of this bill is to amend 
the principal ordinance to clarify the 
independent relationship which exists 
between section 7 and section 10 of the 
ordinance and to ensure that any claims 
that have been made will not be 
adversely affected by the tribunal's 
recent decision. 

I turn to the clauses of the bill. 
Clause 3 provides that payments made 
under section 7 of the principal ordi­
nancemay be paid in addition to other 
compensation payable under the ordi­
nance. Clause 4 provides that payments 
made under section 10 of the principal 
ordinance may also be made in addition 
to other compensation payable under the 
ordinance, Clause 5 provides that a 
claim for compensation shall not be 
reduced on the grounds that the provis­
ions of this bill were not in operation 
when the accident which resulted in the 
claim occurred', Clause 6 provides that 
workmen's compensation insurance pol­
icies currently in force cover the 
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provisions, in th:l,.sbill and. goes on to 
provide that insurance companies may 
adj us t premiums to recover add! tional 
amounts in proportion to the increase 
in their liability. 

,In actual fact, past p.ractice has 
been that, until the recent decision by 
the Workmen's Comp ensa tion Trih unal, it 
was always unders tQod that payments 
u~der.section 10 and section 7 of the 

. ordinance were not mutually exclusive, 
and -X understand that workmen's 
compensation pre~ums in the past Were 
always calculated with this in mind. 
Because of that, I would expect that 
there would be no movement in insurance 
premiums as a resl,1lt of this amendment 
to the ordinance. However, I have 
applied for a certificate of urgency to 
be attached to this bill, Mr Speaker, 
on the grounds that the matter has to 
be rectified as soon as possible be­
cause .inj ured parties could possibly 
not receive their full entitlement as 
was. intended by legislators in· the P!lS t 
if this bill is not passed quickly and 
assented to. I commend the bill, 

Mr SPEAKER: Honourable members,. I 
have received'~a request for urgency for 
this bill frOm the Majority Leader and, 
under standing order 152, I declare it 
to be an utgent bill because. I am 
satisfied that the delay of one month 
provi4ed by standing order 151 coVld 
result in hardship being caused,. 

Debate adj ourned. 

- ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR IN'IER-
- GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS 

Dr LETTS: I move that the Assembly 
appoint Dr Letts to be an observer at 
.meetings ot the Advisory Council for 
Inter-Governmental Relations and em­
power Dr Letts to appoint another mem­
ber as his deputy if he is unable to 
attend a meeting. 

Recently, the Commonwealth Govern­
ment, in fulfilment of a policy which 
they announced before the last elec­
tion, passed legislation to establish 

. an advisory council for in~er",goverrr 
mental relations. This counc:l,.l will be 
widely representative of 3 spheres of 
government. in Australia .and of other 
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sections of the community. The members 
of the council appointed by the Gover­
nor-General include 22 members made up 
as follows: 3 members of the Conmon­
wealth Parliament appointed on the 
nomination of the Prime Minister; 2 
members of the Commonwealth Parliament 
appointed on the nomination of the 
Leader of the Opposition; 1 member of 
the Parliament of New South Wales 
appointed by the premier and so on 
through the other state parliaments, 
giving 6. state. members appointed by the 
premiers; 6 persons, not being members 
of parliament, appointed on the nomina­
tion of the Council of Local Government 
Associations; and 5 persons being Aust­
ralian citizens but not .being members 
of parliament who shall be appointed on 
the nomination of the Prime Minister, 
made by him after consultation l.ith the 
premiers . of the partiCipating states. 
There is very wide representation from 
Commonwealth, state and local spheres 
of government. Later on in the Common­
wealth act, prov~s~on is made for 
representation by the territories. Both 
the Australian Capital Territory Legis­
lative Assembly and the Legislative 
Assembly. for the Northern Territory may 
appoint one of its members to be an 
observer at meetings of the council. 

The council has not yet met but it 
will have its inaugural meeting next 
week. It is necessary for a nomination 
to come from this Assembly. We note 
that, in other cases, the premier in 
the state has the responsibility for 
the appointment. When t looked at the 
act and from the correspondence which I 
have had with the Secretary of the 
Council, it seemed that it would be 
most logical for the Cabinet Member of 
this Assemb-ly who has responsibilities 
for constitutional development to be 
the person who ought to attend, For the 
time being, that falls within my port­
folio. At the same time, with the 
Advisory Council intending to meet 4 or 
5 times a year, there may be difficult­
ies on occasions which would stop me 
from going to every meeting. As the act 
provides for deputies ·to be appointed 
for those peoPle·nominated from the 
states, Commonwealth and local govern­
ments, it is desirable for us to have 
provision for a· deputy to be appointed 
from the Northern Territory. That is 
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included in the motion. We have checked 
this with the secretary and admini­
stratively there are no problems about 
our being represented by a deputy in 
the absence of the normal nominee. Just 
to place on record my intention should 
this motiqn be carried, I believe that 
if the Cabinet Member with responsibil­
ities for constitutional development is 
nqt able to attend for some reason, 
then the person next in line or most 
appropriate to act as deputy would 
normally be the Cabinet Member for Fin­
ance and Local Governmen t. Failing 
that, other possibilities for appoint­
ment of deputies would be the Cabinet 
Member for Law or any of the accredited 
representatives from this Assembly to 
the Australian Constitutional Conven­
tion because the work of this council 
will have some relationship to the work 
of the Constitutional Convention. It is 
simply a matter of conforming with the 
federal act and taking advantage of the 
opportunity which has been provided to 
this Assembly. I commend the motion. 

Mr PERRON: I rise briefly to support 
the motion. It is very important at 
this stage of the Northern Territory's 
constitutional development for this 
Assembly to be informed of events 
nationally that relate to the relat,ion­
ship between the Federal Government, 
the states and local government as a 
three-tiered goveI:'nmental system. It is 
important that we keep up with events, 
In the past, we have had representation 
on various Commonwealth-state minister­
ial conferences and the 'i~formation 
that members have obtained from these 
conferences and have also in some 
cases contributed to these conferences 
- has been invaluable to the Maj ol:'i ty 
Party in keeping abreast . of events and 
having some influence oil the national 
scene. Too often in the past sO.uthem 
newspapers, when one gets. one's handS 
on them, contain more information than 
we can get sometimes from local govern­
ment departments. Yoti will find that 
there is a major initiative taken down 
south and we get little information 
about it through official channels in 
the Northern Territory, and this is 
very sad. 

In this matter, the Advisory Comm­
ittee on Inter-Governmental Relations 
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is an important part of the, current 
Federal Government's policy and I think 
that is is very important that we 
should keep up to date with events be­
cause we are, after all, on the road 
towards statehood ourselves and I do 
not think it is suffici,ent that we 
should just sit by and let the states 
and the Commonwealth make all the 
decisions without our knowing what is 
going on at their consultations and, 
eventuallY when the Territory does get 
statehood, presumably we 'just have to 
fall into line with what the states 
have agreed. It is perhaps unfortunate 
that our position in this Advisory 
Council is only one of an observer. 
Perhaps it is better to have an observ­
er at the meetings than not to have any 
repres.entation at all. I certainly sup­
port the motion and I cannot think of 
anyone who could bett.er represent the 
Assembly than our Majority Leader. He 
certainly has the portfolio that is 
most relevant to this field of 
constitutional developme~t. However, I 
do believe it is ., unfo'rtunate, not only 
for the Territory but perhaps for the 
rest of Australia,that the Northern 
Tel:'ritory delegate will not be a full 
participant. I do believe that we could 
contribute because we have quite a 
different relationship with the Federal 
Government than the states have. I am 
sure lye perhaps have an insight into 
some activities that the states do not. 
I am sure our delegates could con­
tribute very handsomely if they were 
full delegates. However, that is not to 
be. . , 

Motion agreed to •. 

,~,ETIDI.EUM PRODUars SUBS.illY BILL 

(Serial 200) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Miss ANDREW: I move that this bill be 
now read, a second timE!, 

This bill is concerned SOlely with a 
name ch'ange, the name given to the 
Government Gazette. Honourable members 
will recall the efforts of· the previous 
federal government to remove all refer­
ence to the term "Commonwealth". 
Included in that' exercise was the 
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change of name from "The Commonwealth 
of Australia Gazette" to "The Aust­
ralian Government Gazette". So that 
reference in Territory ordinances would 
be accurate, such references were also 
changed to Australian Government 
Gazette. Such an amendment was made to 
the Petroleum Products Subsidy Ordi­
nance. The title of the Gazette is now 
being restored to the "Commonwealth of 
Australia Gazette". As part of the 
continuing legislative review of Terri­
tory ordinances, references have been 
so amended as they are stated. The 
reference in the Petroleum Subsidy 
Ordinance was recently noted and an 
amending bill prepared. Coincidentally, 
the Assembly has recently debated and 
agreed to the need to reactivate the 
presently dormant legislation. The sole 
purpose of the bill is to give the 
correct title to the Commonwealth 
Gazette, I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

SOIL CON3ERVA'IION AND LAND 
UTIlISATION BILL 

(Serial 187) 

Continued' from 3 May 1977. 

In Commi ttee: 

Clauses 1 to 10 agreed to. 

Clause 11: 

Mr POLLOCK: I have 2 amendments which 
have been circulated. The member for 
Port Darwin pointed out that the pro­
posed subsection (2A) is confusing as 
expressed. The intention of the new 
subsection is that the Administrator's 
Council retain oversight over every 
exercise of this drastic power. I be­
lieve the wording proposed by this 
amendment will clearly show the inten­
tion of the provision. 

I move the amendments as circulated 
in amendment 8.1. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 11, as amended, agreed to. 

Clause 12 agreed to. 
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Clause 13: 

Mr POLLOCK: Two amendments are pro 
posed in clause 13. Firstly, as circu­
lated in 8.2: omit from the proposed 
section 16A(5) all the words from and 
including "and the proprietor". 

This amendment also stems from com­
ments made by the member for Port Dar­
win. As he pointed out, the commissw 
ioner would not notify the registrar 
until he was satisfied as to the 
performance in carrying out the order. 
The statement that the proprietor is 
discharged from the obligation to 
comply is not relevant and it is pro­
posed to omit it. The member for Port 
Darwin also raised objection to sub­
clause (g). I cannot agree with his re­
marks. This is a necessary corollary to 
the power of the commissioner to vary. 
amend or repeal an order. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Mr POLLOCK: I move amendment 8.3. 

The member for Port Darwin also found 
some difficulty in the interpretation 
of subsection (7) relating to the 
powers of the Supreme Court in an 
appeal. I accept his criticism and 
propose to clarify it by this amend­
ment. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 13. as amended, agreed to. 

Clauses 14 and 15 agreed to. 

Clause 16: 

Mr POLLOCK: As a result of criticism 
from the member for Port Darwin. I 
examined the definition of "open land". 
It must be appreciated that there are 3 
classes of land: public land, land 
vested in an authority and open land 
which is land under any form of private 
ownership. The distinction is important 
as it determines who shall be dealt 
with when action is proposed in respect 
of any land. I therefore propose the 
amendment to the definition of "open 
land" to clearly indicate its meaning. 
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I move that clause 16_ be amended as 
circulated in amendment schedule 8.4. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 16, as amended, agreed to. 

Remaining clauses agreed to without 
debate. 

Title agreed, to. 

Bill passed the remaining 
without debate. 

LEGAL PRACTI:TIONERS BILL 

(Serial 196) 

Continued from 3 May 1977. 

stages 

Mr WITHNALL: I welcome the introduc­
tion of this bill 'because I think the 
scheme now proposed is better than the 
scheme contained in the original ordi­
nance, I think the administration of 
the scheme by committees constituted by 
a majority of menbers froni the Law 
Society is quite an acceptable plan. 

I have two comments only on the con­
tent o'fthe bill. The first relates to 
the creation of 2 committees. It seems 
to me that there may possibly be some 
difficulty in the Law Society providing 
2 different persons on each committee. 
One committee probably would have been 
able to do the j ob in my view. The 
provision of 2 committees does not seem 
to have been explained by the Cabinet 
Member for Law and I would like some 
further clarification on that. 

I would also like to draw attention 
to the provision of the proposed new 
section 84A(5) which relates to the 
payment of interest money by the trust 
committee, and the payment of moneys 
over $250,000 for the' ,purpose of 
assisting in the conduct of a scheme 
for the' provision of legal aid and to 
assist and promote legal education and 
legal research. I confess that this is 
the existing law, but I wonder whether 
we ought to be providing for the co?~ 
duct of a scheme for the provision, of 
legal aid when government schemes to 
that effect are in force in the North_ 
ern Territory. While the government 
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scheme is in force in the Norther~ 
Territory~ there may be considerable 
pressurebrought upon t'he commi ttee to 
pay the surp~us amount to the Common­
wealth Government in effect for the 
provision of legal aid py the office of 
the At torney-General or the 0 ffices of 
any legal aid department. 

I thoroughly approve of the payment 
of the excess moneys for the assistance 
and promotion of legal education and 
legal research. I think that is a very 
worthy object and I have not the 
slight~t objection to it. I can envis­
age the committees providing bursaries 
and e~ibitions for students at law in 
the Northern Territory and indeed there 
probably is no end to the good that 
these moneys could do if they were 
channelled off inthis direction. I 
suggest to the honourable member that 
she might have a look at subsection (5) 
of section 84A with a view to removing 
paragraph (a) of that subsection, 

Debate adjourned. 

ABORIGINAL LANDS A~ID SACRED 
SITES BILL 

(Serial 172) 

Continued from 3 March 1977, 

Mr MANUELL: I hope that I can make 
some c~ntribution towards the passage 
of this legislation through this House. 
I find that. I' am still reeling in some 
shell shock from last' night's ABC 
br.oadcast that ~Tas available to any 
people who happened to listen. I would 
like my comments to be constructive 
about this legislation but I find that 
I will also have to constrain myself 
because I find it is simply amazing not 
only that we should, have to tolerate 
the sort of broadcasts that emanated 
last night from the ABC but also that 
there should be the opportunity for 
such broadcasts to take place in the 
first place. We are a free country and 
we advocate freedom of expression but 
this was a blatant, subversive and 
biassed view that tended very closely 
towards straightout communism. I really 
do not know where we are going in this 
country. If we do not put a stop to it 
very quickly, we may as well step off 
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and head in some other direction. The 
program last night was nothing other 
than an attempt to have this country 
move further towards the north and per­
haps adopt a different colour for its 
flag. I am just amazed. 

Getting back to the legislation it­
self, I would like to make some ref­
erence to the proposed legislation 
relating to sacred sites and some of 
the attitudes that are being expressed 
in various communities. I would rather 
not be in the position where I had to 
support this legislation; I would ra­
ther be in a position where I could 
support legislation that was totally 
ours and not in fact complementary. I 
believe that this Legislative Assembly 
should have had the opportunity of 
legislating for land rights within the 
Northern Territory for Aborigines. 
Land matters within the Nor,thern Terri­
tory should be rightfully the respon­
sibility of this Assembly. Admittedly, 
our Federal Government undertakes fed­
eral responsibilities and we come under 
its cloak at the present moment but we 
have some rights which are rightfully 
our own, They' stem basically from our 
land. What are we doing if we cannot 
at some stage accept some responsib­
ility for ourselves and this emanates 
from our land. 

I have no alternative but to support 
this legislation because, unless we 
have complementary legislation to the 
Aboriginal Land Rights (Northern Terri­
tory) Act 1976, some areas of respon­
sibility will not be clear cut and con­
fusion will result. No effort has been 
spared by the Majority Party in offer­
ing the Government advice for framing 
federal legislation on land rights, I 
never cease to be amazed that there 
seem to be opinions offered by people 
that this Legislative Assembly is not 
concerned with the rights and the 
interests of Aboriginals but I do be­
lieve that what we are attempting to do 
in this Assembly is to preserve the 
righ ts of all Terri toriana, in balance, 
in perspective, and not having one 
group suffer at the expense of another. 
I believe that what we see througJt some 
government departments isa blunt re­
fusal to let this Assembly express its 
responsibili ty. 

There are some parts of the federal 
act that obviously need clarification 
and our bill attempts to provide this. 
We have not indicated to society and 
members of the Territory and others 
interested outside our Territory, the 
need to bulldoze this legislation thro­
ugh. We have given people the opport­
unity of sighting it, and we are taking 
our time in discussing the matter by 

1\ way of debate, and giving all people 
I the opportunity of discussing it c1ear­
'ly and in the open. 
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I am concerned about some opinions 
held by some community members and 
spokesmen for particular groups about 
entry onto Aboriginal land. I believe 
that the proposals contained in our 
legislation offer the opportunity that 
is required by the traditional land­
owners - guaranteed and understood sec­
urity. I think it caters for what they 
require as their association with their 
land and yet there are some people who 
do not quite clearly understand it .• I 
am concerned to read of reports such as 
the one that appeared in the Centra1ian 
Advocate by Mr Nevi11e Perkins, and I 
would like the House to hear some of 
that article in case some members did 
not read this particular edition of the 
paper. The headline in the paper said: 
"Perkins wants the right to bar police 
wi th warrant". The article reads: "En­
try permits to Aboriginal land should 
be entirely at the discretion of 
tradi tiona1 owners, Mr Neville Perkins 
said this week". Ido not think that 
really departs very much from our 
legislation. "No exception should be 
made for police or other government 
officials as proposed in the land rig­
hts complementary legislation now be­
fore the Assembly". I take exception to 
that, Mr Speaker. "Mr Perkins is the 
ALP spokesman for Aboriginal Affairs 
and the candidate for the Legislative 
Assembly seat of MacDonne1l". I do not 
know, Mr Speaker, whether in fact this 
article is his as an ALP candidate, 
whether he is speaking in his capacity 
as an employee of semi-government agen­
cies. It goes on to say: "He said that 
land councils should issue the entry 
permits after consultation with trad­
itional owners. The owners should be in 
a position to decide whether police 
should be called to Aboriginal land and 
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whether a police officer should be 
allowed to stay on it". I take except­
ion to that. 

"'Police and other government offic­
ials should be required by law to state 
their case to Aboriginal owners and get 
their permission before entering', Mr 
Perkins went on to say. He said: "When 
search warrants are issued by a court 
authorising police to enter Aboriginal 
land, the traditional owner should take 
that into account. However, the owner 
should be given the right to refuse 
entry to police officers even if a 
search warrant has been issued "'. Where 
in the hell are we going? How many law 
systems are we going to have in this 
country? "Mr Perkins said, 'The ordin­
ance should stipulate that where there 
is any possible disagreement between 
law enforcement authorities and trad­
itional landowners, there should be 
adequate and proper negotiation to res­
olve the disagreement "'. How many sys­
tems are we going to set up? Where are 
we going? 

I go back to my comment earlier on 
and repeat that we should have had one 
piece of legislation to deal with this 
matter and that should have emanated 
from this Assembly. It should not have 
commenced in my opinion in the Federal 
House. "The right of traditional owners 
to grant entry permits must be guar­
anteed by law". We are doing. that. Here 
it is in a proposal that, if carried. 
will be adopted by this Assembly. What 
is Mr Perkins doing? 

I feel very strongly that there are 
so many people who regard themselves as 
experts in this matter and that it is 
getting blown out of proportion. We 
are having people who claim to be 
Aboriginal now. Once upon a time, they 
were not Aboriginal; they were Europ­
ean. They are probably descendants of 
the Aboriginal race. We are all des­
cendants of aboriginals. The word eman.­
ated from Rome; the first occupants of 
Rome were referred to as aboriginals. 
There are probably some parts of Aust­
ralia - I was not around to see it and 
perhaps neither were you, Mr Speaker -
where people could be regarded as being 
aboriginals'tf Australia who are not, 
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as we regard it, of the traditional 
Aboriginal race, and maybe they have 
white skin and not black. I could not 
care less whether in Australia we have 
black skin, white skin, red skin, blue 
or spots. We are Australians and if we 
are going to differentiate between one 
ethnic group and another, we ought to 
take a close look at ourselves. 

I find it very hard to accept the 
fact that some of our federal coll­
eagues do not quite clearly grasp the 
problem; and the problem really is that 
they are so damn far away from us here 
that they do not really care, they do 
not really know, and they do not really 
understand what problems we have. The 
problems we have are quite clear; they 
deal with our domestic scene, and that 
involves the interests of every other 
resident of the Northern Territory. 
Like other members, I would not like to 
see the destruction or the loss of 
Aboriginal sacred sites. I fully under­
stand the need for some Aboriginals to 
continue their association with their 
land and its sacred significance for 
them. 

I have quite a number of Aboriginal 
friends for whom I have a very fond re­
gard and I treasure their company from 
time to time. However, I am still con­
fused about this matter because I have 
here a newsletter published in Man­
ingrida, volume 1, page 6. There is no 
date on this newsletter but it is of 
recent origin. I would like to read to 
you sOme of what is contained in this 
article. It is supposedly a newsletter. 
It is supposedly designed to help the 
people in remoter areas who do not have 
the opportunity of reading Hansard. 
These people are attempting to acquaint 
people with ~1hat we are about. Or do 
they want to destroy what we are trying 
to do? I quite frankly come to that 
conclusion after I read articles pro­
duced by people like Mr Perkins and 
others as to what really they are 
about. Some extracts from this news­
letter read as follows: 

1. The AustmUan Federoal Govern. 
ment CanberoPa has finally accepted 
that Aronhem Land and some othero 
places belong to Aboroiginals. 
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2" The No!'thern Te!'ri tory Legi~­
lati ve Asserrb ly Daruin is nlDW making 
Z,ctlJ)s in a bi ZZ about ent!'Jjpe!'17lits, 
p!'otectio'K! of sac!'ed sites, control 
of seas and advisory councils. 

3. Thi,s biZZ does' not; give powe!' 
to t!'aditional owne!'s to" issue 1?e~ 
mite but wants to have people aaZZed 
autho!'ised Aboriginal.s to give out 
pePrl'lits who might not be the t!'adit­
ional ownern. The Town Co unci l could 
,not give out pe'l'mits, unZess the 

, authorised Abo!'iginals ask~d them to, 

,4. If an authorised Aboriginal 
wante the gove!'nment pernons leave 
the pe!'son can SQb'. "I do not beZi:eve 
you a!'e the authoPisea ;";:'Q!'iginal and 
I ,can stay he!'e". 

,,' 
,,5, In this biZZ, D!' Goff Letts and 
his party do not want thei!' gove:ron,. 
ment to wo!'k with the town counci ls 
op the southern andno!'tJ?;,ern land 
councils. They want to set up a new 
advisory council of authorised Abori­
ginals to advise the Administ!'ato!' 
but he does not have to take any 
notice of it eithe!'. The Adminis­
t!'ato!' can give"out pe!'mits to lots 
of peopZewithout asking AboPigines 
if they" want' them to come. The 
police, ,merrUJe!'s of pa!'Ziament, and 
some othe!' people, wi l l not even need 
to get a permit to come onto Abo"t'i­
ginal Land. They a!'e not aZZowed to 
do this,on whi,te,man's land, If the 
autho'1'iser!- AboPiginal pernon asks 

,them to leav,e" they can say, "No. I 
have not finishea my job", and stay 
,the!'e. 

,7. If thero is a sac!'ed site which 
i8 not on land which the Gove!'nment 
has given to,Abo~gine~,: you will 
have to teZZ the Administruto!' whero 
it; is. put up signs' a:KJ teZZ, him 
~ec!'et things. If, the Administ:mi;;o!' 

,decides not to look,afte!' it, then 
, y?,u cannot take the matte!' to cou!'t. 

" . . . 
8. if you want to" stop people 

coming into the sea nea!" you!' land. 
yqu can ask the Administ!'ato!' to 
close the wate!'s. ,If he decides to 
close it. you can give pe!'mits to 
peop le who want to come .' in. If the 
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Administ!'ato!' decides not to close 
the wate!', then you cannot take the 
matte!' to coU'X't. 

9. Above all, the bill is taking 
away some of the powe!' and pride of 
AboPiginal people by giving powe!' to 
the Administ!'ato!' of the No!'thern 
TeY'X'ito!'1j. 

What a load :of tripe! How long dO,we 
have to put up with this? Okay, so we 
are, fortunate enough not to encounter 
it in one resect, but I think that on 
the other hand we are fort~nate enough 
to ,be able to en'counter it now and 
again, because we can become acquainted 
with the type of people who are cir­
culating such material and are having 
an influence on these people, and a 
very undesirable influence. 

In the time that I have left, I would 
1ike'to get down to a few specifics in 
terms of sacred sites and entry per­
mits, I think there' will be speakers 
following me who are more able to deal 
with it constructively, people like the 
honourable member for Arnhem who has 
wide - ranging experience ,,71 th Abori­
gina1s, However, one of the things that 
does concern me is the question of en­
try permits. We must have a system that 
must be well - founded and I believe, 
in our legislation, we are virtually 
acknowledging the usefulness of council 
construction. We are suggesting that 
there should be a close association 
between councils and traditional owners 
and that the traditional owner may 
delegate authority for entry permits. 
These permits should emanate from one 
focal point and, under present cir­
cumstances, the councils are the best 
people to operate this, 

If there are other suggestions comiug 
forward, I am sure that we are prepared 
to listen and heed. But what we want to 
do is to operate with a satisfactory 
system. I am certain that' the question 
of entry onto Aboriginal land is'per­
haps not as hysterical as is being made 
out by some members of tribes, and some 
traditional owners, who would have no 
hesitation in permitting entry onto 
Aboriginal land, Nevertheless, if trad­
itional land is granted to the Abori-
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ginal, the legislation has been framed 
so that the right is there for the 
traditional owner to manage this piece 
of traditional land. 

In relation to sacred sites, I am a 
little concerned about the number of 
fences and signposts that we may see 
around the countryside as times goes 
by. It may be exaggerating a little, 
but you could get a stampede at night 
and you might find your ringer in a 6 
foot cyclone fence with a sign marked 
on it, I can remember some blokes rid­
ing through timber country down south 
having to go through those big spinifex 
spiders between the trees. We could 
find ourselves in a similar situation. 
If that was the case by remote chance, 
I wonder ,,,hether the person would be 
comitting a crime by actually going on­
to the sacred site. I have no objection 
to the proposals for the identification 
of sacred sites and their relationship 
to traditional owners. 

This reminds me of the question of 
the 2 kilometre limit from the 
shore. I am led to .be1ieve that there 
are some instances where some of the 
sacred sites are outside the 2 - kilo­
metre mark. I do not·think that we as 
an Assembly will limit it to the 2 
kilometres if in fact the sacred site 
is 4 kilometres from the low water 
mark. The object of the exercise is to 
preserve the sacred site for its sake. 
I do not think the object of our legis­
lation is to say that we are going to 
give in excess of 70% of our Northern 
Territory coastline to the Aboriginals 
on an arbitrary basis. There must be 
some reason for it. 

Then there is the ever increasing 
problem of the identification of sacred 
sites. I am a little confused because 
it is my understanding that many Abori­
ginals would not want the! r sacred 
sites identified in any case because 
the very identification of them by sign 
posting or security fences would be in 
itself a transgression of their cul­
ture. Further, we have vandals in this 
nation of ours and, once you stick a 
signpost up, the first thing. they want 
to do is knock it down. If we have 
signposts out in the scrub, the law ab-
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iding citizen is not going to worry be­
cause he can see the site'is identified 
and signposted: "This is an Aboriginal 
sacred site; keep out". But then you 
get the individual who, having seen 
that sign put up, will want to knock it 
down or throw a stone at it or shoot it 
with a rifle. How many road signs do we 
see along the Stuart Highway. new lum­
inous roadsigns, with the 0 shot out of 
the middle? They are not there for more 
than a day or so before they are shot 
at. A similar situation must be con­
sidered surely if we put signs up to 
idenify these sacred sites. What hap­
pens about their destruction or inter­
ference by people who want to meddle 
and interfere? If it happens, the sign 
posting has to be replaced at some 
stage. Who maintains it and on what 
basis is it maintained? Who maintains 
the inspection? Is it left to the 
individual traditional landowner or is 
it undertaken by the Department of 
Aboriginal Affairs or some other 
government body? 

If the sacred site is not identified 
clearly because the sign has depreciat­
.ed through weathering and somebody 
transgresses the sacred site because 
there is no sign left there, what hap­
pens then? Does he plead innocence be­
cause the site is not identified quite 
clearly? He might be someone from Mel­
bourne or Sydney who does not know any­
thing about sacred sites. I believe we 
have to look at all these aspects. I am 
still not quite clear in my own mind 
what is the most satisfactory way to 
arrange it. Again, I wonder \>Thether in 
fact a lot of the traditional owners 
would really want their sacred sites 
widely and clearly advertised. 

A member: They do not have to be. It 
is up to the people themselves. It is 
optional. 

Mr MANUELL: Exactly. and for that 
reason, our legislation gives them that 
opportunity. I believe that our com­
plementary legislation is providing the 
traditional landowner with the degree 
of flexibility that he requires. I do 
not believe that it is inflexible but, 
for some reason or other, immediately 
we start to legislate in a comple-
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mentary manner and within the terms 
that have been discussed by the Major­
ity Leader and the Minister for Abori­
ginal Affairs, Mr Ian Viner, we start 
to be criticised. I do not believe we 
need to be criticised unless our legis­
lation is not providing what it sets 
out to do in terms of providing for the 
interests of all people within the 
Northern Territory. I sincerely hope 
that this Assembly will be able to pass 
this legislation and that it will re­
ceive Federal Government assent. If it 
does· not, we should toss the whole 
thing overboard and forget it but, if 
we do, we will not be discharging our 
responsibilities to all residents of 
the Northern Territory. 

Mr KENTISH: I rise to remark upon 
this bill. It is a litle soon yet to 
say that I support the bill which we 
all admit may be subject to change from 
its present form. However, observations 
so far seem to indicate that the great­
er proportion of the bill will find 
favourable reception wi th the Abori­
ginal people concerned or, a t leas t, 
those that I, \Iave met. About 2 weeks 
ago, I atte~ded a meeting at Yirrkala 
of the ArnhellkCentral Council where 13 
centres met t~, discuss the bill and 
other problems that they have. At 
Yirrkala were 2 representatives from 
the town councils af Raper River, Nu~ 
bulwar, Umbakumba, Yirrkala, Elcho Is­
land, Lake Eve1la, Milingimbi, Maning" 
rida, Goulburn Island and Croker Is­
land. The Oenpelli representative was 
not at the council. 

I explained to the people gathered 
there that, in considering the bill, 
they should not regard it as a fait 
accompli, something wished on them and 
unchangeable and inexorable, but some­
thing that would need their comment, 
something on which their opinions were 
required. They seemed to have that idea 
already and there. was quite a lot of 
opinion given at that meeting, a good 
.deal of talk about the vario,us· things. 

One of the fir~ t things we deal wi th 
in this bill is entry onto Aboriginal 
land which is still a very important 
question with the Aboriginal people. 
After a great deal of discussion among-
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st the people and some of their miscon­
ceptions and misunderstandings had been 
ironed out, the finding of the meeting 
was that, basically, the issuing of 
permits should remain with the trad­
itional owner of the land who would 
delegate authority to the appropriate 
town council and to others through the 
town council. The chain of delegation 
would be from the traditional owner to 
the town council and to other indi~id­
uals, and to the Northern Land Council 
from the town council. That was the 
conclusion they reached. The Administ­
rator, they said, can give out con­
ditional pr emits to certain persons as 
required in the bill. They agreed that 
would be necessary,but they considered 
that the traditional owners should be 
able to revoke permits if conditions 
were broken or otherwise at the dis­
cretion of the traditional owner, 

They took strong exception to the 
"authorised Aboriginal". I think the 
main trouble appeared to be that the 
word "authorised" is a new word to 
them; many do not understand it thor­
oughly and it conjures up visions that 
they do not like. They rejected the 
words"authorised Aboriginal", I pointed 
out to them something that was in the 
Maningr!da paper that the member for 
Alice Springs quoted from, There was a 
word there about permits and this came 
out a week or two before the meeting. 
This paper says: "This is a notice to 
inform people on how to get permits to 
enter Maningrida and various out·· 
stations around Maningrid • Many years 
ago there was not any opportunity for 
Aboriginal people to have a say on who 
entered their land. Today, I believe 
that both Aboriginal and Islander soc­
ieties should know and understand that 
entering into Aboriginal places is ·very 
important. People who want to visit 
certain outstations should at least ask 
permission from the traditional 1and~ 
owner of that place. This will make 
life a lot easier for the outstation 
people and prevent them from feeling 
angry and upset." The next part is 
important: "To get permits to enter 
Maningrida, you should contact the peo­
ple who have been elected by the comm­
unity council. These people were ele­
cted to issue all permits for this 
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area, They are Joseph Mangiyja, Don 
Weibauanga and Milark Winunguj. If 
residents of Maningrida want their 
friends to come to spend holidays here, 
they should see these people to obtain 
a permit. This is vezy important to 
know and I hope I have made myself 
understood, Signed, Milark Winunguj". 

I knew the situation fairly well in 
this particular area but I enquired at 
the meeting whether any of those three 
were the traditional landowners at 
Maningrida and they were not. The top 
man at Maningrida, whose word is law in 
these matters, is called "Old Willy". 
He has the final say in these matters 
but he asked the Town Council to take 
this matter off his shoulders and to 
appoint 3 people who would attend to 
permits for the Maningrida area. These 
people were given authority by the Town 
Council. They were in fact authorised 
Aboriginals. I explained to the people 
at the meeting that these people were 
in fact authorised Aborig,inals but were 
not traditional owners. They saw the 
point but they still did not like the 
term. It is interesting to find this 
place has come to its own arrangement 
wi thout consulting the bi 11 that has 
been put forward. However, I think that 
this basically is in accordance with 
the legislation which has been put for­
ward. 

There appears to be no conflict in 
what the people require and what the 
legislation has provided, There may be 
some small variations in different 
applications that would want revising 
but the crux of the matter is there, I 
understand that the committee from Can­
berra favoured the idea that the ini­
tial responsibility for issuing permits 
be with the Northern Land Council and 
Southern Land Council, not with town 
councils or tradi tional owners. Thes e 
people have flatly contradicted that 
idea and i,t was not due to any oratory 
of mine. I went there mainly to listen 
and I only gave advice when asked. 

Last night, I listened to something 
like 3/4 hour of a radio speech. At one 
point, the question was raised as to 
what was being done with the issuing of 
permits, Someone who was being quest­
ioned by the compere of the show rep-
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lied that the Legislative Assembly was 
trying to take the issuing of permits 
away from the land councils and give it 
to public servants. This is quite con­
trary to what the bill provides and I 
Would think that the person who made 
that statement would certainly know 
that it was a .deliberate lie. I list­
ened to 3/4 hour of insidious, mali­
cious and lying propaganda - communist 
propaganda, I would say, by its in­
sidious nature. It was very detrimental 
to the Territory and to the people of 
the Territory. Apparently, we are all 
racist in the Territory. Why some peo­
ple should insist on fixing this brand, 
I do not know. They would have an ul­
terior motive but it would certainly 
not be connected with the truth of the 
situation. After listening to 3/4 hour 
of this garbage, I came to the conclus­
ion that we have 2 dangerous and 
poisonous kinds of vipers in the North­
ern Territory,: one is called the taipan 
and the o·ther goes by the name of Geoff 
Eames. 

We come now to a consideration of the 
protection of sacred sites, The meeting 
considered this at great length and 
talked about all manner of possib­
ilities. They came finally to the very 
simple conclusion that in the protect­
ion of sacred sites and the identifying 
of sacred sites, the initiative should 
be left with the traditional owner - a 
very simple thing indeed. 

Looking at some of the commentary on 
the bill, I read that the "authorised 
Aboriginal" may also let other people 
issue permits for him. He may give that 
right to another person or a body; for· 
example, the land council for that 
area. If he wishes, he can ask ·the Ad­
ministrator to furnish details of the 
people who may give his permission to 
enter that area or any restrictions on 
their power to give permission. In all 
cases, it will be seen that the 
emphasis in the bill is on giving to 
the traditional owner the power to 
determine who shall enter his land and 
what conditions shall be applied. The 
traditional owner is free to decide 
whether,he wants to use this power him­
self or~ as at Maningrida, have another 
person or body do it for him. We have 
seen an example of how that has been 
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done. That appeared to be almost e:ll!­
act1y what this meeting at Yirrka1a 
decided. 

Regarding sacred sites. again it 
says: "The emphasis in the bill is on 
the right of traditional owners ,to 
determine what shall happen on their 
land." ,That forms a commentary .on the 
bill as presented,to this Assembly. It 
is most interesting to note that the 
meeting at Yirrka1a arrived at exactly 
the same conclusion. They said. "Leave 
the initiative with the traditional 
owners". They appear to agree with the 
bill on that. 

It was mentioned to them by the 
Northern Land Cound,l lawyer who was 
present there. Mr McGi11. that the 
Museums Board had put up a submission 
to the parliamentary committee from 
Canberra that all sacred sites should 
be listed and a central registry kept 
of all the sacred sites and their 
whereabouts and all the myths and leg­
end pertaining to them and so on, That 
submission was made known to the meet­
ing. However. they rejected it entire­
ly; they would not have a bar of that 
at all. perhaps for the reason that the 
member for Alice Springs mentioned this 
morning. that they do not want'their 
sacred sites to be made public and they 
do not want a central registry listing 
them. They are sacred to a, point that 
they want no one to know about them, 
except authorised Aboriginals which 
would mean that other Aboriginals. in 
the tribe had knowledge of these 
things. 

They came to discussion on the sea 
waters. -and that went on for a long 
time. A great many viewpoints were 
given on this; it is the most difficult 
question of all. The other points of 
view seem to be easily conpat:lb le wi th 
the bills to hand. but it is obvious 
that the people hav been misled about 
the meaning of these bills and I was 
glad that I was at the meeting to put 
straight some of the misconceptions, 
While l listened to the show last 
night. it was easy to pinpoint the peo­
ple who have been misleading them about 
the correct meaning of these bills. I 
have a letter here from Goulburn Is­
land: 
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We have been alosely following the 
developments over the last weeks with 
re(JaPd to the aomplementa!'Y land 
nghts legis lation and aannat he lp 
but feel that our aase has not been 
adequateZy aonsidered. We live on a 
V6!'Y srrr:r.ll island and the sea is of 
gpeat'importanae to us. Its har-vest 
is neaessa!'Y to our dai Zy supvival. 
Without our fish and tuptle and 
dugong and a1'ab, we would have to 
ahange our enti1'e way of living but 
also we would have to ahange OU1' 
plaae of living. With the produats of 
the sea denied to us 01' exploited by 
othe1's fo1' me1'e finanaial gain, with­
out aonsidemtion fo1' oup livelihood, 
we would be f01'aed to go and live 
elsewhe1'e. We did not aonside1' that 2 
kilometres rest1'iations on aommeraial 
fishing was adequate p1'oteation. 
Even that has been all too frequently 
ignored by fishe1'men. We aonside1' it 
unjust and quite intolerable if any 
thought ltJhateve1' should be given to 
waiving that proteation fo1' our 
aommunity. 

I have been inst1'Uated by the alan 
of Wamwi Counail and the aommunity 
members to info1'm you that we would 
aonsider it a violation of OUP nat­
uml and t1'aditional 1'ights if any 
,legislation ,is passed whiah plaaes 
OUP aommunity in jeopar-dy by negleat­
ing oup needs in orde1' to offer 
others the opportunity for financial 
gain. We ask that you make the aon­
tents of this letter and the deter­
mination of our peop le to maintain 

- thei1' t1'aditional rights known to the 
members of the Legislative Assembly. 
We aannat supvive without the sea and 
we will not let it be taken from us 
and OUP ahi lch>en to aome. 

It is signed, George Winungudj, the 
council president, andPhillip Mug­
alnir, the secretary. I think that let­
ter is typical of the point of view of 
most of, the people who live on the 
coast. There is some talk at times 
about protecting sacred sites, about 
snakes coming up out of the sea in 
times past, old legends and myths con­
nected with the sea. But, by and large, 
I would think that 90 per cent of the 
talk advanced about the preserving of 
certain areas for them is connected 
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with sea food. That is typical of the 
point of view expressed at the meeting 
I attended. The question of sea food 
seemed to· predominate. 

I did point out to the meeting that 
the legislation' in tha t respect had a 
certain amount of flexibility about .it 
so that. although they had to apply 
for a closure of sea waters,·to fishing 
within their area, the detemnined area 
and distance from their coas~t could be 
flexible because the needs would vary 
with different places and fo-rdifferent 
reasons, They seemed to accept at the 
meeting the opinion advanced by a man 
from Croker Island, that· he did ,not 
mind people travelling through the wat­
ers, because they were open to sea traf­
fic. Leisure craft or sea travellers 
could use these waters but the thing 
that they appeared to be mos t concerned 
about were the commercial fishermen, 
some of whom have'hacl very little eti­
quette in coming into the bays ,of some 
of these settlements. They come into 
the mission bay or settlement bay, lo­
wer their nets, clean out everything in 
the bay and go: off;., I heard that that 
has happened on one or two occasions 
and the people feel very badly about 
it. 

They considered the prOVlSlon in the 
legislation for an Administrator's Ad­
visory Council to indicate to the 
Administrator how the legis 1ation was 
proceeding, There was some talk about 
it but there appeared to be little en­
thusiasm for this provision. The con_ 
clusion of the meeting finally> was that 
they would communicate later wi th the 
Maj ority Leade,r af ter f urthe r dis­
cussions, Thus, that. ques tion was left 
hanging till they have gone home and 
talked to their land councils., 

That is all I have to say about this 
bill except that I feel optimistic that 
we can reach a satisfactory conclusion 
that will be readily acceptable to the 
people who live in the Territory. In 
its application to the sea, which is 
the most vexed question, i,t concerns 
mainly the people on the coast. It is 
unfortunate that, in our dealings with 
the People concerned, we are sidetrack­
ed, humbugged and,circumvent:ed in many 
ways by other people who obviously are 
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out to mislead and misrepresent what is 
intended'in the legislation, 

Debate adj ourned. 

PRIVILEGES COMMITTEE REPORT 

Mr WITHNALL (by leave): I present the 
report of the Privileges Committee 
dated 5 May 1977. 

Mr KENTISH: I move that the report be 
adopted, 

Considerable thought was given to 
this quest,ion and a good deal' of pre­
cedent was heeded. Af ter careful 
consideration, it would appear that 
that was the only conclusion ·"that the 
Privileges Committee could, arrive at 
and I support the ·finding of that 
committee. 

Motion agreed to. 

DARWIN CYCIDNE TRACY 
,RELIEF TBUST FUND 

Mr EVERINGHAM (by leave): I table' the 
Darwin Cyclone TracyRe'lief Trust 'Fund 
monthly reports for ,Octob'er, ·November 
and December 19'76 and' January, "Feb'­
ruary, March and April 1977., 

MrsLAWRIE: I moVe that the ,reports 
be noted and "seek leave. to " continue my 
remarks at a, later date; 

Leave granted. 

Debate adjourned. 

WORKJVIEN'S COMPENSATION BILL 

(Serial 201) 

Mrs LAWRIE: I rise to support the 
bill and to indicate that the sponsor 
of the bill had the courtesy to discuss 
this bill with myself and other members 
before presentation. It was only intro­
duced this morning and I have always 
resisted any attempt by this House to 
introduce legislation and pass it on 
the same day. However, having regard to 
the circumstances and the 'hardship that 
would be caused if this legislation was 
not passed i,mmediate1y, I indicate my 
support. 
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Motion agreed to;' bill read a second 
time. 

Bill passed the remaining stages 
without debate. 

LEGAL PRACTITIONER:') BILL 

(Serial 196) 

Miss ANDRrN1: ,I would like to thank 
the honourable memb ers who have spoken 
on the bill. In my rep ly, I would like 
to make some observ,ations about what 
they have said. The 2 committee system 
was mentioned by the honourable member 
for Port Darwin this morning. These 2 
committees have separate func.tions and, 
traditionally, in most states, these 
functions are dealt with separately. 
One is for the collection and invest­
ment of deposits and the other is to 
deal with claims resulting from defal­
cations by legal practitioners. In 
fact, in the Northern Territory it 
would be possible for the Law Society 
to have on these 2 committees the same 
nominees. Notw;lthstanding this, I ac­
cept that ther:eis much good sense in 
the comments made by the honourable 
member for Port Darwin. However, I am 
anxious for this bill to be dealt with 
at this sittings as it is proposed to 
bring the trust fund and fidelity fund 
schemes into operation on 1 July 1977. 
The amendments needed to establish one 
committee would be substantial and 
would have to be dealt with at a later 
sittings. However, I will undertake to 
look at the matter very closely and 
hold discussions with him before the 
next si tting. 

Regarding his second point, which was 
in reference to section 84 (A) (5), I 
think it is going to take a long time 
before we get $250,000 in the fidelity 
fund, and I would hope that, by that 
stage, we would indeed have control of 
legal aid through this Assembly. 

Turning to the comments made by the 
honourable member for Jingili, a pri­
vate prac1:i tioner has raised for 
consideration possible difficulties 
that may arise should a practitioner 
cease to practise througlt the occur­
rence of some unexpected event • for 
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example. as the honourable member said, 
on death - as a result of which no one 
may be available to withdraw trust mon­
eys deposited with the trust fund 
committee. I understand that this mat­
ter has been considered by the Law Soc­
iety, but where this occurs it will 
normally be possible for either a per­
sonal representative of the legal 
practitioner concerned or a receiver to 
be appointed to withdraw the money from 
the Trust Fund. It is suggested that 
there may be some delays before such an 
appointment occurs and I am giving 
consideration as to whether a further 
amendment to the ordinance may be 
necessary to deal with this event­
uality. If it is thought necessary, I 
will seek to introduce legislation at a 
later date. I would prefer not to deal 
with this matter in the present bill as 
I think it requires considerable con­
sideration and I look forward to the 
passage of this bill and the imple­
mentation of these schemes. I commend 
the bill. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 to 5 agreed to. 

New clause 5A: 

Miss ANDREW: I move that the new cla­
use 5A be inserted in the bill. 

This is cons idered necessary as it is 
incorrect to describe contributions to 
the fidelity fund committee as being 
payable to the Master. 

New clause 5A agreed to. 

Clause 6 agreed to, 

Clause 7: 

Miss ANDREW: I move amendment 9.2. 

This amendment is designed to sub­
stitute a new subsection (4) in a new 
section 79A to provide that the trust 
committee is to comprise the Master and 
two legal practitioners appointed by 
the council of the Law Society rather 
than just the Law Society. 
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Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 7; as amende'd, agreed to. 

Clauses 8 to 10 agreed to. 

Clause 11: 

Miss ANDREVI: I move amendments 9,3 to 
9.8, 

These 6' amendments to new seetions 84 
and 84A are designed to make it clear 
that the interest received by the trust 
committee includes income earned from 
the investinent of moneys deposited with 
the trust committee. It will also del­
ete the proposed requirement that the 
interest must be paid into a separate 
bank account as that seems to be un­
necessary. 

Amendments agreed to .. 

Clause 11, as amended, agreed to. 

Clause 12: 

Miss ANDREH: I move amendment 9.9. 

This amendment to section 86 is in 
relation to the fidelity fund commi­
ttee, a similar amendment to that under 
9.2 in relation to the trust fund 
committee. It provides that 2 legal 
practitioner members are to be ap­
pointed by the council of the Law Soc­
iety. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 12, as amended, agreed to. 

Clauses 13 and 14 agreed to. 

New clauses l4A, l4B and l4C agreed 
to without debate. 

See Minutes for text of new clause.s. 

Clause 15 agreed to. 

Title agreed to. 

Bill passed the remaining stages 
without debate. 

Continued from 4 May 1977. 
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Mr POLLOCK: This report was tabled in 
·the House of Representatives and I bel­
ieve that Cabinet will shortly be 
considering many aspects of the report .. 
The Ayers Rock-Mt .Olga National Park is 
one of the world's and definitely one 
of the Territory's most significant 
national parks. It is very important 
that this significance be recognised 
and that the environment and charact­
eristics of the place be cared.for. At 
the same time, the public should have 
the opportunity ~obe able to visit the 
area and be provided with a~propriate 

s'ervices. 

The Ayers Rock-Mt Olga National Park 
was dedicated to the care and control 
of the Northern Territory Reserves 
'Board in 1958, when visitors were esti­
mated at about 2,000 persons per year. 
Numbers have increased over the years 
and, in the 10 years from 1967, it is 
estimated that some 423,000 people have 
visited the national park. The Reserves 
Board· estimates that, in the forthcom­
ing 10 years, a total of 1,423,000 peo­
ple l-1ill visit the national park. In 
the 10 years or so that I have been go­
ing to the park - 21,515 visited the 
park in 1967/68 and it is estimated 
that some n4,000 people will attend 
this year - I do not think the facil­
ities have greatly altered, particular­
ly motel accommodation. There has been 
an improvement in camping area facil­
ities but, in general~ the 6atter has 
been not so much in a state of limbo as 
in a state of inaction. 

The problems grew along with the num­
ber of people visiting. In 1968, con­
sultants were engaged to study and make 
reports on the future of the park. At 
the time~ we had huge reports on "'hat 
could be done in the area - proposals 
'for a new village complex and the 
long-awaited road, which do not seem to 
be any further advanced than in those 
earlier days. Pe have had many pro­
posals and schemes put forward and it 
looked as if some of these might really 
get off the ground and that the area 
would be developed, But, alas, that has 
not been the case and things have con­
tined to stagnate. There is growing 
concern amongst Territorians and people 
so vitally concerned with it, like the 
Reserves Board and the tourist industry 
and, as a result of discussions I"hich 



DEBATES - Thursday 5 May 1977 

'Were held' between various people, a 
proposed essential interim works pro­
gram was prepared by the Northern 
Territory Reserves, Board. This was pre­
pared in November 1976. 'This report 
outlined many of the problems confront­
ing us at Ayers Rock, some very import­
ant problems_ too. It pointed out the 
problems in' relation to the, access 
roads, the feeder roads, the circuit 
roads to the Rocks, the Sunset Strip 
road, t.he pedestrian tracks, if you can 
say ther.e are tracks there - I think 
that the people walk anywhere and cause 
a lot of damage to vegetation over e~ 
tensive areas. It referred to the 
electricity situation where we have 
everybody there generating their own 
electricity with a great number of 
generating sets. At any given time, 10 
diesel generators can be operating sep­
arately and at night the noise pol­
lution from that is significant. There 
is also visual pollution from the 
extensive overhead fuel tanks in the 
area~ The problems in 'relation to the 
high maintenance cost of each of these 
generating sets needs to be seen to be 
believed. 

The sewerage sys-tem at the Rock is 
ineffective and inoperative. Inoper­
ative septic systems require pumping, 
generally into adjacent ground and this 
causes health hazards. Every facility 
at the Rock is operating its own septic 
and sewerage system and of course they 
tend to break down. The water. supply 
has always been a terrific problem at 
the Rock, whether it is the bores, the 
water quality, the insufficient surface 
storage or the lack of management in 
the use of the water which- has been a 
continual problem over the years. This 
will be a serious problem when we get 
the number of people it is projected 
will be going ·to the Rock. It is a maj­
or problem which must be solved. 

More and more people are going there 
by road. Whether or not they believe 
the standard of the road is sufficient 
to get them there or not, they travel 
to the Rock and they camp there. The 
camping areas have been a problem be­
cause of the lack of facilities that 
can cope at peak period times such as 
during the August-September school 
holidays. To effectively operate the 
park, you need. staff. If you have staff 
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in a locality such as the Rock, they 
need to be housed and the existing 
staff accommodation at Ayers Rock 
principally consists of caravans and 
bungalows of a standard in which, in 
many respects, you would not want to 
have to put your dog. The solid waste 
disposal in such an area is also a pro­
blem. 

All these problems are recognised by 
the Reserves Board and many other peo­
ple connected with the facility and 
they have been working to find a solut­
ion. Many of the problems, if not all 
of them,can be solved ~7ith rational 
thinking, but all this requires an am­
ount of money. Among things to be 
considered isa central power station 
which would provide all the facilities 
at the Rock with electricity at the one 
central place and would be a much more 
effective and efficient operation. Sew­
erage could be treated in much the same 
way. The water supply problem could be 
overcome by more production bores, bet­
ter storage and new management pro­
cedures for usage. The camping areas 
could be upgraded with more cooking 
facilities and ablution blocks. Staff 
housing could be improved. The roads in 
the area around the Rock could be per­
haps sealed and better constructed so 
that they do not have a terrific dust 
problem and the roads do not i ust go 
anywhere and everywhere,damaging the 
general environment. 

The ultimate village complex is at 
least another 10 years away. Of course, 
if they have to wait for another 10 
years, the existing facilities at the 
Rock will not be adequate to cope with 
the growing visiting population. Recog­
nising that, the board prepared an 
essential interim work program. It bel­
ieved that, to carry 'out the program 
which it has prepared, it would require 
$3.56lm but it could get away lolith 
$2.280m. It proposed a quarterly alloc­
ation of expenditure, with a total ex­
penditure in the 1977-78 financial year 
of $1,611,000 and the remaining 
$669,000 being spent in the following 
financial year. This money was required 
for the upgrading of the sewerage, 
electricity, staff housing, camping, 
garbage, tracks, roads and communicat­
ions, Communications with Ayers Rock 
are always a problem. The radio tele-
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phone system is perhaps much better 
than a message stick b ut it is still 
not the optimum. The money is also req­
uired for rehabilitation of the area 
which has been damaged by actions of 
people because the Reserves Board did 
not have the physical resources to con­
trol some of the things that have hap­
pened there. Money is also required for 
water reticulation, the control sta­
tion, the display area, and to adequat­
ely care for and advise the visitors 
to the area. All this comes to some 
$2. 280m. 

Having prepared all that and sub­
mitted it to the Government, 'the House 
of Representatives Standing Committee 
on Environment and Conservation came 
onto the scene. This committee examined 
the report and a subcommittee came to 
the national park. The standing commi­
ttee examined the Reserve Board's leng­
thy report and virtually adopted it 
holus-bolus. It recommended to Govern­
ment that it take appropriate action to 
implement the report. The recommend­
ations of the committee were: the 
Northern Territory Reserves Board com­
mence during the 1977-1978 financial 
year essential interim work at the 
park; the Australian National Park and 
Wildlife Service devise and implement 
quickly a comprehensive management plan 
for the park during the 1977-1978 
financial year; .the commencement of the 
new airstrip outside the park bound­
aries; and, during the 1977-1978 fin­
ancial year, the commencement of the 
sealing of the Erldunda-Ayers Rock 
road. 

If there is anything to be disagreed 
with there, it perhaps is only in 
relation to the new airstrip. The rem­
oval of the airstrip some distance from 
the existing facilities will cause pro­
blems. Perhaps the committee has not 
entirely recognise.d that the closeness 
of the present airstrip to the present 
facilities does result in a consid­
erable saving to all the local oper­
ators. If the airstrip was removed some 
15-16 kilometres away, this would cause 
problems, especially if there was no 
communication between the existing 
facilities and the new airstrip. 

Despite these recommendations, we 
have the disturbing news that one of 
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the senior officers of the Department 
of Housing and Environment went to the 
Hous·e of Representatives Standing 
Committee on the Environment and Con­
servation and gave the ',iew i ust off 
the top of his head that the Reserves 
Board could get by with $500,000. The 
Reserves Board has detailed, right down 
to the very cent, that it needs $2.28lm 
and we have some government official in 
Canberra telling the committee that the 
Reserves Board can get away - without 
any reference to anybody; no discuss­
ion, no figures, no feasibility - with 
half a million dollars. How ridiculous! 

At this very time, when these remarks 
are still so ingrained into the feel­
ings of anyone who has anything to do 
with this report, we have this sub­
mission going to Cabinet in relation to 
what moneys will be allocated to the 
Northern Territory Reserves Board for 
the implementation of that essential 
works program. It is of great concern 
that the Department of Environment will 
in its submission to Cabinet through 
its senior officer - he is the senior 
officer who is advising the Minister 
and is not likely to change his mind 
overnight will not support the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
and others in the application for the 
$2.28lm, but only for half a million 
dollars. Now half a million dollars in 
the next financial year is not going to 
achieve anything. The situation at 
Ayers Rock is not going to be any bet­
ter in 18 months time than what it is 
now unless the Reserves Board is pro­
vided with' the money to get on with the 
job of upgrading the facilities. 

I went out to Ayers Rock on Anzac 
Day. The morale of operators and people 
there is getting lower and lower. In 
fact, one of the operators has put his 
place up for sale because he is heart­
ily sick and tired; he has given up 
hope that anything proposed in relation 
to the improvements at the Rock will 
ever be implemented. You cannot blame 
him when you have these officials 
advising the Ministers and the depart~ 

ments that the Reserves Board can get 
away with some 20 per cent perhaps of 
what the board estimate they really 
need. Somebody hasi uS t not got his 
priorities in the right place. I know 
for sure that it is not myself and the 
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people involved in the program who have 
not got themselves in the right prior­
ity structure. When we look through the 
committee's report and its conclusions, 
we find that it backs up the chapter 
and verse of everything the Reserves 
Board is saying needs to be done. The 
committee considers that the Reserves 
Board should continue to be directly 
involved when park administration and 
policy formulation become the res­
ponsibility of the National Parks and 
Wildlife Service. "The prime respon­
sibility is to ensure that the Ayers 
Rock-Mount 01ga National Park does not 
deteriorate for want of attention and 
tourists are not discouraged through 
the absence of reasonable facilities". 
It believes that the relocation of the 
village is some 7 or 8 years away but 
the Reserves Board has a prime respon­
sibility to ensure that the park does 
not deteriorate for want of attention. 
It will deteriorate if the funds are 
not provided. 

One important aspect of the commi­
ttee's report and recommendation is in 
relation to the Er1dunda-Ayers Rock 
road. "'l', 

Mr Vale: Not as much traffic as 
Yuendumu.j 

Mr POLLOCK: A lot more traffic than 
Yuendumu. The Ayers Rock-Er1dunda road 
is referred to in paragraph 44 of the 
report. "Access to the park from the 
Stuart Highway is by Er1dunda-Ayers 
Rock Road. Parts of this road have been 
described as the most dangerous in Cen­
tral Australia. The sub-committee was 
told that conditions have led to in­
juries and costly damage to vehicles. 
The Reserves Board claim that park 
management was made difficult because 
many visitors, after driving on the 
road, arrive at the part in an irri­
table condition. Many bus- borne tour­
ists arrange to fly out rather than 
travel on the road again. There is no 
doubt that the existing road makes tra­
vel to the Rock difficult and unpleas­
ant. The Departmlmt of' Industry and 
Commerce urge that an improved road may 
increase the number of tourists and ex­
ert pressure on the already inadequate 
facilities at the Rock. The committee's 
view is that many touris ts are unaware 
of the real nature of the road until 
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they have completed the forward jour­
ney. An upgraded road would not in­
fluence numbers greatly." '!-.Thether it 
would influence numbers greatly or not, 
I can assure this House that it is at 
times quite a torturous journey from 
Er1dunda through to the Rock. Anything 
that can be done to implement the pro­
posal to upgrade that road and bit­
uminise it would be appreciated. "The 
Committee considers that there is no 
alternative but for the road to be 
sealed and rerouted so that it passes 
near the proposed new village and air 
strip. The committee believes the con­
struction of this road would encourage 
commencement of the air strip and the 
village." We all hope for the new vil­
lage but lolhether the new road will 
bring that more quickly or not remains 
to be seen. 

"TIle committee re-examined proposals 
to move the ring road away from the 
Rock and considers that such proposals 
are of low priority. The committee is 
sympathetic to the arguments advanced 
in favour of leaving the road alignment 
unchanged. These are that the existing 
alignment provides the greatest visitor 
satisfaction and that there is a danger 
of people driving off the road if the 
road is moved several kilometres from 
the rock." 

Mr Stee1e: Why not move the rock? 

Mr POLLOCK: We had some peanut the 
other week wanting to use it as an 
uranium dump. 

What we really get down to in the re­
port is the recommendation which I read 
ear1ier:"The committee therefore recom­
mends that the Commonwealth Government 
provide the necessary finance to enable 
the Northern Territory Reserves Board 
to commence during the 1977-78 fin­
ancial year essential interim work at 
the park". Having said all that, it 
leaves me little more than again to 
call on the Government and the Minis­
ters and those responsible to act res­
ponsibly and ensure that no harebrained 
ideas of cutting expenditure in relat­
ion to proposed essential interim work 
at Ayers R~k-Mount 01ga National Park 
are entertained in any shape or form. I 
know the Reserves Board itself is very 
concerned about the matter and yester-
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day telegraphed the Minister expressing 
its concern and no doub t that matter 
will be referred to in later debate. 

Just before closing, I should display 
this cartoon. It has been prepared by 
staff of the Reserves Board or somebody 
associated with the system and shows a 
set of scales. On one side it has 
voluminous copies of reports and in­
vestigations all weighing down and on 
the other side we have: "Progress -
SFA". 

Mr MANUELL: I do not wish to occupy 
this Assembly's time by emulating the 
Cabinet Member for Resources but I feel 
compelled to rise and lend my support 
to the motion. I would strongly recom­
mend that this report be adopted and 
that works to commence upgrading of the 
Ayers Rock - Mount Olga National Park 
be implemented as soon as possible. I 
do sound a note of warning that, unless 
the work is conducted in a organised 
manner, we will find some difficulty 
being experienced at the Rock by oper­
ators. I note that one of the recom­
mendations is that the airstrip be re­
sited some considerable distance from 
the Rock. That means that it will be 
quite a way from the existing accom­
modation facilities. This in itself 
will create some disenchantment among 
the operators and frustration for peo­
ple visiting the Rock. I do hope that 
this report is adopted and that there 
is no follow-up report by any other 
committee to confirm the reports that 
have already been made by various 
organisations and departments to the 
various houses of parliament. 

Mr ROBERTSON: It is not often that I 
stand in this place to express satis­
faction at the fact that a report of an 
inquiry is being discussed. This is one 
of the exceptions. When the committee 
of the 28th Parliament made its recom­
mendations on 17 March 1976 and the 
subcommittee decided to make its in­
vestigations on 23 September 1976, we 
really couldn't expect miracles to 
transpire within that time. What I do 
find encouraging is that a Parliament­
ary committee is inquiring into the re­
sults of its own recommendations. This 
not only brings to the attention of the 
Parliament the progress or otherwise of 
the standing committee but also brings 
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it to the attention of the public and 
can result in debates like this and in 
the wide publicity given to this sub­
committee report in the Northern Terri­
tory press. I would hope that this 
particular committee of the Federal 
Parliament will continue periodically 
to review its own recommendations and 
to make comment upon what has been done 
in respect of those recommendations. It 
is a rather magic pressure group. The 
report itself doesn't really give us 
great deal of room for optimism. Pro­
bably the honourable Cabinet Member for 
Resources wasn't bearing in mind in 
some of his comments the very brief 
period between the original report and 
the subsequent report. 

Having made general comments, I would 
like to refer to a couple of sections 
but there really is not a great deal 
left that has not been covered. I have 
crossed most of mine out so, if I am 
somewhat hesitant, it is because I am 
trying to catch up with what is left of 
the debate. Perhaps we might tie recom­
mendations 12 and 17 together as they 
relate to planning. It is interesting 
to note that, in this particular fin­
ancial year, not only haven't we seen 
any implementation of the planning side 
of the recommendations, we have not 
seen any funds for the actual formul­
ation of those plans. There again, we 
all wonder exactly who will authorise 
the plans. In the same manner, I sup­
pose we will wonder who will authorise 
the routing of the roads. While I wel­
come this committee, I think that, once 
again, we are seeing proliferations of 
various views and opinions put forward 
without anyone finally taking the bull 
by the horns and saying how it will be 
done. 

In respect of this particular report, 
I cannot see who will make the final 
approval of the plan required under the 
National Parks and Wildlife Services 
Act and the plan in relation to the 
roads. We have the Ayers Rock Advisory 
Committee on the one hand and the Re­
serves Board on the other. The latter 
will be somewhat weakened in its role 
in the Ayers Rock-Mt Olga National Park 
area upon the gazettal of the national 
park complex under the federal act. We 
also have the Department of Northern 
Territory and, looking back through a 
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number of submissions put forward to 
the various committees on Ayers Rock, 
we notice the proliferation of depart­
ments and committees. Once again, we 
will find ourselves wondering.who will 
make the final decision. Will anyone be 
game to make decisions and. if so, 
when? 

The honourable menber for Alice 
Springs mentioned the airstrip. He" 
would be far more familiar with the i 

nature of that than myself. I doubt if i 

it could be descr:L.bed as dangerous and 
I do not think he would sugges~ it was I""" 
dangerous. If the Department of Trans­
port, or in earlier days the Department 
of Civil Aviation, considered i.t was 
dangerous, then it simply would not be 
licensed, and I am quite sur.e the 
honourable gentleman and myself would 
not be, flying into and out of it 
either. Nevertheless, it is generally 
conceded by people in the tourist 
industry and by people in the ait:line 
industry that larger aircraft could be 
operated in and out of that strip. The 
logical s tart of course is an F27 ser­
vice, but there is no real reason why 
we could not eventually get into 28s 
and even, 29s, That, somewhat in con­
'tradiction of what the honourable mem­
ber for Alice Springs said, would 
necessarily require a ,considerable re­
moval of that airstrip fr,om the proxi­
mitY,Qf the ROck itseif. He expressed 
the concern. that there ,would be con­
siderable travel between the airstrip 
and the actual Rock. What is signi~ 
ficant is that the village itself will 
not ,be adj acent to the Rock and, as 
such, the actual travel will be between 
the airstrip and the village and I do 
n,ot really think that that problem will 
show itself. 

We have earlier today - and I am not 
reflecting on the debate - but we have 
earlier today been discussing the 
Aboriginal land rights legislation in 
its various forms and I notice that 
recommendations 20 to 24 deal with the 
involvement of Aboriginal people.; The 
difficulties of the Aboriginal people 
derive from a lack of motivation, a 
lack of iJlvolvement and, in many res­
pects, a feeling of being unwanted, not 
needed, not useful. This is the type ,of 
area where we can actively' invplve 
them, where government should inVQlve 
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them, where indeed they can become some 
of the principle prime movers of tour­
ism. This is within the framework of 
the recommendations apart from the act­
ual physical requirement of money. 
Recommendations 20 to 24 ought to have 
very great regard paid to them. 

We note from the report that, because 
of financial restrictions and staff 
cealings, they are unable to recruit 
the Aboriginal people that the Reserves 
Board itself wants. Apart from the 
necessity of expertise, I would suggest 
to this House and to the authorities 
that, if we are going to give priority 
and emphasis to any type of employee 
in that area, then first priority 
should be given to the Aboriginal peo­
ple, to overcome the problems that have 
been created around them, In this mat­
ter, the state can contribute something 
to their welfare and they can con­
tribute to ours by encouraging tourism. 

Dr LETTS: I am grateful to the 
honourable Cabinet Member for Resources 
for giving us the opportunity to have a 
debate on the report on Ayers Rock and 
the Mount Olga area. He did draw 
attention, during the course of his re­
marks., to the unsatisfactory level of 
finance that appears to be forthcoming 
from the Commonwealth Government to 
meet the recommendations of their own 
committee on this area, finance which 
will fall far short of even the minimal 
requirement to keep Ayers Rock going as 
one of the principal tourist attract­
ions in Australia and a place of con­
siderable importance to the economy and 
development of the Northern Territory. 

It is important that we look at the 
kind of arrangements that exist between 
the Commonwealth and the Territory for 
this particular area and this parti­
cular project. Ayers Rock, like all of 
the other national parks in the Terri­
troy, was established under the North­
ern Territory Parks and Gardens Ordin­
ance. and about 3 years ago, under the 
former government's administration, we 
saw a bid by the Commonwealth to enter 
into the business of running national 
parks in Australia starting, as al­
ways ,with the only place where they 
could directly take hold of the reins, 
the Northern Territory. There is no 
doubt at all that public servants ad-
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vising the ministers of the government 
of the day, at one stage at least, 
intended to take over the whole of the 
national park and wildlife function in 
the Northern Territory. That is a mat­
ter of history, a matter of record. 

However, we have always reasoned'­
and I suppose we were trying from our 
position of weakness 'to do a bit of 
horse trading in a way on this matter -
that we could see some merit in the 
Commonwealth declaring Ayers Rock and 
the Kakadu National Park as' national 
parks under Commonwealth legislation to 
give them that status and international 
recognition which they deserve, but 
that the Commonwealth should not go on 
to take over all 'the bits and pieces 
like the Katherine low-level and the 
Alice Springs Telegraph Station 'and all 
the other parks in the Northern Terri­
tory. In the event of their declaring 
the major park, Ayers Rock, under their 
legislation, we reasoned that they 
should at least recognise the Territory 
authority in the administration and the 
preparation of plans of management of 
all parks here included under their 
act. 

Hith the change of government, there 
was a considerable wi thdrawal from the 
position which the previous government 
had attempted to establish in relation 
to national parks 'and the extent to 
which the central government should in­
trude into this field. Diseussions 
which have been held at the conservat­
ion ministers council meetings, which I 
have attended, have established a 
reasonable line to be drawn between the 
proper functions of the Commonwealth in 
this regard and the state governments 
and the territory administrations. I 
believe that we had agreement at those 
meetings and in. discussions' which I 
have had with the various ministers for 
the environment. ' 

In the agreements which have been 
reached between us and the Commonwealth 
ministers and their departments to go 
ahead with the declaration of Ayers 
Rock, and eventually Kakadu, under'the 
act; the carrot which was held out' and 
which we were prepared to accept, was 
that, by gazettal, bydeclaratiori, under 
a Commonwealth act giving the Common­
wealth ~1inister and the Commonwealth 
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Government a real role'and significant 
position in relation to Ayers Rock, we 
could expect that the resources of the 
Commonwealth would be placed behind 
reserves such as that, that their man':' 
power resources in p limning;' that their 
financial resources, would' be more 
readily forthcoming to assist the poor 
little Territory than if we had to d!) 
it all ours'elves. This was a reasonable 
argument and'we accepted it; otherwise, 
there would not be any point in the 
Commonwealth intruding. He 107ould be 
quite happy to run the thing ourselves 
in the future as in the past and strug­
gle along. But that was the definite 
kind of undertaking that was given. 
NOW, from what the honourable Cabinet 
Member for Resources said, I believe we 
are seeing some withdrawal, some reneg­
ing, some welshing, even at this early 
stage in the matter. 

If this Commonwealth Gov~rnment is 
not prepared to put its money where its 
mouth is in relation to Ay~rs Rock, 
then I say, let them get to hell out of 
it and leave it to us to administer al­
together. If they want to have a stake 
in the thing, let them put some money 
into it too. I have become 'somewhat 
disenchanted with the officers of the 
Department of Emtironment with I"hom t 
have had to deal over the "iast 6 mon­
ths. Their policies, the alacrity with 
which they have dealt wit'h I.hat I re­
gard as fairly easy problems the mat­
ter I alluded to yesterday of the as­
sent to the Territory Parks and lVi1d­
life Ordinance - leave a lot to be des­
ired. I suggest that in the whole of 
their work, and :hi particular in relat­
ion to the recommendation upon Ayers 
Rock, they pull their socks up. ' 

Members:, H~ar, hear! 

Debate adjourned. 

UNITING CHURCH IN AUSTRALIA BILL 

(Serial 194) 

Continued from 4 March 1977. 

In Committee: 

Clause I agreed to. 

Clause 2: 
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Hr BALLANTYNE: I move amendments num­
ber 7,1 and 7,2, 

The reason for these amendments is 
that clause 19(2) concerns the vesting 
in the trust of property formerly held 
by the Presbyterian Church. A separate 
commencement date for that clause was 
provided to allai for more time for 
agreement on which properties were to 
be .transferred, This matter has been 
resolved and a separate commencement 
date is not necessary. 

Amendments agreed to, 

Clause 2, as amended, agreed to. 

Clause 3: 

Hr BALLANTYNE: I. move amendment 7.3. 

This amendment is to correct a typo­
graphical error, 

Amendment agreed to. 

Hr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.4. 

This smclause has been inserted to 
ensure that the usual effects of the 
repeal of ari:ordinance apply to the 
South Australian acts which are rep­
ealed by this· ordinance. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 3, as amended, agreed to. 

Clause 4: 

Hr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.5. 

This amendment defines the Uni ting 
Church by reference to the basis of un-­
ion and is consequential to the pro­
posed omission in part II of the bill 
which will follai. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 4, as amended, agreed to. 

Clauses 5 to 10. 

Hr BALLANlYNE: I invite defeat of 
clauses 5 to 10. 

The reason is that Part II of the 
bill conforms with the legislation 
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which is being passed in all states but 
the Attorney-General has advised that 
in relation to the Territory this part 
would be in contravention of section 
116 of the Constitution. Section 116 
provides, basically, that the Common­
wealth shall not make any law for 
establishing any religion. This opinion 
has just been given and the text of it 
has not yet been received from Can­
berra. 

Hrs LAWRIE: I am not wishing to be 
des tructi ve, but as the honourable 
sponsor of the bill has just received 
this information from the 
Attorney-General's Department, can he 
indicate to the committee if another 
form has to be instituted in the legis­
lation to provide for the inauguration 
of the Church, or is it to be omitted 
completely with no further reference? I 
appreciate his difficulty if he has 
just received this from AG. 

Hr BALLANTYNE: The amendments which 
follow will clarify that. 

Clauses 5 to 10 negatived. 

Clause 11: 

Hr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.7. 

This amendment is made to conform 
with the form of name used in .that pro­
posed constitution of the Church and to 
ensure uniformity with the legislation 
in the rest of Australia. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 11, as amended, agreed to. 

Clause 12: 

Hr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.8. 

The proposed new subclause (1) is 
designed to give the trust the usual 
powers of a body corporate in its deal­
ings with its property. The new sub­
clause (2) is consequential to the 
omission of Part 11 and was formulated 
by the Attorney- General in conaultat­
ion with the solicitors for the Church; 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 12, as amended, agreed to. 
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Clause 13 agreed to. 

Clause 14: 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.9. 

This amendment is necessary because 
the clause as introduced refers to the 
proposed Mental Health Ordinance which 
at this time has not yet been passed. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.10. 

This amendment is to correct a typo­
graphical error. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 14, as amended, agreed to. 

Clauses 15 and 16 agreed to. 

Clause 17 agreed to with amendment. 

Clause 18 agreed to. 

Clause 19: 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendments 7.12 
and 7.13. 

These amendments are designed to re­
flect the correct name of the Methodist 
Overseas Missions Trust Association and 
to reflect the arrangement made with 
the transfer of properties held by the 
Presbyterian Church. It has been agreed 
that all properties in the Northern 
Territory held by the Presbyterian 
Church, with the exception of the John 
Flynn Memorial Church in Alice Springs. 
are to be transferred to the trust. The 
John Flynn Memorial Church is to remain 
registered in the name of the Pres­
byterian Church (New South Wales) Pro­
perty Trust for the time being, pending 
further negotiations taking place. This 
will not preclude the continuing use of 
the church as presently occurs, ' 

Amendments agreed to. 

Clause 19 agreed to with further 
amendment. 

Clause 20: 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.15. 
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This amendment is necessary to cor­
rect a typographical error. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.16. 

This amendment is designed to ensure 
that wills and other instruments made 
in favour of the United Church can be 
interpreted as being in favour of its 
successor after it goes out of exist­
ence. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Mrs LAWRIE: Mr Chairman, I was asleep 
when you gave us the opportunity to 
query amendment 7.15. Could I just draw 
the sponsor's attention to the fact 
that it certainly does not seem to be 
just a typographical error, Although we 
have now passed that perhaps he could 
clear it up in speaking to the clause 
itself • 

Mr CHAIRMAN: Is the honourable member 
able to assist the committee on that? 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I would need a little 
time, although it has been passed in 
the committee stage. 

Mr CHAIRMAN: The question that the 
clause stand as amended has not though. 
The honourable member is quite entitled 
to request deferment if the committee 
agrees with that course of action. I do 
not know whether it is appropriate to 
suggest this but it would seem to me, 
and the committee may agree, that it is 
unnecessary repetition of what is al­
ready stated. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: If that is the way it 
is wanted by the sponsor of this bill, 
as far as I am concerned he can have it 
that way. It may not perhaps be the 
best way. but it seems to me that there 
is nothing wrong with it. 

Hr POLLOCK: Words are repeated twice. 
It is the operation of the electric 
tYPEWriter ••• 

Mr CHAIRMAN: Order I I understood the 
honourable member for Jingil1 was on 
his feet. 
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Mr EVERINGHAM: I am sorry" Mr Chait'" 
man; I have sat down. 

Mr FOLLOCK: My understanding is that 
the words that have been deleted are 
repeated., The automatic 'typewriter 
printed them twice in the original 
draft of thebi 11 and it was not picked 
up until this stage. 

Clause 20, as amended, agreed to,;' 

Clause 21. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.17. 

This amendmen.t is n,e,cessary to ensure 
that the trust will be subject to the 
cove,nants and "conditions entiodied in a 
grant of crown land after that land ,is 
vested ,in the trust. It also ensures 
that, the, ves,ting of land ,in the trust 
will not be" invalid because of any 
branch of these covenants by its pre­
decessor. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 21, as amended, agreed to. 

;Clause 22. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.18. 

This. am~ndm~nt is designed to provide 
1:i,hat, the certificate g.iven by the- trust 
to the effect that you hold certain 
property is given"no special eviden~ 
iary value. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 22, as amended, agreed 1:0. 

Clause, 23 agreed to. 

Claus,e ~4 •. 

Mr BAL14\NTYNE:, I move amendment, 7.19. 

This is to ensure conformity with the 
wording 0,£ other sections. 

Amendm~nt agreed to. 

Mr ~LLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.20. 

This amendmerit is made on the .advice 
of the Attorney.General. It is felt 
that a provision tha~ the 
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Registrat'"General should not' charge a 
fee would set an undesirable precedent. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.21, 

This amendment was also requested by 
the Attorney-General for the same rea­
son as I have just outlined. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 24, as amended, agreed to. 

Clause 25 agreed to. 

Clause 26 agreed to with amendment. 

Clause 27 agreed to with amendment. 

Clause 28 agreed to. 

Clause 29 agreed to with amendment. 
,I, : 

Clause 30 agreed to. 

Clause 31: 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendments 
7.25, '7.2£)' and 7,27. These amendments 
are necessary to remove any ambiguity 
between regulations made by the assem­
bly of the 'Church for the internal 
governmerit of the Church and statutory 
regulations. 

Amendments agreed to. 

Clause 31, as amended, agreed to. 

Clause 32 agreed to with amendment. 

Clause 33 agreed to with'ainendment. 

Clauses 34 to 36 agreed to. 

Clause 37: ' 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.30. 

This will bring the clause into con­
formity with the terminology used in 
our legislation. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Claus e 37, as amended, agreed to. 

First Schedule agreed to. 



DEBATES - Thursday 5 May 1977 

Second Schedule. 

Mr BALLAN'lYNE: I move amendmen t 7. 31. 

At the time the bill was introduced, 
this property was subject to a transfer 
to a new group of lessees which had not 
been registered. Regis'tration has now 
been completed and the reference to the 
former lessees to the transfer can be 
omitted. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendments 7.32 
to 7.35. 

These amendments are necessary to en­
sure conformity with the wording of the 
leases concerned. 

Amendments agreed to. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.36. 

This relates to land contained in the 
Gove townsite lease. The amendment is 
req ui red because the legal des crip tion 
given in the bill relates to the whole 
of the Gove t'ownship lease and not just 
the sub-lease of the church land. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move amendment 7.37. 

This amendment is required to conform 
wi th the wording of the lease. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Mr BALLAN'lYNE: I move amendment 7.38. 

On the instructions of the Uniting 
Church, this property was to be dealt 
wi th in. the same way as the property 
held by the Presbyterian Church and 
hence it was included in the third 
schedule. As it has now been agreed 
that all Presbyterian Church property, 
with the exception of the John F1ynn 
Memorial Church, is to be vested in the 
trust, this property can be included in 
the second schedule. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Second schedule, as amended,agreed 
to. 
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Third schedule agreed to wi th amend­
ment. 

Bill passed the' remaining 
without debate. 

DAFMIN CYCIDNE TRACY 
TRUST FUND REPORTS 

Continued from 3 May 1977. 

stages 

Mrs LAWRlE: I have given notice that 
I wish to debate the 2 sets of reports 
which have been tabled during this sit­
tings. This debate concerns the monthly 
reports of the Cyclone Tracy Relief 
Trust Fund for July, August and Sept­
ember 1976. Although these were tabled 
in the Federal House some weeks ago, we 
have only seen them tabled this week in 
this Assembly through the good offices 
of the member for Jingili who has been 
a representative of this Assembly on 
that trust fund since i,ts' inception. 

I shall base my remarks on the 
September 1976 report which was to have 
been considered as the basis of a final 
report. If we look at that monthly re­
port, we see: "The trustees;" being of 
the opinion: that there were no other 
persons in need of further financial 
assistance, unanimously agreed to term­
inatethe activities of the trust and 
directed that arrangements be made to 
have a final ,audit of the funds carried 
out and the final report prepared". At 
that time, I criticised the decision of 
the trustees to wind up because I bel­
ieved they had not paid sufficient 
attention to article 17 of their deed 
of trust which required that they had 
to satisfy themselves that there were 
no further hardships likely to be suf­
fered by any person. I do not 'wish to 
rehash that, but I do ask that, in re­
considering the allocation of the trust 
funds, the trustees will take my re­
marks in good part and p'ay attention to 
article 17 and ensure to the best of 
their ability that there are 'no further 
people deserving of money from 'the 
trust before the funds are finally dis­
bursed. 

One of the things that has happened 
sUbsequently has a 'direct bearing on 
this question and the trustees' decis-
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ion to wind up the trust cannot be 
criticised in this respect because they 
had no forE!W'arning of what was to come. 
I refer to' a ministerial statement by 
the Minister for Social Security. I am 
quoting now from Senate question No. 
224 placed on notice by Senator Robert­
son. Senator Robertson asked if the 
Director-General for Social Security 
was reported as saying that payments to 
victims of Cyclone Tracy made under the 
guidelines provided by Labor's National 
Compensation Bill are to cease, and 
whether the Minister would provide det­
ails of payments made and indicate the 
savings made by the cessation of these 
payments and the introduction of pay­
ments under other schemes~ The short 
answer was that the Minister, Senator 
Gui1foy1e, had made a decision that 
these special benefits were to cease as 
the 1egis1atio~ introduced by the Labor 
Government had not been proceeded with 
by the incoming Liberal-Country Party 
Government; and as there was no legis­
lation backing for the payments to 
continue, they would cease on 31 March 
1977. Let me reiterate that this 
announcement on March 2 was well after 
the trustees"c';:Lnitia1 decision to wind 
up the trust and they cannot be held 
responsible as;·they had no forewarning. 

This decision having been made, I 
specifically asked the trustees to en­
sure that none of those people who had 
been receiving the social security 
special benefits needed to receive some 
other money from the trust because of 
the cessation of that benefit. The ans­
wer provided in the Federal House is 
fairly extensive and I assume the 
trustees will receive a copy. It does 
point out that 30 people were in rec­
eipt of special benefits. The Depart­
ment of Social Securi1¥ has advised the 
people who were receiving benefits, and 
whose benefits had ceased, to enquire 
whether they were eligible for some 
other benefit from the Social Security 
Department. That may be a fairly leng­
thy exercise but it needs' to be done 
because, if widCMs and pensioners are 
eligible for some continuing social 
security benefit, they may not necess­
arily need funds from the trust fund. 
However, they may need them. It is 
points like these that I ask the trust ... 
ees to consider most carefully before 
the final disbursement is made. 
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People on social service benefits en­
joy a. high degree of confidentiality. 
The trustees would have to ask the 
Department of Social Security to con­
tact those people on their behalf, in­
dicating. that the trust was to be .wound 
up and asking if those people needed 
assistance. I doubt very much 1£ .the 
Department of Social Security would be 
willing to give the names directly to 
the trustees, having regard to the 
Minister's . insistence on confident­
iality. However, the machinery is there 
to go to these people and to ask whe­
ther they find themselves in special 
need. 

Returning to the September report, I 
note that the Mayor of Darwin received 
$5,861 from an overseas donation which 
I expect will go to the city council to 
be used in its wisdom. We find further 
down the contentious issue of the 
Mayor's trust fund of $335,000. When I 
raised this matter on Wednesday 17 
November, I was critical of this amount 
having gone across with what I believed 
to have been insufficient detail as to 
the manner in which it was to be spent. 
Detaiis have not been forthcoming but I 
was assisted by a speech made by the 
member for Jingi1i who on page 798 of 
Hansard of Wednesday 17 November 1976 
said: "Qut of $8,124,879, the trustees 
with a balance of $872,752 have decided' 
to give to the city of Darwin, not for 
the Mayor's cultural centre specif­
ically at all but for the r~storation 
of the community recreational and cult­
ural facilities in the town of Darwin, 
the sum of $335,000". He is the dele­
gate on the trust of this Assembly and 
I accept his assurance that that is the 
reason for which the money was given. 

I would s till ask that, perhaps as an 
addendum to reports to this Assembly 
and to the Corporation of the City of 
Darwin, that some indication be given 
as to the manner in which that $335,000 
is to be spent by the corporation. 
Clearly they must have put to the 
trustees some schedule giving an order 
of priori ty and an indication of how 
they were going to spend the money. 
However, this does not appear in any of 
the reports and the information has not 
been subsequently supplied. 
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Subsequent to this September report, 
the Minister directed that 2 amounts be 
returned to the trustees, and these ap­
pear in the September report the 
moneY'given to the Mayor's trust fund, 
of which I have just spoken, and to the 
Darwin and District Spastic Paralysis 
Association which was to receive the 
balance of ·the funds remaining in the 
trust. I do not know why this second 
lot was returned. All we do know is 
that it was on the basis of a report 
from the Solicitor- General to the 
Minister. I would also ask that the 
delegate from the Assembly to this 
trust ask the chairman of the trustees 
if an explanation of the reasons for 
the return of that money can be made 
available to honourable members. It is 
a considerable amount of money. At the 
last sittings of the Assembly. I said 
that, as far as the Spastic Paralysis 
Association was concerned, the first I 
knew of the money being returned was 
when I read about it in the paper. I 
would have thought that the association 
would have been one of those eligible 
to receive the money in accordance with 
the schedule to the Income Tax Act to 
which I referred in the previous de­
bate. Therefore I am asking the trust-. 
ees, 2 of whom are here, what was the 
basis of the Solicitor-General's report 
on which the money was returned from 
the Spastic Association and the Mayor's 
trust fund. 

In last night's paper, there was a 
little article appearing on page 2 
headed, "Fund to be closed". I quote: 
"The cyclone relief fund will be closed 
by the trustees' and a decision will be 
made on the allocation of the remaining 
money in June or July. according to the 
Minis ter for the Northern Terri tory, Mr 
Evan Adermann. Mr Adermann said yester­
day that he would, be coming to DaIWin 
when he could find time between si t­
tings and commi ttee meetinl1lS in June or 
July to attend the meeting of the Cyc­
lone Tracy Relief Trust Fund. He anti­
cipated that a decision would be made 
on the distribution of the money and 
the fund closed". That is the annou~ 
cement we have been expecting for some 
time although it is not very specific 
and it does not appear to have been 
discussed at length with the trustees 
if the news report is accurate. 

289 

In conclusion, may I ask that the 
trustees please consider the points I 
have raised at that meeting in June or 
July, which may occur before we have 
time to debate the subsequent report. 
Firstly, there is the matter of the 
$335,000. I would like some information 
as to how the corporation was expected 
to spend that money. As far as the 
Spastic Paralysis Association is con­
cerned, why was it necessary to return 
the money? Most importantly, it is 
necessary to determine that none of 
those people receiving the social sec­
urity special benefit now need assist­
ance from the Cyclone Tracy Relief 
Trust Fund. I think that the investig­
ation into that matter may take some 
time and will have to be done very 
carefully and with the cooperation of 
the Department of Social Security. Un­
til those questions are answered, 
particularly the last one, I hope the 
trustees will not quickly wind up the 
fund. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I would like to make 
a few remarks on these 3 reports and I 
hope to relieve any anxiety that might 
be felt by any members of this House in 
relation to the disposition of the bal­
ance of the trust funds. I might say, 
and I think the honourable member for 
Nightcliff has conceded this fact, that 
the trustees, when they attempted to 
terminate the trust in September 1976, 
were themselves satisfied that there 
were no really deserving claims out­
standing. The position has now changed 
in that we have heard of the problems 
relating to the 30 special cases who 
were receiving moneys from the Depart­
ment of Social Security and have had 
those payments cut off apparently since 
March of this year. I cannot speak for 
the trust but personally I would be 
most anxious to see that applications 
from all of those 30 people were con­
sidered. Perhaps, at this late stage, 
the trust should once a.gain advertise 
in the DaIWin and Alice Springs news­
papers, and perhaps in the "Australian" 
newspaper, for any possible claimants 
to come fOIWard. However, people with 
what I would call "shonky" claims 
should expect short shrift. If one 
listened to the honourable member for 
Nightcliff, one might get the impress­
ion - and I am not being critical of 
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her that claimants were all 
lily-white. However, there are some 
pretty crooked people around and, when 
there is free money going, it really 
makes you cynical to see some of the 
tricks they will get up to. Undoubt­
edly, when we advertise, we will re­
ceive a lot of attempts from people to 
get onto a bit of free money. We will 
get a large percentage of genuine app ... 
licants but'there is always that 20% 
who turn you off this sort of thing. 

I turn now to the matter of the mon­
eys being reftmded by tIE Mayor of Dar­
win's trust fund and the Da~in Dis­
trict Spastic, Paralysis Association as 
a result of a request ,from the trus tees 
following their receiving an opinion 
prepared for the Minister; as Chairman 
of the Trust, by the Solicitor General. 
The straightforward position is that, 
at the time the trust was constituted 
and at the time that Cyclone Tracy hap­
pened, there was no Mayor's trust fund 
and therefore it was not possible for 
the trust legally to give those moneys 
to the Mayor's trust fund. If they had 
been given to the corporation for the 
restoration, of buildings and recreat-

'ional centres, 'that would have been 
qui te in order but they were inadvert­
ently given to the Mayor's trus t ftmd 
so obvioUsly they had to come back. I 
do not think I am giving anything away 
in saying that the final paymen t was to 
the 'Spastic Association and, 'being the 
final payment, it was dragged back be­
cause the trust had been reopened. 
There is nothing secret or sinister 
about it; it is just one of those legal 
hairsplittings except that as it is a 
large amotmt of money one has to be 
very caref.ul that one gOES about the 
disposi tion in the r igh t way. 

,I think I have answered the points 
raised by the honourable member and I 
can assure her and all menDers of this 
House that the trustees are very con­
cerned about their obligations under 
the trust. It is a great worry to most 
of them. They· are ordinary people and 
they worry about the responsibilities 
that have been placed on them under 
this trust. Even' for me it is a bit 
worrying because you will realise that 
if a trustee makes a wrong move then he 
could be personally liable. We want to 
do the right thing and I am sure that, 
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b ef ore th e end 0 f this year, we will 
have succeeded in doing the right thing 
and our most ardent desire will have 
been realised in that the trust will 
have been terminated, 

Motion agreed to. 

SPECIAL ADJOURNMENT 

Dr LETTS; I move that the Assembly at 
its rising adjourn until 10 am on Tues 
day 7 June 1977. 

The Assembly normally meets at some­
what longer intervals than the date 
which I have now proposed. This meeting 
would normally have been expected to go 
for 2 weeks; however, circumstances 
have changed the program in a couple of 
ways. 'There have been some delays with 
material which we expected to come from 
the printer so that we would not have 
had the volume of material necessary 
for a full week's sitting next week. On 
the other hand, in June this year, for 
the first time, we will'be required to 
produce a Supply Bill in anticipation 
of the Territory Budget for 1977/78. 
This will meet services and payment by 
way of salaries to officers of the 
Northern Territory Public Service for 
the period between the beginning of the 
financial year and the passing of the 
budget and the appropriation bills 
arising therefrom. Our supplY,bills are 
expected to be introduced arotmd about 
that period. Thus, the timing of our 
meeting is fairly critical. All the 
factors considered, it would' appear 
that the early June meeting will suit 
these needs. I anticipate that we will 
meet on 7 June for that week and the 
following week. This will also mean 
that, under our standing orders, new 
material that was introduced at this 
si ttings will be eligib le for passage 
at that meeting. 

Motion agreed to. 

INTERPRETION BILL 
(Serial 190) 

Continued from 3 March. 
Motion agreed to; bill read a second 

time. 

Bill passed remaining stages without 
debate. 
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AIDOURNMENT DEBATE 

Dr LETTS: I move that the Assembly do 
now adjourn. 

I would like to allude briefly to a 
comment I made today at question ,time 
in relation to an ABC broadcas t whi ch I 
heard last night and which several oth­
er speakers mentioned today. I had 
hoped to get a full transcript of that 
talk because I am concerned about re­
marks made concerning this Assembly and 
individual members of this Asseni>ly. 
These should be closely examined and 
brought to your further attention, Mr 
Speaker, I have not been able to get a 
fair copy of the transcript from the 
tape which was taken. There were too 
many gaps in it, some of the words'are 
not sufficiently clear and I would not 
like to proceed on that basis. However, 
I am trying to obtain a fair copy of 
the transcript from the Australian 
Broadcasting Commission. I believe that 
there has been some reluctance to sup­
ply this but I am sure that the chair­
man of the commission will provide us 
with one. On receipt of that trans_ 
cript. I will make a careful analysis 
of it and have some discussions with 
the Clerk. If there appears to be any­
thing which should be brougtIt to your 
attention, I will certainly do so. 

Mr PERRON: I would like to raise this 
afternoon the question of a new power­
house for Darwin. Only today, I rec­
eived a copy of a question on notice 
asked by the honourable member for 
Casuarina and the reply from the 
Department of the Northern Territory. 
The reply concerns me somewhat. One of 
the questions was: "Has the Department 
of the Northern Terri tory suspended 
work on the environmental inq>act study 
for Darwin's second powerstat'ion?".' The 
answer is: "Yes. pending receipt of the 
final report of the inquiry into the 
public electricity supply in the North­
ern Territory". The second question 
was: "Has th e Dep ar tmen t 0 f the No rth­
ern Territory shelved the pla~ for a 
submission to Cabinet so that funds 
could be made available to allow pre­
liminary design work on Darwin's second 
powerstation to proceed?" The answer 
is: "Any such decision will be taken 
following the receipt and evaluation of 
the final report of the inquiry into 

291 

public electricity supply". 

The department 'have more or less said 
that they have stopped all work on 
looking at a 'second powerhouse for Dar­
w'in for the time being because there is 
an inquiry into the electricity supply. 
If the department was thinking a little 
bi t more r'atienally about this, they 
would realise that the committee' is in 
the same dilemma as other people in the 
department are about a new powerhouse 
for Darwin. It is not a question of 
assembling experts to look at whether 
or not we should have a new powerhouse; 
everyone realises that we should have 
one; the question is when. That quest­
ion can only be answered by predictions 
on the load growth of electricity de­
mand. Whilst the experts conducting the 
inquiry will no doubt give an opinion 
on this matter, they do not have any 
better crystal ball predicting load 
growth demand than the Department of 
the Northern Territory has. 'As a matter 
of fact ,they will be getting their 
predictions of population and electri­
ci ty demand growth from the Department 
of ' the Northern Territory. 

The Department of the Northern Terri­
tory has stopped all its efforts to­
wards getting us a new power supply be­
cause there, is an inquiry taking place. 
This is folly, and I' think that they 
are just trying to find an excuse to 
delay making a decision on a secorid 
powerhouse for Darwin. The very inform'­
aden' that' this decision ~Till be based 
on will come from the Department of the 
Northern Territory and the inquiry, 
other than offering an opinion, will 
not really be able to help the depart­
ment at all. The nature and location of 
Darwin's next electricity generating 
station is such that the initial ex­
penditure will be extremelY' high be­
cause it will be necessary to install 
all the equipment associated with a new 
powerhouse just to get the first gener­
ator going, even though that same 
equipment will be there for sub'sequent 
generators as they are installed. There 
is a very high expenditure 'in getting 
the basics set up'so we can have ~lect­
rici ty generated from even one more -
small or large, however we look at it _ 
30 megawatt generator, This is ' ~hy the 
department is hedging in making'a dec­
ision, because it is going to mean the 
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outlay of an enprmous capital sum, and 
they are trying to delay that decision 
for as long as they possibly can. 

The Department of Construction has 
done a lot of work on predicted load 
growth for Darwin. For the 10 years up 
until the cyclooe, we had an elect­
ricity losd gra.7th of about 16% per an .. 
num compounding, Of course, the cyclone 
threw everything amok there for a while 
and we were not sure how Darwin was 
going to settle da.7n and grow. Appar­
ently sufficient time has not elapsed 
to get a true indication of future 
growth rates, Still, a decision had to 
be made, So the Department of Con­
struction which worked on a figure of 
around 15% compound load grQwth rate, 
using that figure, came to the concl\lS­
ion that preliminary design work on a 
new powerhouse should start in 1976 and 
the program would have led to the out­
put from a new powetbouse in about 
1984, hopefully' sooner. This growth 
rate is far beyond our current capacity 
to hold until 1984, and therefore they 
recommended the installation of a 30 
megawatt gas turbine around about 1981 
to get us over the huql un ti 1 the new 
powerhouse coti~d be producing. Al though 
the department reconmend strongly 
against the 'installation of gas tur­
bines for base load power gene ration, 
they have ·said that we have got to do 
it because we are going' to miss the 
boat. That was as if they had started 
in 1976. It is now 1977 and we find 
that the Department of the Northern 
Territory have even suspended the small 
amount of work which has been going on 
on the environmental iq>act study be~ 
cause the committee of inquiry is doing 
its work. I say to the Department of 
the Northern Terri tory that the commi­
ttee of inq uI. ry' s findings really have 
no bearing on the future powerhouse for 
Darwin, inasmuch as they will be 
atteq>ting to make a judgment on future 
load gra.7ths and it is really a depart .. 
mental responsibility to make that dec­
ision and judgment. 

What worries me somewhat is that we 
have lost 12 months now on a 1976 start 
date for a new powerhouse, so we are 
probably looking at 1985 as the earl .. 
iest possible completion date. And no 
doubt we are· going to be looking at, 
not one 30 meglUatt expensive gas tur-
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bine but two, maybe even more if we de­
lay a decision much longer, The dec­
ision to be taken at this stage will 
not involve an enormous amount of ex­
penditure in the near future; it is a 
decision in principle which Federal 
Cabinet would have to make on an ex­
penditure of this size. But for the 
first couple of years there is some­
thing like $300,000 per year to be 
spent on design work and site work' If 
that decision is not taken shortly, we 
are going to be in an awful knot in the 
very near future, because we are just 
delaying it more and more According to 
Department of Construction figures, the 
greatest load growth in Darwin would 
occur if the uranium province was given 
the green light - it is hoped the 
electricity for that area will be sup­
plied from Darwin - and for our load 
growth in Darwin itself to remain fair­
ly high; it is growing all the time as 
consumers use more and more electrical 
appliances, the individual consumption 
of electricity grows constantly. But if 
this happens and we reach a 17% load 
growth in Darwin .. and I believe, Mr 
Acting Speaker, we well could be on a 
17% load growth factor - then we are 
going to be in a awful knot because the 
lights could go out in 1980 and that is 
3 years away. Therefore they are going 
to have to get themselves into an awful 
flap and the only option is to install 
a couple of enormous gas turbine gener·· 
ators which, although capital wise are 
cheaper than a powerhouse it is fright­
fully expensive to run them, part·· 
icularly as we know what is going to 
happen to world oil prices and is al­
ready happening to them. 

I leave it at that. I just want to 
bring to the attention of this House 
that I am deeply concerned that the 
planning that should be done for 
Darwin's future generation capacity is. 
not being done and, as a matter of 
fact, is being delayed We will. be 
left with the can and, in the early 
1980s, Darwin will be in severe diffi­
culties as far as electricity is con­
cerned. 

Mr TAMBLING: Yesterday iri answer to a 
question relating to city council by­
laws, I stated that Cabinet had issued 
drafting instructions with regard to 
new legislation. I would like t.o cor-
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rect a misapprehension that I may have 
given in that answer. Drafting advice 
has been given to the Legislative Sec­
tion and that section will issue in­
structions. I am sure that high prior­
ity, will be given to those drafting 
instructions. . 

I would also like to comment on an 
article in today's NT news by the sup­
posed leader of the ALP team of candid~ 
ates for the coming elections, Mr John 
lsaacs. It is similar to a press co~ 
ment that Mr lsaacs made last 'week with 
regard to the action taken by the 
Majority Leader and myself in appearing 
before the Remuneration Tribunal in 
Canberra concerning the level of sal­
aries and conditions of members of this 
Assembly. Ob vio usly, Mr lsaacs is just 
blowing wind. At the same time, he is 

. accusing us of, a number of things, 
including hypocrisy and calling for 
our resignation. I really question what 
this man is up to. He must be simple if 
this is the only stance that he can 
take. If he is talking about.hypocrisy, 
let us really know the stance of the 
ALP and the unions to the wages and 
prices freeze. I don't believe they 
would have the guts to come out and 
take a stand. I have not heard any corn 
ment from Northern Territory unions, Mr 
Isaacs or the ALP with regard to their 
attitude about wages and prices. I can­
not 'see any relevance in linking this 
to a 45-m1nute meeting when Dr Letts 
and ;mys!elf presented a submission that 
had been prepared some time ago at the 
request of a tribunal that has to re­
port annually to th~ Parliament on 
salaries and .conditions. I l;im sure that 
members of the Australian tabor Party 
would be continuing to make represent­
ations to that tribunal ona regular 
basis with regard' to the F.e.deral House. 
I am liIure that Mr lsaacsis just puf .• 
fing away. He is obviously looking for 
more space in the newspapers because he 
cannot get it on realistic and proper 
issues. 

Mr MANUELL: I would like to make some 
additional reference to the ABC pro_ 
gram. "Broadband" • I would like to 
refer to an extract from the Broadband 
program which was broadcast on 19 April 
1977 and which was entit1~d. "Abori­
ginal Artifacts". My comments will 
lend weight to the argument that will 
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probably follow as a result of the 
broadcast last evening. This trans­
cript. whilst I cannot vouch for its 
authenticity by way of signed state­
ment, is, I can assure this House, an 
accurate transcript taken down by tape 
recorder and then transcribed in typ .. 
ing. I will read some of the relevant 
extracts: 

Abor-iginal. arti faats. a lap type 
beating or musia. In white AustraZian 
soaiety gene~aZZy we know ZittZe of 
the spir-ituaZ beZiefs and pmatiaes 
of the AboriginaZ peopZe beyond. saYA 
the most rudimentar>y understanding of 
the signifiaanae of the dream time. 
The ZittZe we do know often aomes our> 
way via the researahes of aaademias. 
pqrtiauZar>Zy anthroopoZogists. As 
Abor>igi1'/SS alaim ZittZe poUtiaaZ 
iJoiae in our> white auUur>e. they are 
aZai71/irtg j"t'equentZy that the speaiaZ 
aZosi8 relationship between anth­
roopoZogists and tr>ibaZ peopZe has Zed 
to the e~Zoitation of the AboroiginaZ 
auZtur>e. Right now it is a burning 
issue in the A Ziae Spr-ings aroea where 
Aborigines f~m the western desert 
region have deaided to initiate ZegaZ 
action agd:inst the distinguished 
sa1ip Zar andeilpert on Aboriginal, 
searets • . Proofessoro T.G,H, StroehZow. 
Th~ ~ation is foro the r>eaovery of 
Abor-igind..Z saaroed artifaats. notabZy 
tjUPingas:. saCJ'!'ed stones. whiah foWl 
pa;r>tof f;r>ofessor .StrehZow's aoUeat. 
ion of ,Aboroigir:zaZ arotifaats in his 
AdeZaide ,home. In a short whiZe. 
thepe wiZZ be roeZationship between 
a,nthi>ppoZogists and troibaZ abori­
gines~ but fiPat I have reaoroded this 
te Zephone aonverosation wi th NeviZ Ze 
Per>kt.nsl Di~eatoro of the CentroZ 
AU8t~ZianAbor>iginaZ Congress in 
AZiae Spr-ing8. The aongroess is baak­
ing the Abor-iginaZ group in this aase 
and I have a8ked what i8 behind the 
demands. why it i8 neaes8aroy to 
aonsider thi8 kind of aation. 

NeviUe Perokin8: "Wen. the peopZe 
who have a roight t:othe aatuaZ tjUX'­
inga8 being heZd by Mr StroehZowaroe 
asking foro the roeturon of the tju!'­
inga8 baak to the lands from whiah 
they lJeroe taken! fye have been trrying 
foro 1,,2 months to a8si8t t!'ibaZ peopZe 
toroegain the saa!'ed tjur-ingas but 
without any 8uaaess, Theroefore the 
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t!'ibal; peop le have asked fo1' the 
assistance f'1'qm ,the lGhJye1's to take 
legal a<c"bion as a means of being able 
to get' the 1'etu:t'n of the sac1'ed ob" 
je.ats. We aro now in the P1'ocess of 
actuaUy 'issuing W1'its to t1'Jj and 1'e­
COVe1' the objects altogethe1'''. 

Mr Deputy Speaker, it goes on. I 
don't want to impos e upon this House 
but the point in reading that part to 
this Assembly is this, and I refer to a 
personal letter that I have received 
from Mrs Strehlow dated the 25 April in 
which she says: 

I 1'egrot I have been so long 
ge tting this away, but time is 0 f the 
essence and what with the va!'ious on­
slaughts by spoile1's coming oU!' way 
thick and fast, we haven't had a 
moment to b1'eathe even. The highlight 
came when the ABC f01'eed my sick and 
beleague1'ed husband on camel'a with MY' 
Neville Pe1'kins by th1'eatening that 
.if he didn't go they would give 
NeviUe Pe1'kins open slathe1' at him. 
My husband did the b1'ave thing and; 
f1'om what I can see,he accommodated 
them, 

What in fact happened, as it appears 
to me, was the ABC laid down a threat 
to Professor Streholw that, unless he 
accepted their invitation to go on 
television with Mr Neville Perkins and 
dis cuss something on TDT, they would 
give Mr Perkins open slather. Be that 
as it may, what I am questioning is the 
tactics that the Australian Broadcast­
ing Commission are employing through 
their officers and their agents in the 
treatment of material of this nature 
and in the treatment of· some of the 
people who are well able and well ver­
sed to offer great assistance and opin­
ions, through knowledge, on this matter 
of Aboriginal land rights. It has been 
of close personal interest to me to 
follow Professor Strehlow's wishes to 
establish a trust that can keep for all 
time the knowledge that he has been 
able to accumulate over approximately 
40 years of study of Aboriginal cul­
ture and law. Recen tly, when I made a 
public announcement in Alice Springs 
that Professqr Strehlow was going to 
establish a trust fund, it was immed­
iately misconstrued as being a museum 
established to exhibit articles of his 
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collection. That is ,not the prime 
intention of Professor or Mrs Strehlow 
or any of those people who are prepared 
to support his work. I,t is purely and 
simply an acknowledgment of the value 
of Professor Strehlow's work, to estab­
lish a facility that will be able to 
record for all time this valuable work 
.of his. I suggest, Mr Deputy Speaker, 
th~t we as an Assembly, and others, 
should seriously question not sup­
porting such a man as Professor 
Strehlow because, with his demise, will 
pass a considerable amount of knowledge 
which he has been able to accumulate 
through considerable study and integ­
rity over many years. 

There are certainly a good number of 
knockers around who would question the 
ability of Professor Strehlow. Nobody 
who knows him would disagree with me 
that Professor Strehlow must be regard­
ed as one of the leaders in the world 
on Aboriginal culture, particularly in 
the Central Australian region. I have 
here a certificate acknowledging Pro­
fessor Strehlow in the "International 
Biographical Centre in Cambridge in 
England and it certifies that Professor 
Strehlow is included as an intellectual 
in recognition of his distinguished 
achievements which are recorded in .the 
"International Who's Who of Inteilect­
uals". It is signed and sealed at Cam­
bridge in England by. authorised off­
icers of the International Biographical 
Centre. There are many such pieces of 
acknowledgment that I can illustra,te, 
but I do not feel it necessary. 

Professor Strehlow is able to offer 
our community and the Aboriginal people 
a considerable amount of help in this 
question of Aboriginal land rights. 
What must be seriously considered by 
our. society and our government is that 
Prqfessor Strehlow is ageing very 
quickly •. He is now some 68 years of age 
and retired. He is suffering a 
diminishing state of health and there 
is a distinct possibility that unless 
some quick action is taken we could 
lose'his valuable work for all time. 
His wife has been a tremendous support 
to him and has actually understudied 
him, so that if he suffered an untimely 
demise she would be able to offer as 
much assistance as practically possi­
ble. 
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The question as to whether or not 
Professor Strehlow holds items of 
Aboriginal culture which are of value 
and significance to aborigines,.I bel­
ieve, can only be answered by Professor 
Strehlow, I know, from personal con­
versations that I have had with him, 
that there is absolutely no doubt in 
his own mind and in the minds of those 
Aborigines who gave him these items 
that they are his. They are his for a 
number of reasons. In some instances, I 
understand, he has negotiated for them; 
in other instances, they have been giv.­
en to him as gifts. In some other in­
stances, I understand, he has actually 
adopted these items because of suc­
cession through surrender ceremony. 
Professor Strehlow is probably one of 
the more fortunate people in as much 
that he was able to view a great number 
of Aboriginal ceremonies over many 
years and has been privy to these cere­
monies possibly far more than any other 
white man. It is perhaps not known by a 
great number of people that Professor 
Strehlow was brought up in the 
Hermannsburg area by Aboriginals and it 
was only when he arrived atasecondary 
education level that he left the Alice 
Springs district and travelled to Adel­
aide for further education. I hope that 
this Assembly will offer Professor 
Strehlow and his foundation the support 
that it needs and deserves, 

Mr MacFARLANE: Yesterday, the honour­
able the Cabinet Member for Resources 
said I was completely out of place in 
attacking the conference at Alice 
Springs, During his speech, he said, 
"The point is that we must get moving 
and do everything that can be done to 
get the industry going and give it new 
blood and new strength". I agree with 
him entirely; that's what it is all 
about; and the only way to give any 
industry new strength is to get rid of 
its product. 

One criticism I had of the conference 
was that it was delayed too long. At 
the time it opened, the Katherine 
meatworks was opening and we had a mot­
ion calling on the Government to make 
sure the meatworks did keep going. That 
was one of the ·things I was worried 
about. Another criticism was that the 
agenda was too crowded and the most 
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important items were jammed into the 
afternoon on Sunday. If you read the 
agenda, they said that the meeting 
would continue on into the Sunday 
afternoon if necessary. That is another 
thing which is in my favour when I say 
that I was disappointed with the meet­
ing. 

I think the Cabinet Member is con­
cerned that the Labor Party may take up 
my remarks and endorse them because I 
have criticised the conference. The 
only Labor Party man I saw there \vas Mr 
Wesley-Smith and he did not declare 
himself until the Sunday. The Shadow 
Minister for the Northern Territory was 
not there, nor was the Shadow Minister 
for Primary Industries, nor the Labor 
Senator for the Northern Territory. If 
they were there, I didn't see them, I 
don't think we have to worry about the 
Labor Party criticising the effective­
ness of the conference. 

I did feel the Cabinet Member was a 
bit out of place in some of the things 
he said. He seemed to direct many of 
his remarks towards the Cattlemen's 
Association of North Australia and the 
Katherine area. This is fair enough 
too. The Cattlemen's Association, as I 
understand it, was represented by 
Messrs MacFarlane, Tilley and Dyer. I 
did agree to make up the number al­
though I am not a member of the Cattle­
men's Association. Mr Tapp, the pres­
ident, was busy mustering and this is 
where I think the Cabinet Member for 
Resources was a bit out of place. In 
the Top End, the Tablelands and pro­
bably in the Centre too, these people 
are fighting for survival and they hav­
en't the time to go to these confer­
ences. Quite apart from not having the 
time, they probably haven't got the 
money. If they have a hundred dollars 
to spare, they put it into paying a 
bill. Mr Tapp was busy mustering: he 
has six thousand head this year and you 
all know his particular financial cir­
cumstances because they were published 
in the Australian. I feel that Mr Tapp 
is one of the first people who will 
come back into solvency. I say that be­
cause I have been to his place and he 
has no improvements to do; they are all 
done. I spoke to his carpenter whom I 
have known for many years and I said, 
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"Well, I suppose, Tom, that now you are 
on maintenance" He said, "There is no 
maintenance to be done, Les. I built 
this myself". That is the kind of 
improvements that 'are there. When you 
talk about people like Mr Tapp, you can 
be assured he is working and he has got 
the stuff to work with. ' 

Mr Vandeleur is another member of the 
cattlemen's executive, He has sold his 
place and he is not all that interested 
at the present time and at that parti­
cular time he too was very busy. Mr Mc~ 
Leod, the manager of Delamere, he was 
expecting his pastoral manager, Mr 
Peter Morris, who was at the meeting 
and he couldn't get away. Mr Bisley, 
the manager of Mountain Valley, was in 
Singapore trying to arrange markets. If 
you listen to what the honourable Cab­
inet Member said about the Meat Board, 
you wouldn't think that you would have 
to worry about the markets because they 
are doing a fantastic job; that is what 
they are there for, too. Mr Bisley was 
in Singapore trying to arrange markets 
for Mountain Valley beef, I think that 
the Cattlemen's Association comes out 
of this pretty well. The meeting was 
badly timed, a~d, as far as I am con.,. 
cerned, my crixicism sticks. 

The honQurable Cabinet Member talked 
about the morale of the operators at 
Ayers ,Rock. I can assure him that the 
morale of the cattlemen is pretty 
bloody low, lower than the operators'at 
Ayers Rock, because they have got a lot 
more at stake and they are going into 
their fourth year of depressed prices 
with little government assistance. 

Another remark which I think was com­
pletely wrong was to blame the pro­
ducers for the failure of the exporters 
to maintain a consistency of product 
standards in Singapore. This is exactly 
what the producers are fighting, They 
say that the exporters are ripping them 
off. We are fighting to get an orderly 
marketing system, yet we have the 
honourable Cabinet Menber blaming the 
producers for not sending good meat to 
Singapore. The producer has nothing to 
do with it. He produces the beef. He 
spends 3 or 4 years doing this. Then 
the exporter and the processor get it 
and within a couple of days they make 
the profit. This is history; this is 

fact. So to blame the producer for poor 
quality beef is fantastic, 

His last paragraph - and I am not 
being at all nasty about these things -
was about the meatworks in Katherine: 
"The exporters are prepared to stay 
open all the year around if they can 
get cattle. But, by hell, it did not 
take long for a whole string of excuses 
to come out'as ,to why this could not be 
done. I have my own reasons of course. 
You cannot get over the King River 
Bridge on the Victoria Highway. One of 
the main reasons is, and the honourable 
member knows this from his stay at 
Maranboy, that in that country at var­
ious times through the wet - it is a 
monsoonal country - you cannot move. So 
how are you going to stay open for 12 
months anyway? I don't know. Cattlemen 
are aware of the problem and they are 
talking of building paddocks to hold 
meatworks cattle near beef roads or 
"Sukarno highways". This will enable 
them to keep ,the meatworks open longer. 
But where are you going to get the mon­
ey from? The producing cattleman can't 
pay his bills now. You have a motion 
here about carry on finance in March. 
What are we in now? May. I haven't 
heard of anyone getting any money yet. 
This is what it is all about and l feel 
it is just a matter of survival. To the 
practising cattlemen, markets are the 
answer. Give us good markets and we 
don't want the subsidies. All we ask 
for is, a chance to sell our beef at a 
reasonable price. 

I feel the main item on the agenda at 
Alice Springs was to hear McCanley's 
ideas on the scheme which has been 
adopted by the Queensland Government, 
to hear Cameron's scheme for the Aust­
ralian National Cattlemen's Council and 
have the meeting weigh these schemes up 
and go one way or the other and give 
the Australian Government one national 
voice. The public servants and' the 
ministers in Canberra are laughing 
their heads off. They say, "Come back 
to uS when you have one idea". Since 
the meeting, I wired Mr Tapp of the 
Ca ttlemen 's Association and Mr de Vos, 
the SecIetary of the Cattle Producers' 
Council: to try and get them tO'back 
McCanley or to back some other national 
association to lend weight and to cut 
one more decisive factor. I have had no 
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reply from either and this is one of 
the prob lems. 

If these important things had been on 
the agenda early and had been dis·­
cussed, we would have been that much 
further on. My cri ti.cism is not of the 
agenda but of the way the agenda was 
handled. What is the use of having a 
disease control program for fruition in 
1984 if you are going to have half your 
producers broke before that? It is a 
matter of priorities and that is all I 
am saying. McCanley made the same 
point. Somebody said, "Next year". He 
said, "A lot of my men won't be here 
next year". That is in Queensland where 
things are a lot better than they are 
here. You do not have the extr~ freight 
costs, the lack of markets and the poor 
prices so much in Queens land ye t they 
are screaming for mercy over there, We 
get down there to a meeting and we are 
worried about criticism. 

I have carefully read my speech of 
yesterday and I have nothing to apolo­
gise for. I also read the honourable 
Cabinet Member's speech and I think he 
has taken the wrong view about some of 
these things. He says the Cattle Pro­
ducers' Council took up the cudgels 
after I s.uggested the meeting. The fact 
of the matter is that neither I nor 
this Assembly has any authori.ty to call 
a meeting. It is a cattle industry pro­
blem and I couldn't get the back1ng of 
the Cattlemen's Association before the 
meeting. 

That sums up my feelings. My main 
criticism was that the meeting was so 
delayed and that the agenda seemed to 
get bogged down. It was probably a good 
meeting and I would like to have been 
there for the rest of it but that is 
what I think, I think our main problem 
is markets and all the other things run 
se cond to tha t • 

Mrs LAWRIE: I rise tonight to discuss 
a matter whi,chwas brought up at a pre­
vious sittings by the honourable menber 
for Nhulunbuy and' which was referred to 
by myself at this sittings in question 
time. I refer to the vexed position of 
the Northern Territory Museum which 
hardly has a home. On Tuesday 3 May, I 
asked the Cabinet Member for Finance 
and Local Government what steps had 

. been taken by the DF.C to provide a 
suitable site and fun~ing for the 
Darwin Museum. He replied, "I will have 
a statement prepared that lists the 
actions that have been taken over a 
long period". Today the honourable mem­
ber supplied that statement. 

It certainly has been a long period 
but I think there has been precious 
little action by the Darwin Reconst­
ruction Commission. I remembered 
vividly that when the member for Nhul­
unbuy raised this question there were 
interjections from Cabinet Members to 
the effect that the DRC had been con·­
centrating on housing. That is fair 
enough, We have concentrated on houses; 
that had to be the number 1 priority. 
But remember that the Darwin Re­
construction Commission was not simply 
a group of people building houses; that 
could have been performed by the old 
Department of Works. Here we had a ~om­
mission which was to restore community 
facilities in Darwin and in fact we 
have had a chairman of the commission 
who has had flying visits to the power­
house and has come back and given press 
releases on how he is going to fix our 
power problems, I have not seen any 
signs of that happening yet but it is 
an indication that the DRC, or at least 
the chairman, had a wider role rather 
than simply building houses. 

Questions have been put to the chair­
man through the media by interested 
people and by reporters, concerning the 
museum and today we had a reply tabled 
in this House which I find totally un­
satisfactory, If I may quote from it, 
it starts off by saying: "Background. 
The following is a resume of recent key 
events in the long history of attempts 
to establish a performing arts centre 
and a museum and art gallery in Darwin, 
and the actions to obtain a suitable 
and appropriate site for these facil­
ities". I assume this came through the 
DRC. They talk about a feasibility 
study in June 74 the need for cul 
tural facilities. This was at the re­
quest of tqe Arts Council of Australia, 
of which I am a member. At that time I 
was a member of the sub committee set 
up to specifically explore this avenue. 
Mr Colin Hassell, the architect of the 
Adelaide Festival Hall, and Mr Tom 
Brown, a theatre consultant, were eng-
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aged and. did in fact present a com­
prehensive and down., to-earth report, 
That was June 1974. "In October, the 
Federal Minister for the Northern 
Territory expressed his support in 
principle to the concept of a per­
forming arts centre for Darwin", This 
is as distinct from the museum, Then 
came Tracy, The DRC advises in this 
statement that the replacement costs of 
thE: facilities of the museum building 
in Smith Street had been assessed at 
$lm and the collection cannot currently 
be housed nor displayed adequately, 
That is a very simple and straightfor_ 
ward and totally predictable assess­
ment. That was 1974. toTe jump then to 
May, 75 and we find that another sen­
sible step was taken. "Mr Colin Hass.., 
ell, architect of the Adelaide Festival 
Hall, was conunissioned by the DRC to 
investigate potential sites for both 
the performing arts centre and the mus~ 
eum and art gallery." That was a sen­
sible decision. The gentleman had done 
a tremendous amount of work prior to 
the cyclone and was merely invited back 
to expand on that, given the fact that 
we now needed a museum as well. 

The final part of that May 1975 re­
sume is: "The Esplanade was recommended 
as the most suitable and appropriate 
si te". The recommendation was that the 
performing, art centre and museum-ga~ 
lery should be close together but the 
library could be separate and that a 
city location was preferable, The 
Esplanade/Darwin Oval was the preferred 
site. "The report was widely circulated 
for comment but not endorsed by the 
commission." That was May 1975. The 
next action is in July 1976, That is 
14 months later and for the DRC to as­
sert through its chairman that it has 
been active in this regard is hard to 
believe, We have a gap of ,14 months 
when nothing happened. 

To return to the recommendations of 
May 1975, once again the attitude seems 
to be: "There's a ni ce green belt a long 
the Esplanade. Let's stick something on 
it" • I spoke to one of the peop le eng­
aged in the preparation of this report 
and said that, if public comment was 
inVited, I would oppose the proposal. 
Every time we have an open space and a 
green belt, they want to stick some­
thing on it. There is not a lot of 
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green foreshore area left in Darwin, 
certainly not in the city proper. I 
will continue to resist the placing of 
buildings on ~he Esplanade and on the 
foreshore of Darwin where none exist 
already. 

Let'us now jump to July 1976 and we 
see that 7 sites were investigated -
East Point, Fannie Bay Gaol, Bullocky 
Point, Gardens Hill, Larrakeyah, Civic 
Square and Esplanade/Darwin Oval for 
a complex comprising a. performing arts 
centre and a museum art gallery. Here 
we go again: "Darwin Oval was con­
sidered the most suitable location in 
the paper". It continues: "Resolved to 
obtain further views of relevant 
organisations - corporation, chambers 
of commerce and industry, the member 
for Port Darwin and the public via 
press coverage". I don't believe that 
the public were ever invited to express 
their views. If we are asked, I will 
express the same views that I have 
here. Now that was in July '76. 

In August 1976, one month later, we 
find that'; during discussions within 
the DRC, north Esplanade was added to a 
list of sites and we still have re­
commendations for the Darwin Oval and 
Bullocky Point. They decided to defer 
the matter until there was comprehens~ 
ive canvassing of public opinion via a 
public meeting chaired by the chairman 
of the· DRC. This meeting was never 
held. 

In March 1977, 6 months later, the 
Department of· the Northern Territory 
took over investigations of, sites for a 
museum and there the matter apparently 
rests. When the honourable member in­
dicated this morning that the Depart­
ment of the Northern Territory was now 
investigating a site for the museum, I 
think there was the collective sigh of 
despondency or: "Oh God! What now?" I 
don't think the DRC, or some section of 
the DRC, has applied itself very ser­
iously. to what is quite a problem, the 
fact that we have no museum facility in· 
Darwin - other than the two very sen­
sible 'steps I have mentioned, ~sp­
ecially the re_engaging of Colin Hass­
ell to provide expert advice, to the 
commission. I have not seen his recom­
mendations. Knowing the gentleman 
through his original assignment on 
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designing a performing arts centre, I 
would think it would be a pretty good 
design and one suitable for our needs 
and, hopefully, for our purse, 

I must take issue with the continued 
recommendation that such a centre be 
located on the Darwin Oval. I most 
definitely disagree with that. I assume 
that the north Esplanade referred to is 
again on the seaward side of the Esp­
lanade; it must be approximately oppos.· 
ite the Travelodge or the YMCA. If that 
is correct, if that is what is meant by 
north Esplanade, I have the same com­
ment: "Please, hands off our foreshore 
areas" • 

I may have felt a little kinder to­
wards the DRC and I appreciate the 
fact that their first priority was 
housing - had it not been for their 
chairman's insistance on buying into a 
variety of issues, including the power­
house. If they were to operate for the 
benefit of us all, surely something a 
li ttle more posi:ti ve could have come 
from the DRC concerning a museum, and 
not this rather nebulous nonsense 
which, through the good graces of the 
member for Fannie Bay, we were pres­
ented with today. 

Mr RYAN: It is nice to follow the 
honourable member for Nightcliff, but 
today I am not going to take advantage 
of that situation, just to sh,(lW that I 
can be benevolent at times. I do have 
some other important items which I 
think should be commented on. 

First of all, I support the comments 
made earlier in the debate by the Cab­
Member for Finance and Local Government 
concerning a call by· the ers twhile 
leader of the proposed opposition, John 
Isaacs, concerning the increase in the 
salaries of MLAs. Certainly I am sure, 
if Mr Isaacs, in the unlikely event 
that he or any of his colleagues make 
the grade at the next'elections, and I 
have certainly doubts about this, that 
they would be only too happy to accept 
any rise which may come about from the 
actio,ns the honourable Cabinet MenDer 
has taken. I would jus t like to point 
out one thing that I do not think he 
mentioned with regard to the Cabinet 
Members who have had executive res-' 
ponsibility since the 1 January. We 
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are not seeking an increase in salary, 
Mr Deputy Speaker. we are .seeking sa:l­
ary, It would appear that Mr Isaaes and 
some other people: in this community ex­
pect people to take responsibilities 
and not be paid for it at all, Sol 
have no hesitation in adding that I am 
fully supporting ',the Leader and Deputy 
Leader in their approaches to the tri­
bunal. Obviously, this matter is not 
something that will be resolved immed­
iately and we have to make sure that 
the information is put before them so 
that they can act. 

The headline in today's News could 
cause some division among the people of 
the Northern Territory. It ~~as announ­
ced that third party insurance premiums 
need to double to bring them into line 
with the southern states. This in~ 

dicates just how far the Territory gets 
behind in some of these items. I would 
like to point out that any increases in 
motor vehicle registration or third 
party insurance does have to be agreed 
to by the Cabinet. It is obvious that 
we would only be burying our heads in 
the sand to say that we can let the 
situation contintie as it is. It is ob­
vious that otirrates on insurance are 
too low. ,He can't expect companies to 
subsidise the industry; a loss of $3m 
is a lot of money, tve will have to 
look at the question of an increase. 
However, I would expect that this would 
be done over a period of time. That is 
a decision that will have to be made 
after due consideration by the Cabinet 
and figures have been given by the act­
uary. tve will have to take action to 
see that the situation is corrected 
over a period of time. I can assure 
people in the Northern Territory that 
there will not be astidden 100% in· 
crease, 

Another item on the' front page co~ 
cerns the threat by owner drivers 'of 
transports to boycott cartage in' Dar­
win; It does appear that the situation 
has come to a head and' I believe that 
the Transport Drivers' Accociation has 
advised the operators to cease carrying 
as from today rather than wait until 16 
May, I do not know whether or not the 
attempt to bring this matter into the 
light will be successful, Quite frank­
ly, I think the problem lies in the 
fact that it is a competitive situat-



DEBATES - Thursday 5 May 1977 

ion. On the one hand, we have the 
transport companies and, on the other 
hand, we have the subcontrators, the 
owner-drivers. Both these groups are in 
the business of carrying goods. Ob­
viously, the transport companies try to 
get the best price possible. On the 
other hand, the subcontractors are also 
trying to get the best price possible. 
However, I am pretty sure that the 
industry is overstocked with truck 
owner-dri vers and this obvious ly makes 
it easy for the transport companies to 
apply pressure and get the best price 
possible. In the competitive nature of 
our system, this is what happens. It 
does not matter what sort of industry 
you are in. We saw the situation after 
the cyclone where the building industry 
received a tremendous boom because 
there were not enough builders to do 
the work required and prices went up 
drastically. We are now seeing the si t­
uation, after 2 years, where prices are 
starting to stabilise and possibly even 
drop in some areas because the market 
has dropped. 

In the case of the transport oper­
ators, we had t.he opposite situation. 
There are too~any operators for the 
work. Therefore, the pri ces are highly 
competitive and:>,I have no doubt that a 
lot of the operators _find it very 
difficult to make ends meet. The only 
solution that I can see is that the 
industry will have to be thinned out so 
that there are a fair number of 
owner-drivers who can compete for the 
work available. This will result in 
better prices for the owner-drivers. 
Subsequently, I would expect a higher 
price for freight for the Northern 
Territory. So there is no good news in 
that for the people of the Northern 
Territory. But in talking on the indus. 
try itself and the problems they have, 
whether they have the support of enough 
owner-drivers to cause a serious pro­
blem in Darwin if they cease to come to 
Darwin, i do not know. I have my doubts 
whe=ther. they will receive support be­
cause there are too many operators who 
are hungry and I am sure there will al­
ways be somebody prepared to come to 
Darwin. In fact one of the large 
companies I have spoken to has assured 
me that of the 46 sub-contractors they 
have working for them, none are likely 
to take this action. 

I do feel sorry for the 
owner drivers. I appreciate that they 
have a problem. I think one of the 
causes of the problem is that it is too 
easy to get into a truck. The methods 
they use to finance a person into a 
truck, a rig worth $100,000, are ridi_ 
culous. I do not know of any other 
business where you have capital equip­
ment worth $100,000 and you can get in­
to it with so little money to start off 

I with and wit~ a lack of business ex­
perience. This is a problem that is 
plaguing' the industry. You have all 
these people who have been financed in­
to expensive plant. There are too many 
of them and they are being forced to 
operate at low prices because of the 
competition. 

300 

One other side-issue concerns the un·· 
ions who have from time to time made 
noises about support for the 
owner drivers. A lot of the 
owner drivers' are in fact members of 
the Transport Workers Union. The Trades 
and Labour Council were involved in it 
a couple of months ago when I was try­
ing to get a meeting between the 
owner-drivers and the transport 
companies. I could not arrange that. 
Nobody has been able to arrange it and 
I don't think anybody can force the 
issue. I would have liked to have seen 
that meeting because it could have led 
to a better understanding of the 
situation. However, the unions have 
said that they will support the 
owner-drivers in their action. 

I read a report that was put on the 
ABC yesterday by Eric Short who is the 
secretary of the Transport Workers 
Union in the Northern Territory. It is 
somewhat ambiguous because in one sent­
ence he says that they will not unload 
any road trains coming into Darwin, and 
in the next sentence he says that this 
means that any non union sub-contractor 
coming into Darwin will not be able to 
be unloaded because they will tell 
their members in the various depots not 
to unload non union owner-drivers. I 
took this statement to mean, when I 
read it initially, that the first sent­
ence said . they will support' the 
owner drivers and will not unload any 
trucks. I thought that was serious be-· 
cause, if that takes place, Darwin 
without any doubt could have a serious 
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problem. But when I read it again. what 
does he mean? I have been trying to 
contact him. I have spoken to other 
people who are involved and the con­
sensus seems to be that they will un­
load those trucks which are being oper­
ated by union members; if a truck does 
not have a union driver. they will not 
unload it. That is quite a strange 
situation when you think about it. They 
said that they will support the 
owner-drivers by not unloading 
non-union operated trucks. This means 
that a union sub-contractor can leave 
Adelaide and a non union guy can leave 
from next door and they are both defy­
ing the ban which is being called to 
support owner-drivers. yet only the 
non-union bloke is affected when he 
gets to Darwin. 

As far as I am concerned. the Trans­
port Workers Union is not supporting 
the move, The union is using this 
particular situation to try to force 
those owner-drivers who currently are 
not members of the union to join the 
union. What they are doing will not 
help the owner-drivers one iota, I hope 
to be able to clarify that situation 
because I could then possibly be a lit­
tle bit more outspoken in my criticism. 
I am only working on the assumption 
that that is what they mean. I base my 
assumption on the comments of the peo­
ple that I have spoken to: the union is 
not supporting the owner-driver; the 
union is trying to boost its member­
ship. 

I do not know what will happen but I 
do not think that a solution can be 
found by the action that is being tak­
en. We will have to wait and see what 
support they get. I have spoken to the 
secretary of the Professional Transport 
Drivers Association and he certainly 
seems to have a reasonable grasp of the 
situation. He is behind the action 
being taken because he feels that the 
problem has to be brought to the 
attention of the people. He has some 
good ideas to try to overcome the pro­
blems in the future and to control the 
industry. 

There has been criticism of 'Peter 
Nixon. This is cOlT(lletely out of his 
jurisdiction. This is not a transport 
problem as such but a dispute between 
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two conpanies. Therefore, the problem 
has to be solved by them and I hope 
that in the long term it can be fixed. 

Mr TUXWORTH: I have two matters that 
I would like to touch on. The first is 
the "Broadband" program which was 
relayed last night and mentioned this 
morning, I would like to have it re­
corded in Hansard that I found the 
whole thing to be a disgusting exhibit­
ion of radio politics. I think that the 
people who put it on and pursued the 
issues to the degree they did were de­
vious and the whole thing was sick. I 
believe that it is time the ABC cleaned 
up its own house because things are not 
very well in that stable. The ABC is an 
institution funded by public money for 
the benefit of the public and the least 
we could expect from it is to hear on 
the radio waves interesting broadcasts 
and the truth. It is so far from put­
ting the pair of them over at one time 
at the moment that I am beginning to 
wonder whether it is worth while fund­
ing it. 

A member: Hear. hearl 

Mr TUXWORTH, The other item I would 
like to bring to the attention of mem 
bers tonight is in relation to the 
introduction of TAB and the proposed 
legalising of gambling systems in the 
Northern Territory, Three years ago. in 
the election campaign. a member of the 
Labor Party who was the spokesman for 
the party on several things came out on 
a front page spread of the NT News and 
said the Labor Party was in favour of 
introducing TAB into the Territory and 
that bookmakers would go. He said this 
was the party's official platform and 
that it was to be known by all. far and 
wide. This is all very well. It is fine 
that any party comes out and makes its 
stand clear on things. Tonight in the 
paper. Mr Deputy Speaker, there is an 
article attributed to the aspiring 
leader of the Labor Party team in the 
coming elections. Mr lsaacs. in which 
it is said that he has been asked by 
people to state the policies of the 
Labor Party in relation to gambling. 
particularly in relation to TAB and 
poker machines. "Mr lsaacs said that 
the Labor Party does not have a policy 
concerning poker machines and it will 
be a matter of conscience because there 
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is a division on the issue". The first 
point I would like to raise is that 
there will always be divisions on is­
sues and this party, if it aspires to 
government, can't go thro~gh life 
shovelling things under the carpet and 
putting things off to conscience vote. 
People are entitled to know what the 
party's attitude is, We know what the 
individual'$ attitude is. They are 
divisive and they are all different. We 
would like to know what 'the 'party's 
attitude is on poker machines. 

The other point is that the Labor 
Party has done a 180 degree turnabout 
on its attitude towards TAB in the last 
3 years. They now say that they are not 
in favour of having TAB and there is no 
reasori why the TAB should be introduced 
into the Northern Territory because it 
is going to cost $lm to set'it up, and 
it will be throwing gOQd money after 
bad. They say the bookmakers are a 
local industry and they are unique, 

A member: They must be looking for 
campaign funds. 

Mr TUXWORTH: Right. The question that 
would come to mind with this is: Is 
this a 6 month policy that is like,ly to 
change after October? 

Mr Robertson: No, it's two bob each 
way. 

Mr TUXWORTH: Right. 

Mr Ryan:It will change after bctoper 
because they won't have anything to do 
~vi th it after then. 

Mr TUXWORTH: The aspiring leader of 
the opposition team accused our Major­
ity Leader in the last week of running 
with the hares and hunting wi th the 
hounds. I would like to put it 1:6 you, 
Mr Deputy Speaker, that the llnnoun­
cement in the paper tonight is nothing 
less than bending with the wind because, 
the party finds it expedient today to 
take the heat off itself with the pre­
vious standard it had and has now come 
out and said it is not in favour of 
TAB. If, in view of. the findings of the 
inquiry that is now in progress, the 
Labor Party has looked at the issue and 
revised its stand, that would be an 
admirable way to go about it, but to 
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hang on to the prospects of political 
opportunism in the way they are doing 
at the moment, clutching at any straw 
and changing their policies about, 
there is little hope that the electors 
in the NT wi11,ever know what they 
want. 

Mr POL~OCK: I listened intently to 
the honourable member for E1sey and I 
cannot let his remarks go by without 
comment. Listening to him this after­
noon, I must say that there is .. f;omebody 
with a terribly guilty conscience in 
this place and it is not me. He said 
that I placed the blame on producers 
for the inconsistency in the product 
standard. I did not place the entire 
blame on the producers, but I do say 
that the producers do have a part to 
play in the whole proj ect and they mus t 
share some of the blame. 

He mentioned that the King River 
Bridge was a problem for getting beef 
cattle to the Katherine abattoir, How 
do you get cattle from Moroak over the. 
King River Bridge on the. Victoria High­
way to the abattoir? I am not sure ",hat 
his route is. 

He spoke about unity and going for­
ward with one voice. That is what I 
meant yesterday in relation to the 
conference. The cattlemen did get their 
heads together and came forward with 
one voice in the matters that they put 
to the Minister. In relation to the 
timing, if he wanted the Minister for 
Primary Industries there, any other 
date would not have been suitable. 

I want to turn now to a matter con­
cerning Ayers Rock. I wish to refer to 
air traffic control and safety. The 
Easter before last, I visited the Rock 
and was quite surprised at the number 
of air traffic movements there. As a· 
result, I made some representations to, 
the Dep,artment of Air Transport because 
of fears expressed to me about' the 
possibility of an accident. The depart­
ment responded very quickly and during 
the following August-September school 
holiday period installed a mobile air 
traffic control centre with air traffic 
control officers. However, during East. 
er this year, another peak period, the 
service qid not operate and some con­
cern was expressed. It was advised that. 
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--~------------------------------------------~--~-------~ 
it would not Qperating at' the May 
school holiday period nor at the June 
long weekend but they hoped to operate 
again during the school holidays in 
August- Septemb~r. I took the matter up 
with the South Australian Director of 
the Department of Air Transport and 
this week I received a 1etter"from him: 

Thank you for- your- inqmry in 
r-espeat of the pr-ovision of air­
tmffia aontm l ser-vioes at Aye~s 
Roak dur-ing busy pePiods. This pr-o~ 
jeat, like many other-s of ,similar­
impor-tanoe, has been beset by delay 
mainly due to sever-e finanaial r-es­
tr-aints. Pr>eZiminary essential wor-k 
has, however-, been pr-oa.essedand I am 
pleased to advise site and building 
approvals have been suaaessfuZZy 
negotiated with the Reser-ves Boar-d. 
In addition, design wor-k is at a very 
advanaed stage. The last major­
bur-dle, appr-oval of funds, has been 
sought and I believe these may be 
for-thaoming ver-y shor-tZy. Should this 
be so, immediate aonstr-uation will be 
under-taken and fa~lities, hopefully, 
will be established in time for- the 
for-thaoming August~Septerriber- sahool 
holidays. Should the above time table 
r-equir-e fur-ther- amendment, I wi l l 
advise you of the timetable. 

They got by wi th ad hoc facilities 
1as t holidays, but now they have got to 
go into the whole process of buildings 
and so on, with another consumption of 
funds, which are not necessary on a 
strip that is going to be scrapped, 
They could get by with what th~y had 
last August and Septenber, I believe, 
and ensure the safety of all air 
travellers in that area around the 
Ayers Rock at all busy periods such as 
the forthcoming June long weekend and 
the May school holidays which are now 
upon us. The busy period has started, 
holiday periods fluctuate from state to 
state, and perhaps we might have it 
during the forthcoming August··September 
school holiday period. What do we have 
to have - an air tragedy out there be.,. 
fore we get some positive firm action 
by this department? I believe that dur­
ing the Easter period there was nearly 
another Canary Island ,incident invol­
ving two aircraft, admittedly of much 
smaller size, The same sort of thing 
nearly happened at the Rock and the re-
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ports have been submitted. Perhaps we'; 
have got to see one of these things 
happen. I hope not. But it is about 
time the Department really got its 
shackles into gear'and looked at the 
situation realistically. ' 

I noticed with interest that there 
was a question on the notice paper from 
the honourable member of Port Darwin 
about the Aboriginal Benefits Trust 
Fund. Last week, I went to Amoonguna in 
my electorate where there is a 
fantastic sporting complex that, has 
been 'provided through funds from the 
Aboriginal Benefits Trust Fund. It is a 
lovely' oval;' the grass was 3 foot high 
on it, but don't worry about it it is 
nearly covering the fence. There is a 
hall which is a credit to any community 
except ,that every window in the place, 
every light in the place, the internal 
fittings,the glass in the stove, are 
all smashed and you walk over the door 
to walk into the building. Neverthe­
less, the building exterior is a credit 
to any community, or should be at 
least. I know that the people in Alice 
Springs township itself would be very 
pleased to have such a facility. There 
are a nunber of basketball courts, ten­
nis courts and so forth and I do not 
know whether they are used or not real­
ly, There is also in the grounds a 
beautiful swimming pool. I know it has 
been in the ground there for a couple 
of years. There is a beautiful filt­
ration plant there and the whole area 
is fenced but the pool cannot be used 
because it is not completed. Some 
$20,000 odd has been expended on this 
pool, but there is a crack in the cem­
ent work and if the tiling was done by 
a tradesman, he should go back to trade 
school. The pool is not in a fit 
condition to be filled or used. AnQther 
summer has gone by and the people of 
Amoonguna have not been able to use 
this poo.I. Nobody else for that matter 
has been able to use this pool. When 
the matter was queried, they said that 
more funds were needed to finish this 
job off. That in itself is horrifying 
when one considers the amount that must 
have been spent already on this job. 

I made some enquiries as to how much 
had been expended so that I could make 
some submission to the Minister or to 
the Fund to help the people of Amoon-
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guna ensure that thiS pool is cdmp1eted 
and that they are able to use it,' as 
they should be able to. Less than an 
hour after making the inquiry. I rec­
eived a phone call' from the Assistant 
Director of the Department of Abori­
ginal Affairs, 'Darwin to say that the 
information could not be- provided. that 
it was a private fund. that ail:infor~ 
ation about the : transaction 'of the 
fund was private and the fund had dec­
ided that any queries from the' likes of 
members of the Legislative Assembly 
were not to be answered. the' infor­
mation was not to be provided. I was 
told that this recommendation had gone 
to a former Minister for Aboriginal Af­
fairs·and this fantastic decision had 
been endorsed by Cavanagh ",sMiniste,r 
forAboriginal Affairs and - I say 
regrettably -has not been rescinded,' 
It. is shameful. These are public moneys' 
collected under statute of the C01llllon­
wealth and all the money that has been 
spent on that po'01 is a cOlI'4>lete waste. 
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" 
There maY be other exampl~s of this 

sort of thing, If there are. they will 
be to the detriment of the Aboriginal 
,communities whom this money is supposed 
to benefit. I do not know what can be 
done. next but I do know . that I :am tak­
ing the matter further with the Minis­
ter. I rang him direct and, through some 
remarkable' feat I was able to speak to 
him direct,ly on the mat~er. Neverthe­
less. to this stage. the situation is 
unchanged. I will be taking the matter 
further but. at the same time. it is 
appropriate that I draw the House's 
attention to the situation. What hope 
the honourable member for Port Darwin 
has of having his question answered, I 
do not know. but I do hope that the in­
formation is forthcoming and that the 
Minister will take a firm stand in 
relation to the matter, that he will 
rescind that order and that the details 
of the fund ldll be published, 

Motion agreed to; the Assembly ad­
joumed. 
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Springs, 255, 257, 295, 302 
Cattlemen's Union Conference 215 
Darwin powerhouse 254, 291 
Dhupuma Road, grading 218 
Disasters Ordinance, non-assent 220 
East Timor, news reports 252 
Gove, naval base 220 
Government departments, inactivity 

254 
Government home sales scheme 253 
Hall Richard, article in Bulletin 254 
Housing Commission, home sales 253. 

254 
Isaacs John, article in NT News 293. 

299 
Jones Mr 254 
Marrara subdivision, future 213 
Museum and Art Gallery, site 297 
Nakara Primary School 210 
Poker machines, ALP attitude 302 
Public servants, assistance to out-

back officers 217 
Reservation of ordinances. instruct-

ions to Administrator 217 
Strehlow Professor 293 
TAB. ALP policy 301 
Third party insurance premiums 299 
Tortilla Flats, field day 219 
Transport Drivers Association, dis-

pute 299 

BILLS 
Aboriginal Lands and Sacred Sites 

(Serial 172) 267 
Architects (Serial 197) 222 
Brands (Serial 168) 201 
Dangerous Drugs (Serial 188) 261 
Disposal of Uncollected Goods (Serial 

179) 204, 232 
Environment (Serial 182) 232 

Interpretatlon (Serial 190) 290 
Legal Practitioners (Serial 196) 247, 

267, 276 
Motor Vehicles (Serial 198) 222 
Petroleum Products Subsidy (Serial 

200)'265 
Poisons (Serial 178) 261 
Prisons (Serial 169) 202 
Prohibited Drugs (Serial 189),261 
Seeds (Serial 184) 206 
Soil Conservation and Land Utilisat­

ion (Serial 187) 206, 266 
Traffic (Serial 199) 221 
Uniting Church in Australia (Serial 

194) 248, 283 ' 
Workmen's Compensation (Serial 171) 

191, 230 
Workmen's Compensation (Serial 201) 

263, 275 

MOTIONS 
Appointment of Advisory Council for 

Inter-governmental Relations 264 
Darwin Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust 

Fund, reports 191, 275, 287 
Death of former member, J. Watts 247 

,Management, at ,Ayers ,Rock-Mt Olga Nat­
ional Park 221, ,277 

Northern Territory Disasters Ordin­
ance, non-assent 192 

Petroleum Products Price Equalisat­
ion Scheme 223 

Reconstruction and Home Finance 
Loans 233 

PETITION 
Use of old buildings, Tennant Creek 

221 

REPORTS 
Darwin Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust 

Fund 191,275. 287 
Privileges Committee 275 

SPECIAL ADJOURNMENT 290 



INDEX 'ID ME)'v1BERS I SPEECHES 

3 May 1977 - 5 May 1977 

ANDREW E.J. 

BILLS 

Disposal of Uncollected Goods (Serial 
179) 205 

Legal Practitioners (Serial 196) 276 
Petroleum Products Subsidy (Serial 

200) 265 
Prisons (Serial 169) 204 

MOTIONS 

Northern Territory Disasters Ordin­
ance, non-assent 192, 200 

BALLANTYNE M. J . 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Dhupuma Road, grading 218 
Gove, naval base 220 
Tortilla Flats, field day 219 

BILLS 

Soil Conservation and Land Utiliza­
tion (Serial 187) 209 

Uniting Church in Australia (Serial 
194) 251, 284 

OONDAS N. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Alawa oval, Corporation maintenance 
sub-depo t 212 

Bennett Park, cost 213 
Brinkin subdivision 211 
Government departments, inactivity 

254 
Government home sales scheme 253 
Housing Commission, home sales 253 
Marrara subdivision, future 213 
Nakara Primary School 210 

BILLS 

Workmen's Compensation (Serial 171) 
191 

MOTIONS 

Northern Territory Disasters Ordin­
ance, non-assent 197 

Reconstruction and Home Finance Loans 
243 

EVERINGHAM P.A.E. 

BILI.S 

Legal Practitioners. (Serial 196) 247 

MOTIONS 

Darwin Cyclone Tracy ~elief Trust 
Fundi reports 191, 275,289 

Northern Territory Disa~ters Ordinan­
ce, non-assent 199 

Reconstruction and Home Finance Loans 
233, 246 

KEm'ISH R •. J . 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

East Timor. news reports 252 

BILLS 

Aboriginal Lands and Sacred Sites (Se­
rial 172) 272 

Uniting Church in Australia (Serial 
194) 249 

MOTIONS 

Petroleum Products Price Equalisation 
Scheme 228 

REPORTS 

Privileges Committee 275 

LAWRIE A.D. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Alawa oval, Corporation maintenance 
sub-depot 213 

Museum and Art Gallery, site 297 

BILLS 

Prisons (Serial 169) 202 
Workmen's Compensation (Serial 201) 

275 

MOTIONS 

Darwin Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust Fund, 
reports 275, 287 

Northern Territory Disasters Ordinan­
ce, non-assent 197 

Reconstruction and Home Finance Loans 
236 



INDEX TO MEMBERS' SPEECHES 

LETI'S a.A. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

ABC, Broadband program 291 

BILLS 

Brands (Serial 168) 201 

MOTIONS 

Appointment of Advisory Council for 
Inter-governmental Relations 264 

Death of former member, J. Watts 247 
Management at Ayers-Mt Olga National 

Park 221, 282 
Northern Territory Disasters Ordinan­

ce, non-assent 193 

SPECIAL ADJOURNMENT 290 

MacFARLANE J .L.S. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Cattle industry conference in Alice 
Springs 255, 295 

Cattlemen's Union Conference 215 
Hall Richard, article· in Bulletin 254 

MOTIONS 

Northern Territory Disasters Ordinance, 
non-assent 200 

MANUELL a. E. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

ABC", Broadbank program 293 
Strehlow Professor 293 

BILLS 

Aboriginal Lands and Sacred Si tes (Se­
rial 172) 267 

Soil Conservation and Land Utiliza­
tion (Serial 187) 206 

MOTIONS 

Management at Ayers Rock-Mt Olga Nat­
ional Park 281 

Petroleum Products Price Equalisation 
Scheme 226 

PERRON M.B. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Darwin powerhouse 291 

BILLS 

Workmen's Compensation (Serial 171) 
231 

Workmen's Comp.ensation (Serial 201) 
263 

MOTIONS 

Appointment of Advisory Council for 
Inter-governmental Relations 265 

POLLOCK D.L.-

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Amoonguna, sporting comrlex 303 
Ayers Rock, air traffic control 302 
Cattle industry conference in Alice 

Springs 257, 302 

BILLS 

Brands (Serial 168) 201 
Prisons (Serial 169) 202 
Soil Conservation and Land Utiliza­

tion (Serial 187) 266 

MOTIONS 

Management at Ayers Rock-Mt Olga Nat­
ional Park 277 

Petroleum Products Price Equalization 
Scheme 228 

ROBERTSON J.M. 

BILLS 

Prisons (Serial 169) 203 
Workmen's Compensation (Serial 171) 

230 

MOTIONS 

Management at Ayers Rock-Mt 01ga Nat­
ional Park 281 

Northern Territory Disasters Ordinan­
ce, non-assent 198 

Reconstruction and Home Finance Loans 
245 



INDEX 'ID MEl'IIBERS I SPEECHES 

RYAN R. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Isaacs John, article in. NT News ~99 
Transport Drivers Association, dis­

pute 299 

BILLS 

.Motor Vehicles (Serial 198) 222 
Traffic (Serial 199) 221 

MOTIONS 

Petro1e~m Products Price Equalisation 
Scheme 223 

STEELE R.M. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Disasters Ordinance, non-assent 220 

TAMBLING G.E. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Bylaws, drafting instructions 292 
Isaacs Johl\ .artic1e in NT .News 293. 

BI~LS 

Architects (Se;ria1 197) 222 
Uniting Church in Australia (Serial 

194) 248 

MOTIONS 

Reconstruction. and Home Finance Loans 
239 

TUXWORI'H 1.L. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

ABC, . Broadband program 301 
Po'ker machines, ALp attitude 302 
TAB, ALP policy 301 

BILLS 

Dangerous Drugs (Serial 188) 261 
Poisons (Sex:ia1 178) 261 

Prohibited Drugs (Serial 189) 261 
Soil Conservation and Land Utilization 

(Serial 187) 207 

MOTIONS 

Petroleum Products Price Equalisation 
Scheme 225 

PETITION 

Use of old buildings, Tennant Creek 
221 

VALE R.W.S •. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Alice Springs Hospital 217 
Public servants, assistance to out­

back officers. 217 

MOTIONS 

Petroleum Products Price Equalisation 
Scheme 229 

WI'lHNALt. H. J . 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES , 

Reservation of ordinances, instruct­
ions to Administrator 217 

BILLS 

Disposal of Uncollected Goods (Serial 
179) 205 

Environment Bill (Ser~al 182) 232 
Legal Practitioners' (Serial 196) 267 
Soil Conservation and Land Utiliza-

tion (Serial 187) 207 

MOTIONS 

.Northern '. Terri tOJ;"Y .Disas ters Ordinan­
ce, non-assent 195 ; 

Reconstruction. and Home Finance Loans 
242 

REPORTS 

Privi1eges.Connnittee 275 
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